TELUS CORPORATION

Management's discussion and analysis 2018 Q2



Caution regarding forward-looking statements

This document contains forward-looking statements about expected events and the financial and operating performance of TELUS Corporation. The terms *TELUS*, *the Company*, *we*, *us* and *our* refer to TELUS Corporation and, where the context of the narrative permits or requires, its subsidiaries.

Forward-looking statements include any statements that do not refer to historical facts. They include, but are not limited to, statements relating to our objectives and our strategies to achieve those objectives, our targets, outlook, updates, and our multi-year dividend growth program. Forward-looking statements are typically identified by the words assumption, goal, guidance, objective, outlook, strategy, target and other similar expressions, or future or conditional verbs such as aim, anticipate, believe, could, expect, intend, may, plan, predict, seek, should, strive and will.

By their nature, forward-looking statements are subject to inherent risks and uncertainties and are based on assumptions, including assumptions about future economic conditions and courses of action. These assumptions may ultimately prove to have been inaccurate and, as a result, our actual results or events may differ materially from expectations expressed in or implied by the forward-looking statements. An update to our assumptions for 2018 is in Section 9 Update to general trends, outlook and assumptions, and regulatory developments and proceedings in this Management's discussion and analysis (MD&A).

Risks and uncertainties that could cause actual performance or events to differ materially from the forward-looking statements made herein and in other TELUS filings include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Competition including: our ability to continue to retain customers through an enhanced customer service experience, including through the deployment and operation of evolving wireless and wireline network; the ability of industry competitors to successfully launch their respective platforms and to combine a mix of long distance, high-speed Internet access (HSIA) and, in some cases, wireless services under one bundled and/or discounted monthly rate, along with their existing broadcast or satellite-based TV services; the success of new products, new services and supporting systems, such as home automation security, Internet of Things (IoT) services for Internet-connected devices; continued intense rivalry across all services among wireless and wireline telecommunications companies, cable-TV providers, other communications companies and over-the-top (OTT) services, which, among other things, places pressures on current and future average billing per subscriber unit per month (ABPU) (as described in Section 5 Discussion of operations), average revenue per subscriber unit per month (ARPU), cost of acquisition, cost of retention and churn rate for all services, as do customer usage patterns, flat-rate pricing trends for voice and data, inclusive rate plans for voice and data and availability of Wi-Fi networks for data; mergers and acquisitions of industry competitors; pressures on highspeed Internet and TV ARPU and churn rate resulting from market conditions, government actions and customer usage patterns; residential and business network access line (NAL) losses; subscriber additions and retention volumes, and associated costs for wireless, TV and high-speed Internet services; our ability to obtain and offer content on a timely basis across multiple devices on wireless and TV platforms at a reasonable cost; our ability to compete successfully in customer care and business services (CCBS) contracting given our competitors' brand recognition, consolidation and strategic alliances as well as technology development and our ongoing ability to provide a service experience that meets or exceeds customer expectations and, in our TELUS Health business, our ability to compete with other providers of electronic medical records and pharmacy management products, systems integrators and health service providers including those that own a vertically integrated mix of health services delivery, IT solutions, and related services, and global providers that could achieve expanded Canadian footprints.
- <u>Technological substitution</u> including: reduced utilization and increased commoditization of traditional wireline voice local and long distance services from impacts of OTT applications and wireless substitution, a declining overall market for paid TV services, including as a result of content piracy and signal theft and as a result of a rise in OTT direct to consumer video offerings and virtual multichannel video programming distribution platforms; the increasing number of households that have only wireless and/or Internet-based telephone services; potential wireless ABPU and ARPU declines as a result of, among other factors, substitution to messaging and OTT applications; substitution to increasingly available Wi-Fi services; and disruptive technologies such as OTT IP services, including Network as a Service in the business market, that may displace or re-rate our existing data services.
- Technology including: subscriber demand for data that may challenge network and spectrum capacity levels in the future and may be accompanied by increases in delivery cost; our reliance on information technology and our need to streamline our legacy systems; technology options, evolution paths and roll-out plans for video distribution platforms and telecommunications network technologies (including broadband initiatives, such as fibre to the premises (FTTP), wireless small-cell deployment, 5G wireless and availability of resources and ability to build out adequate broadband capacity); our reliance on wireless network access agreements, which have facilitated our deployment of wireless technologies; choice of suppliers and those suppliers' ability to maintain and service their product lines, which could affect the success of upgrades to, and evolution of, technology that we offer; supplier concentration and market power for network equipment, TELUS TV® and wireless handsets; the performance of wireless technology; our expected long-term need to acquire additional spectrum capacity through future spectrum auctions and from third parties to address increasing demand for data; deployment and operation of new wireline broadband network technologies at a reasonable cost and availability and success of new products and services to be rolled out using such network technologies; network reliability and change management; self-learning tools and automation that may change the way we interact with customers; and uncertainties around our strategy to replace certain legacy wireline network technologies, systems and services to reduce operating costs.



- Regulatory decisions and developments including the potential of government intervention to further increase wireless competition; government intervention further to the CRTC's determinations for wholesale GSM-based domestic roaming and the setting of such rates charged to wireless service providers (WSPs) on a retroactive basis; future spectrum auctions and spectrum policy determinations, including the amount of spectrum TELUS is able to acquire and its cost under the Technical, Policy and Licensing Framework for Spectrum in the 600 MHz Band, as well as cost and availability of spectrum in the 3500 MHz band; restrictions on the purchase, sale and transfer of spectrum licences; the impact of the CRTC's wireline wholesale services review, with a review of rates and configurations for wholesale access currently in progress for TELUS; changes to the cost burden associated with CRTC-mandated network interconnections; disputes with certain municipalities regarding rights-of-way bylaws; and other potential threats to unitary federal regulatory authority over telecommunications, including provincial wireless and consumer protection legislation; the Competition Bureau's market study on competition in broadband services; the CRTC's forthcoming report on the retail practices of Canada's large telecommunications carriers, as directed by the Governor in Council; the impacts of the CRTC's decision to require pro-rated refunds when customers terminate their services; the CRTC's phase-out of the local service subsidy regime and corresponding establishment of a broadband funding regime to support the enhancement of high-speed Internet services focusing on underserved areas in Canada; the impact of the review of the Minister of Canadian Heritage's new Creative Canada policy framework announced on September 28, 2017; the CRTC's consultation and report on distribution models of the future; vertical integration in the broadcasting industry resulting in competitors owning broadcast content services, and timely and effective enforcement of related regulatory safeguards; the review of the Copyright Act, which began in early 2018; the federal government's review of the Broadcasting Act, Telecommunications Act and Radiocommunication Act as announced on June 5, 2018; the outcome of TELUS' applications for renewal of its broadcasting distribution licences; the North American Free Trade Agreement renegotiation; and restrictions on non-Canadian ownership and control of TELUS Common Shares and the ongoing monitoring and compliance with such restrictions.
- <u>Capital expenditure levels and potential outlays for spectrum licences in spectrum auctions or from third parties</u>, due to: our broadband initiatives, including connecting more homes and businesses directly to fibre; our ongoing deployment of newer wireless technologies, including wireless small cells to improve coverage and capacity and prepare for a more efficient and timely evolution to 5G wireless services; utilizing acquired spectrum; investments in network resiliency and reliability; subscriber demand for data; evolving systems and business processes; implementing efficiency initiatives; supporting large complex deals; and future wireless spectrum auctions held by Innovation, Science and Economic Development Canada (ISED) including the 600 MHz spectrum auction scheduled to take place in March 2019 which will result in increased expenditures. Our capital expenditure levels could be impacted if we do not achieve our targeted operational and financial results.
- <u>Human resource matters</u> including: recruitment, retention and appropriate training in a highly competitive industry, and the level of employee engagement.
- Operational performance and business combination risks including: our reliance on legacy systems and ability to implement and support new products and services and business operations in a timely manner; our ability to implement effective change management for system replacements and upgrades, process redesigns and business integrations (such as our ability to successfully integrate acquisitions, complete divestitures or establish partnerships in a timely manner, and realize expected strategic benefits, including those following compliance with any regulatory orders); our ability to identify and manage new risks inherent to new service offerings that we may provide, including as a result of acquisitions, which could result in damage to our brand, our business in the relevant area or as a whole, additional exposure to litigation or regulatory proceedings; the implementation of complex large enterprise deals that may be adversely impacted by available resources; system limitations and degree of co-operation from other service providers; our ability to successfully manage operations in foreign jurisdictions, including managing risks such as currency fluctuations; and real estate joint venture re-development risks.
- Business continuity events including: our ability to maintain customer service and operate our networks in the event of human
 error or human-caused threats, such as cyberattacks and equipment failures that could cause various degrees of network
 outages; supply chain disruptions including as a result of government restrictions or trade actions; natural disaster threats;
 epidemics; pandemics; political instability in certain international locations; information security and privacy breaches, including
 data loss or theft of data; intentional threats to our infrastructure and business operations; and the completeness and effectiveness
 of business continuity and disaster recovery plans and responses.
- Ability to successfully implement cost reduction initiatives and realize planned savings, net of restructuring and other costs, without losing customer service focus or negatively affecting business operations. Examples of these initiatives are: our operating efficiency and effectiveness program to drive improvements in financial results, including the future benefits of the 2016 immediately vesting transformative compensation initiative; business integrations; business product simplification; business process outsourcing; offshoring and reorganizations, including any full-time equivalent (FTE) employee reduction programs; procurement initiatives; and real estate rationalization. Additional revenue and cost efficiency and effectiveness initiatives will continue to be assessed and implemented.
- <u>Financing and debt requirements</u> including: our ability to carry out financing activities, and our ability to maintain investment grade credit ratings in the range of BBB+ or the equivalent.
- Ability to sustain our dividend growth program through 2019. This program may be affected by factors such as the competitive environment, economic performance in Canada, our earnings and free cash flow, our levels of capital expenditures and spectrum licence purchases, acquisitions, the management of our capital structure, and regulatory decisions and developments. Quarterly dividend decisions are subject to assessment and determination by our Board of Directors (Board) based on the Company's financial position and outlook. Shares may be purchased under our normal course issuer bid (NCIB) when and if we consider it opportunistic, based on the Company's financial position and outlook, and the market price of TELUS shares. There can be no assurance that our dividend growth program or any NCIB will be maintained, not changed and/or completed through 2019.



- Taxation matters including: interpretation of complex domestic and foreign tax laws by the tax authorities that may differ from our interpretations; the timing of income and deductions, such as tax depreciation and operating expenses; changes in tax laws, including tax rates; tax expenses being materially different than anticipated, including the taxability of income and deductibility of tax attributes; elimination of income tax deferrals through the use of different tax year-ends for operating partnerships and corporate partners; and tax authorities adopting more aggressive auditing practices, for example, tax reassessments or adverse court decisions impacting the tax payable by us.
- <u>Litigation and legal matters</u> including: our ability to successfully respond to investigations and regulatory proceedings; our ability to
 defend against existing and potential claims and lawsuits, including intellectual property infringement claims and class actions
 based on consumer claims, data, privacy or security breaches and secondary market liability; and the complexity of legal
 compliance in domestic and foreign jurisdictions, including compliance with anti-bribery and foreign corrupt practices laws.
- Health, safety and the environment including: lost employee work time resulting from illness or injury, public concerns related to
 radio frequency emissions, environmental issues affecting our business including climate change, waste and waste recycling, risks
 relating to fuel systems on our properties, and changing government and public expectations regarding environmental matters and
 our responses.
- <u>Economic growth and fluctuations</u> including: the state of the economy in Canada, which may be influenced by economic and other
 developments outside of Canada, including potential outcomes of yet unknown policies and actions of foreign governments; future
 interest rates; inflation; unemployment levels; effects of fluctuating oil prices; effects of low business spending (such as reducing
 investments and cost structure); pension investment returns, funding and discount rates; and Canadian dollar: U.S. dollar
 exchange rates.

These risks are described in additional detail in Section 9 General trends, outlook and assumptions, and regulatory developments and proceedings and Section 10 Risks and risk management in our 2017 annual MD&A. Those descriptions are incorporated by reference in this cautionary statement but are not intended to be a complete list of the risks that could affect the Company.

Many of these factors are beyond our control or our current expectations or knowledge. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial may also have a material adverse effect on our financial position, financial performance, cash flows, business or reputation. Except as otherwise indicated in this document, the forward-looking statements made herein do not reflect the potential impact of any non-recurring or special items or any mergers, acquisitions, dispositions or other business combinations or transactions that may be announced or that may occur after the date of this document.

Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements in this document describe our expectations and are based on our assumptions as at the date of this document and are subject to change after this date. Except as required by law, we disclaim any intention or obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements.

This cautionary statement qualifies all of the forward-looking statements in this MD&A.



Management's discussion and analysis (MD&A) August 3, 2018

Contents

Sect	tion	Description
1.	Introduction	1.1 Preparation of the MD&A1.2 The environment in which we operate1.3 Consolidated highlights
2.	Core business and strategy	
3.	Corporate priorities for 2018	
4.	Capabilities	4.1 Principal markets addressed and competition4.2 Operational resources4.3 Liquidity and capital resources4.4 Changes in internal control over financial reporting
5.	Discussion of operations	5.1 General5.2 Summary of consolidated quarterly results and trends5.3 Consolidated operations5.4 Wireless segment5.5 Wireline segment
6.	Changes in financial position	
7.	Liquidity and capital resources	7.1 Overview 7.2 Cash provided by operating activities 7.3 Cash used by investing activities 7.4 Cash provided (used) by financing activities 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures 7.6 Credit facilities 7.7 Sale of trade receivables 7.8 Credit ratings 7.9 Financial instruments, commitments and contingent liabilities 7.10 Outstanding share information 7.11 Transactions between related parties
8.	Accounting matters	8.1 Critical accounting estimates 8.2 Accounting policy developments
9.	Update to general trends, outlook and assumptions, and regulatory developments and proceedings	9.1 Telecommunications industry regulatory developments and proceedings
10.	Risks and risk management	
11.	Definitions and reconciliations	11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures 11.2 Operating indicators



1. Introduction

The forward-looking statements in this section, including estimates regarding economic growth, are qualified by the Caution regarding forward-looking statements at the beginning of this Management's discussion and analysis (MD&A).

1.1 Preparation of the MD&A

The following sections present a discussion of our consolidated financial position and performance for the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, and should be read together with our June 30, 2018, condensed interim consolidated financial statements (interim consolidated financial statements). The generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) we use are the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB). Our interim consolidated financial statements comply with IFRS-IASB and Canadian GAAP and have been prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standard 34, *Interim Financial Reporting*. In this MD&A, the term IFRS is used to refer to these standards. We adopted IFRS 9, *Financial Instruments* and IFRS 15, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* on January 1, 2018, with retrospective application. See *Section 5.2 Summary of consolidated quarterly results and trends*, *Section 5.4 Wireless segment* and *Section 5.5 Wireline segment* of the MD&A, as well as *Note 2(c)* of the interim consolidated financial statements for reconciliations of results excluding IFRS 15 effects. In our discussion, we also use certain non-GAAP financial measures to evaluate our performance, monitor compliance with debt covenants and manage our capital structure. These measures are defined, qualified and reconciled with the nearest GAAP measures in *Section 11.1*. All currency amounts are in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise specified.

Additional information relating to the Company, including our annual information form and other filings with securities commissions or similar regulatory authorities in Canada, is available on SEDAR (sedar.com). Our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission in the United States, including Form 40-F, are available on EDGAR (sec.gov).

Our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance that all relevant information is gathered and reported to senior management on a timely basis, so that informed decisions can be made regarding appropriate public disclosure. This MD&A and the interim consolidated financial statements were reviewed by our Audit Committee and authorized by our Board of Directors (Board) for issuance on August 3, 2018.

In this MD&A, unless otherwise indicated, results for the second quarter of 2018 (three-month period ended June 30, 2018) and the six-month period ended June 30, 2018 are compared with results from the second quarter of 2017 (three-month period ended June 30, 2017) and the six-month period ended June 30, 2017, adjusted for the retrospective application of IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (to the three-month period ended and six-month period ended June 30, 2017).

1.2 The environment in which we operate

The success of our business and the challenges we face can best be understood with reference to the environment in which we operate, including broader economic factors that affect our customers and us, and the competitive nature of our industry. Our estimates regarding our environment also form an important part of the assumptions on which our targets are based.

Economic growth

We currently estimate that the annual rate of economic growth in Canada in 2018 will be 2.1%, as updated in our first quarter 2018 MD&A, based on a composite of estimates from Canadian banks and other sources. For our incumbent local exchange carrier (ILEC) provinces in Western Canada, we currently estimate that annual rates of economic growth will be 2.5% in 2018 in British Columbia (B.C.) (unchanged from our 2017 annual MD&A), and 2.4% in Alberta (unchanged from our 2017 annual MD&A). The Bank of Canada's July 2018 Monetary Policy Report estimated economic growth in Canada will be 2.0% in 2018. The extent to which these economic growth estimates affect us and the timing of their impact will depend upon the actual experience of specific sectors of the Canadian economy.

In respect of the national unemployment rate, Statistics Canada's Labour Force Survey reported a rate of 6.0% for June 2018 (5.7% for December 2017 and 6.5% for June 2017). The unemployment rate for B.C. was 5.2% for June 2018 (4.6% for December 2017 and 5.1% for June 2017), while the unemployment rate for Alberta was 6.5% for June 2018 (6.9% for December 2017 and 7.4% for June 2017).

With respect to the pace of housing starts, Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation reported the seasonally adjusted annual rate of housing starts in June 2018 of approximately 248,000 units, compared to the June 2017 rate of approximately 213,000 units.



1.3 Consolidated highlights

Our Board of Directors

At our 2018 annual general meeting held on May 10, 2018, the nominees listed in the TELUS 2018 information circular were elected as directors of TELUS. John Lacey, an independent director who has served as a TELUS director since 2000, retired from our Board on May 10, 2018.

Effective August 2, 2018, Christine Magee joined our Board. Christine is the Co-Founder and Co-Chair of Sleep Country Canada, the largest mattress retailer in Canada. From 1982 to 1994, Christine worked in the banking and financial services industry at the National Bank of Canada and Continental Bank of Canada. She is currently a member of the board of directors of Metro Inc., Woodbine Entertainment Group, Trillium Health Partners, Plan International Canada, and the Advisory Council of the Talent Fund. Christine has also taken on an active mentoring role for Women's Executive Network. The recipient of numerous awards and other recognition, Christine has most recently received the Excellence Canada Special Recognition of Achievement Award in 2017, and was appointed to the Order of Canada on July 1, 2015. Christine holds an Honour's Business and Administration Degree from the University of Western Ontario.

Long-term debt issue and early redemption of 2019 Notes

On June 12, 2018, we announced the closure of our offering of US\$750 million of senior unsecured 4.60% 30-year notes, maturing on November 16, 2048. The net proceeds were used to repay outstanding indebtedness, including outstanding commercial paper, and for general corporate purposes. We have fully hedged the principal and interest obligations of the notes against fluctuations in the Canadian dollar foreign exchange rate for the entire term of the notes by entering into a foreign exchange derivative (a cross currency interest rate exchange agreement) which effectively converted the principal payments and interest obligations to Canadian dollar obligations with a fixed interest rate of 4.41% and an issued and outstanding amount of \$974 million (reflecting a fixed exchange rate of \$1.2985). Our average term to maturity of long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda.) Inc. credit facility) is approximately 11.9 years at June 30, 2018, increasing from approximately 10.7 years at December 31, 2017, and approximately 11.1 years at June 30, 2017. Our weighted average interest rate on long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda.) Inc. credit facility) was 4.24% at June 30, 2018, as compared to 4.18% at December 31, 2017 and 4.16% at June 30, 2017.

On June 28, 2018, we exercised our right to early redeem, on August 1, 2018, all of our 5.05%, Series CG Notes. The long-term debt prepayment premium has been recorded in the three-month period ending September 30, 2018, and was \$34 million before income taxes. Subsequent to this early redemption, the average term to maturity of our long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility) was approximately 12.7 years and our weighted average cost of long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility) was 4.18%.

Business acquisition

Subsequent to the second quarter of 2018, on July 19, 2018, we acquired a health-related business complementary to our existing lines of healthcare business for consideration of approximately \$147 million.



Consolidated highlights

Consolidated nighlights						
	Second of	quarters ende	d June 30	Six-mont	th periods ende	ed June 30
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ millions, except footnotes and unless noted otherwise)		FRS 9 and 017 adjusted)		IFRS 15 (20	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted), except as noted	
Consolidated statements of income						
Operating revenues Operating income Income before income taxes Net income Net income attributable to Common Shares Adjusted Net income ¹	3,453 692 542 397 390 414	3,280 682 540 396 389 412	5.3% 1.5% 0.4% 0.3% 0.3% 0.5%	6,830 1,411 1,105 809 800 849	6,463 1,385 1,105 818 803 830	5.7% 1.9% — % (1.1)% (0.4)% 2.3%
Earnings per share (EPS) (\$) Basic EPS Adjusted basic EPS¹ Diluted EPS Dividends declared per Common Share (\$)	0.66 0.70 0.66 0.5250	0.66 0.70 0.66 0.4925	— % — % — % 6.6%	1.34 1.42 1.34 1.0300	1.36 1.41 1.36 0.9725	(1.5)% 0.7% (1.5)% 5.9%
Basic weighted-average Common Shares outstanding (millions)	596	592	0.7%	595	591	0.7%
Consolidated statements of cash flows						
Cash provided by operating activities	1,206	1,126	7.1%	2,044	1,835	11.4%
Cash used by investing activities Acquisitions Capital expenditures ²	(795) (47) (791)	(1,221) (466) (810)	(34.9)% (89.9)% (2.3)%	(1,727) (251) (1,441)	(2,043) (478) (1,534)	(15.5)% (47.5)% (6.1)%
Cash provided (used) by financing activities	(143)	(328)	(56.4)%	(143)	147	n/m
Other highlights						
Subscriber connections ³ (thousands)				13,124	12,810	2.5%
Earnings before interest, income taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) ¹ Restructuring and other costs ¹ Adjusted EBITDA ⁴ Adjusted EBITDA margin ⁵ (%)	1,251 35 1,286 37.2	1,208 36 1,241 37.9	3.6% (2.8)% 3.6% (0.7) pts.	2,520 69 2,589 37.9	2,443 40 2,480 38.4	3.1% 72.5% 4.4% (0.5) pts.
Free cash flow ¹ Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs ^{1,6} (times)	329	260	26.5%	772 2.66	477 2.79	61.8%

Notations used in MD&A: n/m – not meaningful; pts. – percentage points.

- 1 These are non-GAAP and other financial measures. See Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.
- 2 Capital expenditures include assets purchased, but not yet paid for, and consequently differ from Cash payments for capital assets, excluding spectrum licences, as reported on the condensed interim consolidated statements of cash flows.
- The sum of active wireless subscribers, residential network access lines (NALs), high-speed Internet access subscribers and TELUS TV subscribers, measured at the end of the respective periods based on information in billing and other systems. Effective April 1, 2017, postpaid subscribers, total subscribers and associated operating statistics (gross additions, net additions, average billing per subscriber unit per month (ARPU), average revenue per subscriber unit per month (ARPU) and churn) were adjusted to include an estimated migration of 85,000 Manitoba Telecom Services Inc. (MTS) subscribers in the opening subscriber balances. Subsequent to this, on October 1, 2017, total subscribers and associated operating statistics were adjusted to reduce estimated migrations of MTS subscribers by 11,000 to 74,000. Effective April 1, 2018, and on a prospective basis, we have adjusted cumulative subscriber connections to remove approximately 68,000 TELUS TV subscribers as we have ceased marketing our Satellite TV product.
- 4 Adjusted EBITDA for all periods excludes restructuring and other costs (See Section 11.1 for restructuring and other cost amounts). Adjusted EBITDA for the second quarter and first six months of 2017 excludes net gains and equity income of \$3 million in the second quarter of 2017 related to real estate joint venture developments.
- 5 Adjusted EBITDA margin is Adjusted EBITDA divided by Operating revenues, where the calculation of Operating revenues excludes the second quarter of 2017 net gains and equity income related to real estate joint venture developments.
- 6 2017 amount excludes the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15. Had the 2018 amount excluded the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the 2018 amount would be 2.72. (See Section 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures.)



Operating highlights

• Consolidated operating revenues increased by \$173 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$367 million in the first six months of 2018:

Service revenues increased by \$143 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$267 million in the first six months of 2018, mainly due to growth in wireless network revenue and wireline data services revenue, partly offset by the ongoing decline in legacy wireline voice revenue.

Equipment revenues increased by \$31 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$88 million in the first six months of 2018, largely due to higher wireless equipment revenue resulting from increases in postpaid gross additions as well as higher-value smartphones in the sales mix.

Other operating income was relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$12 million in the first six months of 2018. The increase in the first six months of 2018 was primarily due to higher net gains on sales of certain assets, and property, plant and equipment.

For additional details on operating revenues, see Section 5.4 Wireless segment and Section 5.5 Wireline segment.

During the 12-month period ending June 30, 2018, our total subscriber connections increased by 314,000, reflecting a 4.6% increase in wireless postpaid subscribers, a 5.3% increase in high-speed Internet subscribers and excluding the Satellite TV subscriber adjustment, a 4.1% increase in TELUS TV subscribers, partly offset by a 5.6% decline in wireless prepaid subscribers and a 4.5% decline in residential NALs.

Our postpaid wireless subscriber net additions were 87,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 135,000 in the first six months of 2018, down 12,000 and 8,000, respectively, from the same periods in 2017, due to continued net new demand from Canadian consumers and businesses offset by incremental deactivations from competitive intensity. Our average monthly postpaid subscriber churn rate was 0.83% in the second quarter of 2018 and 0.89% in the first six months of 2018, as compared to our record low churn rate of 0.79% in the second quarter of 2017 and 0.86% in the first six months of 2017. (See *Section 5.4 Wireless segment* for additional details.)

Net additions of high-speed Internet subscribers were 29,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 51,000 in the first six months, up 12,000 and 10,000, respectively, from the same periods in 2017. The increases resulted from the increased demand for our high-speed broadband services, including fibre to the premises (FTTP), as well as improved churn reflecting our focus on executing customers first initiatives and retention programs. Net additions of TELUS TV subscribers were 15,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 21,000 in the first six months of 2018, up 10,000 in the quarter and 9,000 in the six-month period. The increases reflect higher gross additions from our diverse product offerings and lower customer churn rate. Our continued focus on expanding our addressable high-speed Internet and Optik TV® footprint, connecting more homes and businesses directly to fibre, and bundling these services together contributed to combined Internet and TV subscriber growth of 135,000 or 4.9% over the last 12 months excluding the Satellite TV subscriber adjustment. (See Section 5.5 Wireline segment for additional details.)

• Operating income increased by \$10 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$26 million in the first six months of 2018, reflecting wireless network revenue growth driven by a growing customer base, in addition to growth in data service revenues including revenues from business acquisitions. These increases were partly offset by increased costs associated with higher wireless gross loading and an increase in higher-value smartphones in the sales mix, increased administrative costs and increased customer support costs from growth in the customer base, incremental increases in compensation from an increase in the number of employees from business acquisitions primarily in our TELUS International (Cda) Inc. subsidiary, and higher depreciation and amortization due to growth in the asset base over the last 12 months resulting in part from business acquisitions.

EBITDA includes restructuring and other costs, as well as net gains and equity income related to real estate joint ventures recorded in the second quarter of 2017. EBITDA increased by \$43 million or 3.6% in the second quarter of 2018, and increased by \$77 million or 3.1% in the first six months of 2018.

Adjusted EBITDA excludes restructuring and other costs, as well as excludes net gains and equity income related to real estate joint ventures recorded in the second quarter of 2017. Adjusted EBITDA increased by \$45 million or 3.6% in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$109 million or 4.4% in the first six months of 2018. The increases reflect growth in wireless network revenues and increased wireline service revenues, partially offset by incremental increases in employee benefits expense from an increase in the number of employees from business acquisitions primarily in our TELUS International (Cda) Inc. subsidiary. (See Section 5.4 Wireless segment and Section 5.5 Wireline segment for additional details.)



- Income before income taxes was relatively flat in both the second quarter of 2018 and the first six months of 2018. Higher Operating income as noted above, was offset by an increase in Financing costs. The increase in Financing costs resulted primarily from higher average long-term debt outstanding and, for the first six months of 2018, lower foreign exchange gains. In the second quarter of 2018, there were higher foreign exchange gains. (See *Financing costs* in *Section 5.3.*)
- Income taxes were relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$9 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to an increase in the B.C. corporate income tax rate, in addition to an increase in adjustments for foreign tax.
- **Net income attributable to Common Shares** was relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and decreased by \$3 million in the first six months of 2018. The decrease in the first six months of 2018 was driven by increases in Financing costs and Income taxes, partly offset by higher Operating income.

Adjusted Net income excludes the effects of restructuring and other costs, income-tax related adjustments and net gains and equity income related to real estate joint venture developments. Adjusted Net income was relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$19 million or 2.3% in the first six months of 2018.

Reconciliation of adjusted Net income

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
(\$ millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			
Net income attributable to Common Shares Add back (deduct): Restructuring and other costs, after	390	389	1	800	803	(3)	
income taxes	25	26	(1)	50	30	20	
Favourable income tax-related adjustments Net gains and equity income from real estate joint venture developments, after income	(1)	(1)		(1)	(1)	_	
taxes	_	(2)	2	_	(2)	2	
Adjusted Net income	414	412	2	849	830	19	

Basic EPS was flat in the second quarter of 2018 and decreased by \$0.02 or 1.5% in the first six months of 2018.
 The decrease in the first six months of 2018 was driven by increases in Financing costs and Income taxes, partly offset by higher Operating income.

Adjusted basic EPS excludes the effects of restructuring and other costs, income-tax related adjustments and net gains and equity income related to real estate joint venture developments. Adjusted basic EPS was flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$0.01 or 0.7% in the first six months of 2018.

Reconciliation of adjusted basic EPS

	Second of	Six-month periods ended June 30				
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)		
Basic EPS Add back (deduct): Restructuring and other costs, after	0.66	0.66	_	1.34	1.36	(0.02)
income taxes, per share	0.04	0.04	_	0.08	0.05	0.03
Adjusted basic EPS	0.70	0.70	_	1.42	1.41	0.01

• **Dividends declared per Common Share** were \$0.5250 in the second quarter of 2018 and \$1.0300 in the first six months of 2018, reflecting increases of 6.6% from the second quarter of 2017 and 5.9% from the first six months of 2017. On August 2, 2018, the Board declared a third quarter dividend of \$0.5250 per share on the issued and outstanding Common Shares, payable on October 1, 2018, to shareholders of record at the close of business on September 10, 2018. The third quarter dividend increased by \$0.0325 per share or 6.6% from the \$0.4925 per share dividend declared one year earlier, consistent with our multi-year dividend growth program described in Section 4.3 Liquidity and capital resources.



Liquidity and capital resource highlights

- Net debt to EBITDA excluding restructuring and other costs was 2.66 times at June 30, 2018. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the net debt to EBITDA excluding restructuring and other costs ratio was 2.72 times at June 30, 2018, down from 2.79 times at June 30, 2017, as the growth in EBITDA excluding restructuring and other costs exceeded the increase in net debt. (See Section 4.3 Liquidity and capital resources and Section 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures.)
- Cash provided by operating activities increased by \$80 million in the second quarter of 2018 primarily due to growth in Adjusted EBITDA and other working capital changes. In the first six months of 2018, Cash provided by operating activities increased by \$209 million resulting from growth in Adjusted EBITDA, lower income taxes paid, which reflected the reorganization of our legal structure in the third quarter of 2017 that impacted the timing of cash income tax payments, and higher restructuring and other costs paid in the first six months of 2017.
- Cash used by investing activities decreased by \$426 million or 34.9% in the second quarter of 2018 and \$316 million in the first six months of 2018 attributed to lower cash payments for business acquisitions. Acquisitions decreased by \$419 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$227 million in the first six months of 2018 as we made larger cash payments for business acquisitions in the second quarter of 2017 including the MTS and Kroll Computer Systems Inc. transactions. Capital expenditures decreased by \$19 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$93 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to increased wireless capital expenditures in 2017 from costs incurred to update our radio access network technology in Ontario and Quebec. (See Section 7.3 Cash used by investing activities.)
- Cash used by financing activities decreased by \$185 million in the second quarter of 2018, reflecting increased issuances of long-term debt, net of redemptions. Cash provided by financing activities decreased by \$290 million in the first six months of 2018 as there were lower issuances of long-term debt, net of redemptions. (See Section 7.4 Cash provided (used) by financing activities.)
- Free cash flow increased by \$69 million in the second quarter of 2018 largely from higher Adjusted EBITDA and lower capital expenditures. Free cash flow increased by \$295 million in the first six months of 2018, resulting primarily from lower capital expenditures, higher Adjusted EBITDA, lower income taxes paid and lower restructuring and other costs paid. (See calculation in Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.) The application of IFRS 15 reflects a non-cash accounting change. As such, the underlying economics and free cash flow generated by the business are not impacted by the change.

2. Core business and strategy

Our core business and our strategic imperatives were described in our 2017 annual MD&A.

3. Corporate priorities for 2018

Our annual corporate priorities are used to advance our long-term strategic imperatives and address near-term opportunities and challenges. The following table provides a discussion of activities and initiatives that relate to our 2018 corporate priorities.

Honouring our team, customers and social purpose by delivering on our brand promise

- On May 31, 2018, we announced that we are expanding our TELUS Mobility for Good program to Ontario with collaboration from the Children's Aid Foundation of Canada. This program will assist up to 7,200 qualifying youth transitioning from care with a free smartphone and fully subsidized plan from TELUS for two years.
- In June 2018, we announced that we are expanding our TELUS Internet for Good program by participating in the federal
 government's new Connecting Families initiative to help bridge the digital divide for Canadian families who may struggle to
 afford access to home Internet.
- Our Pik TV™ offering can now be accessed directly from an Internet browser or through our Android or iOS mobile
 applications, enabling streaming on computers, smartphones and tablets. Our Pik TV media box and its support for Google
 Play Store applications is now an optional, complementary component of the Pik TV experience.

Leveraging our broadband networks to drive TELUS' growth

- In the J.D. Power 2018 Canadian Wireless Network Quality Study, TELUS was ranked "Highest Wireless Network Quality Performance" in Ontario, four years in a row; and in the West (including British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Manitoba) three years in a row.
- We have won Ookla's Mobile Speedtest Award for fastest mobile network in Canada for the second year in a row.



- We announced investments of \$65 million and \$45 million to connect homes and businesses of the cities of Delta, B.C., including Tilbury and Annacis Island, and the district of North Vancouver, B.C., respectively, to our TELUS PureFibre™ network, with the regions anticipated to be connected by the fall and by the end of the year, respectively. Additionally, we announced an investment of \$110 million to connect the residents and businesses of Richmond, B.C., including Steveston, to our TELUS PureFibre network by the spring of 2019.
- In April 2018, we became the first provider in Canada to offer 4K HDR content, which is available on Optik TV via Netflix and On Demand. 4K HDR dramatically enhances the picture quality of existing 4K technology by improving the colour contrast range with millions of additional colour options to each individual pixel.
- In May 2018, we expanded our voice over LTE (VoLTE) coverage across the province of Manitoba.
- In July 2018, we launched Internet 300/300 over our TELUS PureFibre network offering customers 300 Mbps symmetrical
 upload and download speeds.

Driving emerging opportunities in TELUS Health and TELUS International

- In May 2018, we acquired the health division of Symbility Solutions Inc. for approximately \$17 million.
- Further to our acquisition of 65% of Xavient Information Systems Inc., we have increased our ability to expand our global IT services offering with the addition of advanced, next-generation IT consulting and delivery capabilities, including Artificial Intelligence-powered Digital Transformation services, User Interface/User Experience design, Open Source Platform services, DevOps, and IT Lifecycle services, in order to provide a more comprehensive suite of services, positioning us for future growth.

4. Capabilities

The forward-looking statements in this section, including statements regarding our dividend growth program and our financial objectives in *Section 4.3*, are qualified by the *Caution regarding forward-looking statements* at the beginning of this MD&A.

4.1 Principal markets addressed and competition

For a discussion of our principal markets and an overview of competition, refer to Section 4.1 of our 2017 annual MD&A.

4.2 Operational resources

Wireless

Churn is defined in *Section 11.2* of this MD&A. Our monthly postpaid churn rate was 0.83% in the second quarter of 2018 and has now been below 1% for 19 of the past 20 quarters despite strong competitive and economic pressures. In the second quarter of 2018, we continued to deliver leading blended customer churn on a national basis. Our monthly blended churn rate was 1.01% in the second quarter of 2018, which represented our second-best second quarter churn rate since we became a national carrier 18 years ago. This further speaks to the success of our differentiated customers first culture, our ongoing focus on delivering an outstanding customer experience, combined with attractive new products and services, and our retention programs.

Since mid-2013, we have invested more than \$3.6 billion to acquire wireless spectrum licences in spectrum auctions and other transactions, which has more than doubled our national spectrum holdings in support of our top corporate priority to put customers first. Wireless data consumption has been increasing rapidly and we have responded by investing to extend the capacity of our network to support the additional data consumption and growth in our wireless customer base. This includes investments in wireless small cells connected to our fibre technology to improve coverage and capacity and to prepare for a more efficient and timely evolution to 5G wireless services.

As at June 30, 2018, our 4G long-term evolution (LTE) technology covered 99% of Canada's population, consistent with June 30, 2017. Furthermore, we have continued to invest in our LTE advanced network roll-out, which covered more than 91% of Canada's population at June 30, 2018, up from more than 84% at June 30, 2017.

Wireline

We are continuing to invest in our incumbent local exchange carrier (ILEC) urban and rural communities with commitments to deliver broadband technology capabilities to as many Canadians as possible. We are expanding our fibre footprint by connecting more homes and businesses directly to fibre in communities across B.C., Alberta and Eastern Quebec. We have also increased broadband Internet speeds, expanded our IP TV video-on-demand library and high-definition content, including 4K TV and 4K HDR capabilities, and enhanced marketing of data products and bundles resulting in improved churn rates. Our fibre technology is also an essential component of our wireless access technology and will enable 5G deployment in the future as referenced above. Our TELUS SmartHome and Business Security integrates security and safety monitoring with smart devices.



As at June 30, 2018, our high-speed broadband footprint covered more than 3 million households and businesses in B.C., Alberta and Eastern Quebec, including approximately 1.65 million households and businesses (representing approximately 55% of our total high-speed broadband footprint), which provides these premises with immediate access to our gigabit-capable fibre-optic technology. This is up from approximately 1.26 million households and businesses in the second quarter of 2017, representing approximately 42% of households and businesses in our high-speed broadband footprint covered by fibre-optic cable.

4.3 Liquidity and capital resources

Capital structure financial policies

Our objective when managing capital is to maintain a flexible capital structure that optimizes the cost and availability of capital at acceptable risk.

In the management of capital and in its definition, we include Common Share equity (excluding Accumulated other comprehensive income), Long-term debt (including long-term credit facilities, commercial paper backstopped by long-term credit facilities and any hedging assets or liabilities associated with Long-term debt items, net of amounts recognized in Accumulated other comprehensive income), Cash and temporary investments, and short-term borrowings arising from securitized trade receivables.

We manage our capital structure and make adjustments to it in light of changes in economic conditions and the risk characteristics of our business. In order to maintain or adjust our capital structure, we may adjust the amount of dividends paid to holders of Common Shares, purchase Common Shares for cancellation pursuant to normal course issuer bid programs, issue new shares, issue new debt, issue new debt to replace existing debt with different characteristics, and/or increase or decrease the amount of trade receivables sold to an arm's-length securitization trust.

We monitor capital utilizing a number of measures, including net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs ratio, coverage ratios and dividend payout ratios. (See definitions in *Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures*.) Through the course of fiscal 2018, we will monitor these measures excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15. (See *Section 8.2 Accounting policy developments* in our 2017 annual MD&A.)

Financing and capital structure management plans

Report on financing and capital structure management plans

Pay dividends to the holders of Common Shares under our multi-year dividend growth program

- In May 2016, we announced our intention to target ongoing semi-annual dividend increases, with the annual increase in the range of 7 to 10% from 2017 through to the end of 2019, thereby extending the policy first announced in May 2011. Notwithstanding this target, dividend decisions will continue to be subject to our Board's assessment and the determination of our financial position and outlook on a quarterly basis. Our long-term dividend payout ratio guideline is 65 to 75% of prospective net earnings per share. (See Section 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures). There can be no assurance that we will maintain a dividend growth program or that it will be unchanged through 2019. (See Caution regarding forward-looking statements Ability to sustain our dividend growth program through 2019 and Section 10.7 Financing, debt requirements and returning cash to shareholders in our 2017 annual MD&A.)
- On August 2, 2018, a third quarter dividend of \$0.5250 per share was declared on our issued and outstanding Common Shares, payable on October 1, 2018, to shareholders on record at the close of business on September 10, 2018. The third quarter dividend for 2018 reflects a cumulative increase of \$0.0325 per share or 6.6% from the \$0.4925 per share dividend paid in October 2017.
- During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, our dividend reinvestment and share purchase plan
 trustee purchased from Treasury approximately 0.5 million dividend reinvestment Common Shares for \$21 million, and
 approximately 0.9 million dividend reinvestment Common Shares for \$41 million, respectively, with no discount applicable.

Purchase Common Shares

- During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, and up to the date of this MD&A, we did not repurchase or cancel any shares pursuant to our NCIB.
- In August 2018, we received approval from the Toronto Stock Exchange (TSX) (subject to receiving approval from Canadian securities regulators) to amend our normal course issuer bid (2018 NCIB) expiring on November 12, 2018, to permit TELUS Communications Inc., a direct wholly owned subsidiary of TELUS Corporation, to purchase Common Shares with an aggregate fair market value of up to \$105 million for donation to a charitable foundation established by us. TELUS and TELUS Communications Inc. will purchase Common Shares only when and if they consider it advisable. All other terms of the 2018 NCIB remain unchanged except the maximum number of shares that can be purchased during the same trading day on the TSX is 238,480 shares (being 25% of the average daily trading volume for the six months ended July 31, 2018, which was equal to 953,922 shares), subject to certain exemptions for block purchases.



Report on financing and capital structure management plans

Use proceeds from securitized trade receivables (Short-term borrowings), bank facilities and commercial paper as needed, to supplement free cash flow and meet other cash requirements

- Our issued and outstanding commercial paper was \$3 million at June 30, 2018, all of which was denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$2 million), compared to \$1,140 million (US\$908 million) at December 31, 2017, and \$1,032 million (US\$794 million) at June 30, 2017.
- Our net draws on the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility were \$439 million (\$432 million net of unamortized issue costs) at June 30, 2018, compared to \$346 million (\$339 million net of unamortized issue costs) at December 31, 2017, and \$294 million (\$288 million net of unamortized issue costs) at June 30, 2017. The credit facility is non-recourse to TELUS Corporation.
- Proceeds from securitized trade receivables were \$100 million at June 30, 2018, (December 31 and June 30, 2017 \$100 million).

Maintain compliance with financial objectives

- <u>Maintain investment grade credit ratings in the range of BBB+ or the equivalent</u> On August 3, 2018, investment grade credit ratings from the four rating agencies that cover TELUS were in the desired range. (See Section 7.8 Credit ratings.)
- Net debt to EBITDA excluding restructuring and other costs ratio of 2.00 to 2.50 times As measured at June 30, 2018, the ratio was 2.66 times. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the net debt to EBITDA excluding restructuring and other costs ratio was 2.72 times at June 30, 2018, outside of the objective range, primarily due to the funding of spectrum licences acquired in wireless spectrum auctions held during 2014 and 2015, and the elevated strategic capital investments in our fibre-optic network. We expect these ratios to decline in 2018 and we continue to expect them to return to within the objective range in the medium term, consistent with our long-term strategy. See Long-term debt issue and early redemption of 2019 Notes under Section 1.3 Consolidated highlights for discussion on the early redemption of our Series CG Notes. (See also Section 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures.)
- <u>Dividend payout ratio of 65 to 75% of net earnings per share on a prospective basis</u> Our objective range is on a prospective basis. The dividend payout ratio we present in this MD&A is a historical measure utilizing the last four quarters of dividends declared and earnings per share, and is disclosed for illustrative purposes in evaluating our target guideline. As at June 30, 2018, both the historical ratio and the adjusted historical ratio were 77%. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the historical ratio of 82% and the adjusted historical ratio of 82% exceeded the objective range; however, we currently expect that we will be within our target guideline when considered on a prospective basis within the medium term. (See Section 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures.)</u>
- Generally maintain a minimum of \$1 billion in unutilized liquidity As at June 30, 2018, our unutilized liquidity was approximately \$2.2 billion. (See Section 7.6 Credit facilities.)

4.4 Changes in internal control over financial reporting

Disclosure controls and procedures

There were no changes in internal control over financial reporting that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

5. Discussion of operations

This section contains forward-looking statements, including those with respect to average billing per subscriber unit per month (ABPU) and average revenue per subscriber unit per month (ARPU) growth, wireless trends regarding loading and retention spending, high-speed Internet subscriber growth, and various future trends. To support the transition to the new accounting standard, we believe ABPU provides management, investors and analysts with useful information to assess and evaluate our performance excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 15. ABPU represents the average monthly wireless network revenue derived from monthly service plan, roaming and usage charges, as well as monthly re-payments of the outstanding device balance owing from customers on contract (see Section 11.2 Operating indicators). There can be no assurance that we have accurately identified these trends based on past results or that these trends will continue. See Caution regarding forward-looking statements at the beginning of this MD&A.

5.1 General

A significant judgment we make is in respect of distinguishing between our wireless and wireline operations and cash flows (and this extends to allocations of both direct and indirect expenses and of capital expenditures). The clarity of such distinction has been increasingly affected by the convergence and integration of our wireless and wireline telecommunications infrastructure and technology. The continued build-out of our technology-agnostic fibre-optic infrastructure, in combination with converged edge technology, has significantly affected this judgment, as has the commercialization of fixed-wireless telecommunications solutions for customers and the consolidation of our non-customer facing operations. As a result, it has become increasingly impractical and difficult to objectively and clearly



distinguish between our wireless and wireline operations and cash flows. As we do not currently aggregate operating segments, our reportable segments as at June 30, 2018, are also wireless and wireline. Segmented information in *Note 5* of the interim consolidated financial statements is regularly reported to our Chief Executive Officer (CEO) (our chief operating decision-maker).

We applied IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, both with a transition date of January 1, 2018, with retrospective application. Refer to Section 8.2 Accounting policy developments in this MD&A and Note 2 of the interim consolidated financial statements for further information. In the following table, results for the 2016 periods do not include the application of IFRS 9 or IFRS 15.

5.2 Summary of consolidated quarterly results and trends

Summary of quarterly results

Summary of quarterly results								
	2018 Q2	2018 Q1	2017 Q4	2017 Q3	2017 Q2	2017 Q1	2016 Q4	2016 Q3
							Excluding II	
(\$ millions, except per share amounts)			pplying IFRS				IFRS	
Operating revenues	3,453	3,377	3,541	3,404	3,280	3,183	3,305	3,238
Operating expenses								
Goods and services purchased ¹	1,491	1,408	1,635	1,522	1,423	1,324	1,574	1,426
Employee benefits expense ¹	711	700	683	638	649	624	962	681
Depreciation and amortization	559	550	564	547	526	532	533	515
Total operating expenses	2,761	2,658	2,882	2,707	2,598	2,480	3,069	2,622
Operating income	692	719	659	697	682	703	236	616
Financing costs	150	156	144	149	142	138	134	129
Income before income taxes	542	563	515	548	540	565	102	487
Income taxes	145	151	161	142	144	143	15	132
Net income	397	412	354	406	396	422	87	355
Net income attributable to								
Common Shares	390	410	353	403	389	414	81	348
Net income per Common Share:								
Basic earnings per share (EPS)	0.66	0.69	0.59	0.68	0.66	0.70	0.14	0.59
Adjusted basic EPS ²	0.70	0.73	0.66	0.70	0.70	0.71	0.53	0.65
Diluted EPS	0.66	0.69	0.59	0.68	0.66	0.70	0.14	0.59
Dividends declared per								
Common Share	0.5250	0.5050	0.5050	0.4925	0.4925	0.48	0.48	0.46
Additional information:								
EBITDA ²	1,251	1,269	1,223	1,244	1,208	1,235	769	1,131
Restructuring and other costs ²	35	34	54	23	36	4	348	60
(Net losses and equity losses) net gains								
and equity income from real estate								
joint venture developments	_		(2)	_	3	-	7	10
MTS net recovery ³			21					—
Adjusted EBITDA ²	1,286	1,303	1,258	1,267	1,241	1,239	1,110	1,181
Cash provided by operating activities	1,206	838	979	1,133	1,126	709	732	1,032
Free cash flow ²	329	443	274	215	260	217	(191)	98

- 1 Goods and services purchased and Employee benefits expense amounts include restructuring and other costs.
- 2 See Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.
- 3 Refer to our 2017 annual MD&A for definition.

Trends

The trend of year-over-year increases in consolidated revenue reflects: (i) wireless network revenue generated from growth in our subscriber base and historical ARPU growth; (ii) growth in wireline data service revenue, including customer care and business services (CCBS) contracting (formerly business process outsourcing), Internet and enhanced data, TELUS TV services and TELUS Health revenues. Increased CCBS contracting revenues and TELUS SmartHome and Business Security revenues includes revenues from business acquisitions. Increased Internet and TV service revenues are being generated by subscriber growth and higher Internet revenue per customer. Year-over-year wireless equipment revenues generally increased from greater postpaid gross additions and higher-value smartphones in the sales mix. For additional information on wireless and wireline revenue and subscriber trends, see Section 5.4 Wireless segment and Section 5.5 Wireline segment.

The trend of year-over-year increases in Goods and services purchased expense reflects higher equipment expenses associated with a general increase in postpaid gross additions and retention volumes and increases in higher-



value smartphones in the sales mix, increasing wireless and wireline customer service, roaming, and external labour expenses to support growth in our subscriber base; and increased wireline TV costs of sales associated with a growing subscriber base.

The general trend of year-over-year increases in net Employee benefits expense reflects increases in the number of employees resulting from business acquisitions supporting CCBS contracting revenue growth and expansion of our TELUS Health offerings. This was partly offset by moderating wages and salaries expense resulting from reductions in the number of full-time equivalent (FTE) domestic employees associated with cost efficiency and effectiveness programs.

The trend of year-over-year increases in Depreciation and amortization reflects increases due to growth in capital assets, which is supporting the expansion of our broadband footprint and enhanced long-term evolution (LTE) network coverage, and growth in business acquisitions. The investments in our fibre-optic technology also support our small-cell technology strategy to improve coverage and capacity while preparing for a more efficient and timely evolution to 5G.

The trend of year-over-year increases in Financing costs reflects an increase in long-term debt outstanding, mainly associated with our generational investments in fibre to homes and businesses and our wireless technology, and our increased level of business acquisitions. Financing costs are net of capitalized interest, which was related to spectrum licences acquired during the wireless spectrum licence auctions. Capitalization of interest ceased in the first quarter of 2017, as cell sites are now capable of utilizing the purchased frequencies. Financing costs also include Interest accretion on provisions and Employee defined benefit plans net interest expense. Additionally, for the eight periods shown, Financing costs include varying amounts of foreign exchange gains or losses and varying amounts of interest income.

The trend in Net income reflects the items noted above, as well as non-cash adjustments arising from legislated income tax changes and adjustments recognized in the current periods for income taxes of prior periods, including any related after-tax interest on reassessments. Historically, the trend in basic EPS has been impacted by the same trends as Net income and has also been impacted by share purchases under our normal course issuer bid programs. While a 12-month program which commenced in November 2017 is currently in place, there have been no such purchases under the program. See Section 4.3 *Financing and capital structure management plans*.

The general trend of year-over-year increases in Cash provided by operating activities reflects generally higher consolidated Adjusted EBITDA and a historical decrease in year-over-year income tax payments in 2017 and into the first quarter of 2018, consistent with our assumption described in *Section 9.3* of our 2017 annual MD&A. This trend was reduced by increased interest payments arising from increases in debt outstanding, offset by historically lower fixed-term interest rates. The trend of year-over-year increases in free cash flow reflects the above factors affecting Cash provided by operating activities. Free cash flow was impacted by the increases in capital expenditures in 2017 as we connected more homes and businesses directly to fibre and have now reached 55% of our Optik TV footprint at the end of the second quarter of 2018. For further discussion on these trends, see *Section 5.4 Wireless segment* and *Section 5.5 Wireline segment*.

The following table provides a reconciliation of consolidated EBITDA results to consolidated results excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 15.

EBITDA - Reconciliation of consolidated IFRS 15 impacts

_	Second of	quarters ende	ed June 30	Six-month periods ended June 30			
(\$ in millions)	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
EBITDA Effects of contract asset, acquisition and fulfilment	1,251 4	1,208 (14)	3.6% (128.6)%	2,520 22	2,443 12	3.1% 83.3%	
EBITDA – excluding IFRS 15 impacts Add back restructuring and other costs – excluding	1,255	1,194	5.1%	2,542	2,455	3.5%	
IFRS 15 impacts Deduct net gains and equity income from real	35	39	(10.3)%	73	43	69.8%	
estate joint venture developments	_	(3)	(100.0)%	_	(3)	(100.0)%	
Adjusted EBITDA ¹ – excluding IFRS 15 impacts	1,290	1,230	5.0%	2,615	2,495	4.8%	

1 See description under EBITDA in Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

See Section 5.4 Wireless segment and Section 5.5 Wireline segment for additional details.

5.3 Consolidated operations

The following is a discussion of our consolidated financial performance. Segment information in *Note 5* of the interim consolidated financial statements is regularly reported to our CEO. We discuss the performance of our segments in *Section 5.4 Wireless segment, Section 5.5 Wireline segment* and *Section 7.3 Cash used by investing activities.*



Operating revenues

	Second of	quarters ende	d June 30	Six-month	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
(\$ in millions)		FRS 9 and 017 adjusted)		Applying I IFRS 15 (20			
Service Equipment	2,953 487	2,810 456	5.1% 6.8%	5,839 952	5,572 864	4.8% 10.2%	
Revenues arising from contracts with customers Other operating income	3,440 13	3,266 14	5.3% (7.1)%	6,791 39	6,436 27	5.5% 44.4%	
Operating revenues	3,453	3,280	5.3%	6,830	6,463	5.7%	

Consolidated operating revenues increased by \$173 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$367 million in the first six months of 2018.

- Service revenues increased by \$143 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$267 million in the first six months of 2018, reflecting growth in CCBS contracting revenue, wireless network revenue and wireline data services, partly offset by the continuing decline in wireline voice revenues. Wireless network revenue reflects a growing wireless subscriber base. The increase in wireline service revenue reflects increased CCBS contracting revenue growth including the growth in business volumes from recent business acquisitions, as well as increases in Internet and enhanced data service, TELUS Health revenues, TELUS TV revenue and revenue from our TELUS SmartHome and Business Security line of business. Internet and TV revenues increased due to subscriber growth, as well as higher Internet revenue per customer.
- **Equipment revenues** increased by \$31 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$88 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to increased wireless revenue mainly from increases in postpaid gross additions as well as higher-value smartphones in the sales mix. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 15, equipment revenues would have increased by \$18 million or 10.7% in the second quarter of 2018, and \$37 million or 11.3% in the first six months of 2018. See *Note* 2(c) of the interim consolidated financial statements.
- Other operating income was relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$12 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to higher net gains in the first six months than in the comparable period from the sale of certain assets, as well as property, plant and equipment.

Operating expenses

	Second	Six-month	Six-month periods ended June 30			
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ in millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted) IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)					
Goods and services purchased	1,491	1,423	4.8%	2,899	2,747	5.5%
Employee benefits expense	711	649	9.6%	1,411	1,273	10.8%
Depreciation	411	391	5.1%	822	793	3.7%
Amortization of intangible assets	148	135	9.6%	287	265	8.3%
Operating expenses	2,761	2,598	6.3%	5,419	5,078	6.7%

Consolidated operating expenses increased by \$163 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$341 million in the first six months of 2018.

- Goods and services purchased increased by \$68 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$152 million in the first six months of 2018, reflecting incremental increases in wireline external labour, employee-related and other costs associated with business acquisitions primarily in our TELUS International (Cda) Inc. subsidiary, higher wireline product costs associated with equipment sales, costs associated with higher wireless gross loading, higher handset costs, increased roaming costs, and higher non-labour restructuring and other costs.
- Employee benefits expense increased by \$62 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$138 million in the first six months of 2018, due to higher compensation and benefits from an increase in the number of employees from business acquisitions supporting the business growth of TELUS International, as well as higher employee-related restructuring and other costs driven by efficiency initiatives in the quarter. This was partly offset by lower compensation and benefit costs from a decrease in the number of domestic FTEs, excluding business acquisitions, and higher capitalized labour costs.
- **Depreciation** increased by \$20 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$29 million in the first six months of 2018 due to increased expenditures associated with capital assets over the last 12 months, including those arising from our fibre investment and business acquisitions.



• Amortization of intangible assets increased by \$13 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$22 million in the first six months of 2018, reflecting increased expenditures associated with the intangible asset base, including those arising from business acquisitions.

Adjusted EBITDA

	Second q	uarters ende	d June 30	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)		
Wireless Adjusted EBITDA (See Section 5.4) Wireline Adjusted EBITDA (See Section 5.5)	851 435	823 418	3.3% 4.0%	1,697 892	1,621 859	4.6% 3.9%
Adjusted EBITDA	1,286	1,241	3.6%	2,589	2,480	4.4%

Adjusted EBITDA increased by \$45 million or 3.6% in the second quarter of 2018 and \$109 million or 4.4% in the first six months of 2018. The increases reflects growth in wireless network revenues and increased wireline service revenues, partially offset by incremental increases in employee benefits expense primarily from an increase in the number of employees from business acquisitions primarily in our TELUS International (Cda) Inc. subsidiary.

Operating income

	Second of	quarters ende	d June 30	Six-month	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
(\$ millions)		Applying IFRS 9 and Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted) IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)					
Wireless EBITDA (See Section 5.4)	844	800	5.5%	1,680	1,597	5.2%	
Wireline EBITDA (See Section 5.5)	407	408	(0.2)%	840	846	(0.7)%	
EBITDA Depreciation and amortization (discussed above)	1,251 (559)	1,208 (526)	3.6% 6.3%	2,520 (1,109)	2,443 (1,058)	3.1% 4.8%	
Operating income	692	682	1.5%	1,411	1,385	1.9%	

Operating income increased by \$10 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$26 million in the first six months of 2018, while EBITDA increased by \$43 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$77 million in the first six months of 2018. These increases reflect wireless network revenue growth driven by a growing customer base, in addition to growth in wireline data service margins, which was partly offset by increased costs associated with higher wireless gross loading, and higher wireline restructuring and other costs from efficiency initiatives.

Financing costs

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ in millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)		
Interest expense	156	144	8.3%	306	286	7.0%
Employee defined benefit plans net interest	3	2	50.0%	7	3	n/m
Foreign exchange gains	(6)	(3)	100.0%	(2)	(8)	(75.0)%
Interest income	(3)	(1)	n/m	(5)	(1)	n/m
Financing costs	150	142	5.6%	306	280	9.3%

Financing costs increased by \$8 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$26 million in the first six months of 2018, mainly due to the following factors:

- **Interest expense** increased by \$12 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$20 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to the following:
 - The increase in average long-term debt balances outstanding, in addition to an increase in the effective interest rate. Our weighted average interest rate on long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility) was 4.24% at June 30, 2018, as compared to 4.16% one year earlier. (See *Long-term debt issues and repayments* in *Section 7.4.*)
 - Interest accretion on provisions increased by \$3 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$4 million in the first six months of 2018, resulting from written put options in respect of business acquisitions.
- Employee defined benefit plans net interest was relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$4 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to the increase in the defined benefit plan deficit at December 31, 2017, to \$334 million, from \$79 million one year earlier, partly offset by a decrease in the discount rate.



- Foreign exchange gains have fluctuated as a result of relevant movement of the Canadian dollar relative to the U.S. dollar.
- Interest income was relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$4 million in the first six months
 of 2018

Income taxes

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
_	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ millions, except tax rates)	Applying IF IFRS 15 (20			Applying IF IFRS 15 (201		
Income tax computed at applicable statutory rates Adjustments recognized in the current period for	147	145	1.4%	299	295	1.4%
income taxes of prior periods		(1)	(100.0)%	_	(1)	(100.0)%
Other	(2)		n/m	(3)	(7)	(57.1)%
Income taxes	145	144	0.7%	296	287	3.1%
Income taxes computed at applicable statutory rates (%)	27.2	26.9	0.3 pts.	27.1	26.7	0.4 pts.
Effective tax rate (%)	26.7	26.7	— pts.	26.7	25.9	0.8 pts.

Total income tax expense was relatively flat in the second quarter of 2018 and increased by \$9 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to an increase in the B.C. corporate income tax rate, in addition to an increase in adjustments for foreign tax.

Comprehensive income

_	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
_	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ in millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)		
Net income Other comprehensive income (loss) (net of income taxes): Items that may be subsequently reclassified to	397	396	0.3%	809	818	(1.1)%
income Items never subsequently reclassified to income	(39) 105	19 20	n/m n/m	(50) 62	13 86	n/m (27.9)%
Comprehensive income	463	435	6.4%	821	917	(10.5)%

Comprehensive income increased by \$28 million in the second quarter of 2018 and decreased by \$96 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to changes in employee defined benefit plans re-measurement amounts and changes in foreign currency translation adjustments arising from translating financial statements of foreign operations. Items that may be subsequently reclassified to income are composed of changes in the unrealized fair value of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges and foreign currency translation adjustments arising from translating financial statements of foreign operations. Items never subsequently reclassified to income are composed of changes in the measurement of investment financial assets and employee defined benefit plans re-measurement amounts.

5.4 Wireless segment

Wireless trends and seasonality

The historical trend over the last eight quarters in wireless network revenue reflects growth in our subscriber base and historical ARPU growth. This growth was coupled with higher-value smartphones in the sales mix. There has been a general year-over-year increase in equipment revenues from greater postpaid gross additions and higher-value smartphones in the sales mix. The general trend of year-over-year increases in subscriber net additions resulted from the success of our promotions, including marketing efforts focused on higher-value postpaid loading, coupled with the effects of market growth arising from a growing population, changing population demographics and an increasing number of customers with multiple activated devices. Although there have historically been significant third and fourth quarter seasonal effects that result in increased loading, competitive intensity in both the consumer and business markets may impact subscriber addition results and trends for future periods.

Wireless ABPU increased due to an emphasis on marketing and increased mix of higher-rate plans and a higher mix of data share plans, which are at higher rates in addition to a higher proportion of higher-value postpaid customers in the subscriber mix in 2018. This was partly offset by competitive pressures driving larger allotments of data provided in rate plans, inclusion of data sharing and international data roaming features and plans, consumer behavioural response to increased frequency of customer data usage notifications, and offloading of data traffic to increasingly available Wi-Fi



hotspots. The level of ABPU reflects continued consumer and business demand for our high-quality wireless service experience offset by competitive pressures, including promotional activity and resulting reactions to those pressures and promotions. The economic environment, consumer behaviour, the regulatory environment, device selection and other factors also impact ABPU, and as a consequence, there cannot be assurance that ABPU growth will continue to materialize.

Wireless ABPU has historically experienced seasonal sequential increases in the second and third quarters, reflecting higher levels of usage and roaming in the spring and summer, followed by historical seasonal sequential declines in the fourth and first quarters. This seasonal effect on ABPU has moderated, as unlimited nationwide voice plans have become more prevalent and chargeable voice and long distance usage spikes have become less pronounced. In addition, customers are opting for higher-capacity data plans with higher base prices and are benefiting from flexible data top-up features, resulting in less variability in chargeable data usage but higher monthly recurring revenue. Historically, the third and fourth quarter seasonal effects described above have reflected higher wireless subscriber additions, an increase in related acquisition incentives and equipment sales, and higher retention incentives due to contract renewals in those quarters. Retention incentives have historically increased during periods of heightened marketing activity and have coincided with the maturation of contracts that reflect seasonal subscriber additions and renewals in previous periods. These impacts can be more pronounced around popular device launches and seasonal promotional events, such as back to school, Black Friday and the Christmas holiday season. Subscriber additions have generally been lowest in the first quarter.

The trend of our continually low average monthly postpaid subscriber churn rate reflects our customers first efforts and our retention programs and our focus on building and maintaining our high-quality network. We may experience pressure on our postpaid subscriber churn if the level of competitive intensity increases, in part due to increased promotional activity, if there is an increase in customers on expired contracts, or if there is an increase in customers bringing their own devices and therefore not entering into new contracts. Accordingly, our wireless segment historical operating results and trends may not be reflective of results and trends for future periods.

Wiroloss	onerating	indicators
VVII 61622	operannu	IIIUICALUIS

As at June 30				2018	2017	Change	
Subscribers¹ (000s): Postpaid Prepaid				8,113 894	7,753 947	4.6 % (5.6)%	
Total				9,007	8,700	3.5 %	
Postpaid proportion of subscriber base (%) HSPA+ population coverage ² (millions) LTE population coverage ² (millions)				90.1 37.0 36.8	89.1 36.7 36.5	1.0 pt. 0.8 % 0.8 %	
	Second o	uarters ende	d June 30	Six-month	Six-month periods ended Jun		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			
Subscriber gross additions ¹ (000s):							
Postpaid Prepaid	278 84	262 80	6.1 % 5.0 %	522 148	487 150	7.2 % (1.3)%	
Total	362	342	5.8 %	670	637	5.2 %	
Subscriber net additions¹ (000s): Postpaid Prepaid	87 4	99 (16)	(12.1)% n/m	135 (39)	143 (69)	(5.6)% 43.5 %	
Total	91	83	9.6 %	96	74	29.7 %	
ABPU, per month ^{1,3} (\$)	67.24	66.87	0.6 %	66.88	66.20	1.0 %	
ARPU, per month ^{1,3} (\$)	56.18	56.55	(0.7)%	55.87	56.03	(0.3)%	
Churn, per month ^{1,2} (%) Blended Postpaid	1.01 0.83	1.00 0.79	0.01 pts. 0.04 pts.	1.07 0.89	1.09 0.86	(0.02) pts. 0.03 pts.	

- 1 Effective April 1, 2017, postpaid subscribers, total subscribers and associated operating statistics (gross additions, net additions, ABPU, ARPU and churn) were adjusted to include an estimated migration of 85,000 MTS subscribers in the opening subscriber balances. Subsequent to this, on October 1, 2017, total subscribers and associated operating statistics were adjusted to reduce estimated migrations of MTS subscribers by 11,000 to 74,000.
- 2 Including network access agreements with other Canadian carriers.
- 3 See Section 11.2 Operating indicators. These are industry measures useful in assessing operating performance of a wireless company, but are not measures defined under IFRS-IASB.



Operating revenues - Wireless segment

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ in millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)		Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			
Network revenue Equipment and other service revenues	1,497 424	1,457 408	2.7% 3.9%	2,969 835	2,872 763	3.4% 9.4%
Revenues arising from contracts with customers Other operating income (loss)	1,921 8	1,865 (2)	3.0% n/m	3,804 15	3,635 —	4.6% n/m
External operating revenues Intersegment revenues	1,929 12	1,863 11	3.5% 9.1%	3,819 23	3,635 22	5.1% 4.5%
Wireless operating revenues	1,941	1,874	3.6%	3,842	3,657	5.1%

Total wireless operating revenues increased by \$67 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$185 million in the first six months of 2018.

Network revenue from external customers increased by \$40 million in the second quarter of 2018 or 2.7% and \$97 million in the first six months of 2018 or 3.4%, reflecting: (i) growth in the subscriber base; and (ii) a larger proportion of customers selecting plans with larger data buckets or periodically topping up their data buckets. These were partly offset by declining chargeable data usage and the competitive environment putting pressure on rate plan prices. **Monthly ABPU** was \$67.24 in the second quarter of 2018 and \$66.88 in the first six months of 2018, reflecting increases of \$0.37 or 0.6% for the quarter and \$0.68 or 1.0% for the six-month period. The increases reflect a higher proportion of higher-value postpaid and smartphone customers in the subscriber mix and our leading network quality. **Monthly ARPU** was \$56.18 in the second quarter of 2018 and \$55.87 in the first six months of 2018, reflecting decreases of \$0.37 or 0.7% for the quarter and \$0.16 or 0.3% for the six-month period, as declines in chargeable data usage more than offset growth from customers selecting plans with larger data buckets.

- Gross subscriber additions were 362,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 670,000 for the first six months of 2018, reflecting increases of 20,000 for the quarter and 33,000 for the six-month period. Postpaid gross additions increased by 16,000 for the quarter and 35,000 for the first six months due to the success of promotions and our marketing efforts focused on higher-value postpaid and smartphone loading, and demographic shifts as the Canadian population grows, partly offset by competitive intensity. Prepaid gross activations increased by 4,000 for the quarter, mainly from successful promotions, and decreased by 2,000 for the first six months.
- Our monthly postpaid subscriber churn rate was 0.83% in the second quarter of 2018 and 0.89% in the first six months of 2018, as compared to 0.79% and 0.86%, respectively, in the comparative periods of 2017. The continuing low postpaid subscriber churn rate during 2018 reflects our focus on executing customers first initiatives and retention programs and our leading network quality, partly offset by incremental deactivations from competitive intensity. Our blended monthly subscriber churn rate was 1.01% in the second quarter of 2018 and 1.07% in the first six months of 2018, as compared to 1.00% and 1.09%, respectively, in the comparable periods of 2017. The marginal increase in our blended subscriber churn rate in the second quarter of 2018 reflects higher postpaid churn due to competitive intensity. The improvement in our blended subscriber churn rate in the first six months of 2018 reflects improvements in prepaid churn rates, as well as an increase in the mix of postpaid subscribers versus prepaid subscribers in our subscriber base.
- **Net subscriber additions** reflect postpaid net additions of 87,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 135,000 in the first six months of 2018, compared to 99,000 and 143,000, respectively, in the comparable periods of 2017. The decline is attributed to the factors affecting postpaid churn as described above. Our prepaid subscriber base increased by 4,000 in the second quarter of 2018 due to successful promotions, as compared to a decrease of 16,000 in the second quarter of 2017. In the first six months of 2018, our prepaid subscriber base decreased by 39,000, as compared to a decrease of 69,000 in the comparable period of 2017. Total prepaid and postpaid net subscriber additions were 91,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 96,000 in the first six months of 2018, reflecting year-over-year improvements of 8,000 for the quarter and 22,000 for the first six months of 2017.



Equipment and other service revenues increased by \$16 million in the second quarter of 2018 due to higher postpaid gross additions and more higher-valued smartphones in the sales mix, partly offset by lower retention volumes. In the first six months of 2018, Equipment and other service revenues increased by \$72 million, mainly due to higher postpaid gross additions and retention volumes, as well as an increase in higher-valued smartphones in the sales mix. With the implementation of IFRS 15, equipment revenues are allocated a much larger portion of bundle revenues, particularly for our wireless segment, as, in contrast to the accounting principles that were superseded, IFRS 15 does not constrain the measurement of equipment revenue in bundled arrangements to amounts that are received at the time of activation of handsets. The measurement of equipment revenue and service revenue is determined by allocating the minimum transaction price (the "minimum spend" amount required in a contract with a customer) based upon the stand-alone selling prices of the contracted equipment and services included in the minimum transaction price. For clarity, the application of IFRS 15 does not affect our cash flows from operations or the underlying economics of our relationships with customers. See *Note 2(a), (c)* of the interim consolidated financial statements.

Other operating income (loss) increased by \$10 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$15 million in the first six months of 2018, mainly due to higher net gains from the sale of property, plant and equipment.

Intersegment revenues represent network services that are eliminated upon consolidation along with the associated wireline expenses.

Operating expenses - Wireless segment

	Second of	uarters ende	d June 30	Six-month	periods ende	d June 30
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ in millions)	Applying II IFRS 15 (20		,,,,			
Goods and services purchased:						
Equipment sales expenses	423	408	3.7%	841	774	8.7%
Network operating expenses	207	201	3.0%	407	397	2.5%
Marketing expenses	99	92	7.6%	182	176	3.4%
Other ¹	199	209	(4.8)%	392	389	0.8%
Employee benefits expense ¹	169	164	3.0%	340	324	4.9%
Wireless operating expenses	1,097	1,074	2.1%	2,162	2,060	5.0%

1 Includes restructuring and other costs. See Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

Wireless operating expenses increased by \$23 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$102 million in the first six months of 2018.

Equipment sales expenses increased by \$15 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$67 million in the first six months of 2018, reflecting an increase in postpaid gross additions, an increase in higher-value smartphones in the sales mix and increasing handset costs.

Network operating expenses increased by \$6 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$10 million in the first six months of 2018, mainly due to increased roaming expenses.

Marketing expenses increased by \$7 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$6 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to higher commissions associated with growing loading volumes and higher advertising spend.

Other goods and services purchased decreased by \$10 million in the second quarter of 2018 from non-recurrence of 2017 non-labour restructuring costs, including those associated with the migration of subscribers from MTS and customer support costs related to acquired MTS subscribers. In the first six months of 2018, other goods and services purchased increased by \$3 million, primarily due to an increase in administrative costs supporting the higher customer base and higher external labour, partly offset by the aforementioned non-recurrence of 2017 non-labour restructuring costs.

Employee benefits expense increased by \$5 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$16 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to higher compensation rates and higher labour-related restructuring costs from efficiency initiatives.



EBITDA - Wireless segment

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ in millions, except margins)		FRS 9 and 17 adjusted)			FRS 9 and 017 adjusted)	
EBITDA	844	800	5.5%	1,680	1,597	5.2%
Add back restructuring and other costs included in EBITDA Deduct net gains and equity income from real	7	24	(70.8)%	17	25	(32.0)%
estate joint venture developments	_	(1)	(100.0)%	_	(1)	(100.0)%
Adjusted EBITDA ¹	851	823	3.3%	1,697	1,621	4.6%
EBITDA margin (%) Adjusted EBITDA margin² (%)	43.5 43.8	42.8 44.0	0.7 pts. (0.2) pts.	43.7 44.2	43.7 44.4	— pts. (0.2) pts.

¹ See description under EBITDA in Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

Wireless EBITDA increased by \$44 million or 5.5% in the second quarter of 2018 and \$83 million or 5.2% in the first six months of 2018. Wireless Adjusted EBITDA increased by \$28 million or 3.3% in the second quarter of 2018 and \$76 million or 4.6% in the first six months of 2018, reflecting network revenue growth driven by a larger customer base and an improvement in equipment margins, partly offset by higher administrative costs and increased customer support costs due to growth in the subscriber base and increased network operating expenses.

The following table provides a reconciliation of wireless EBITDA results to wireless results excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 15.

EBITDA - Wireless segment - Reconciliation of IFRS 15 impacts

_	Second of	uarters ende	ed June 30	Six-month periods ended June 30		
(\$ in millions)	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
EBITDA Effects of contract asset, acquisition and fulfilment	844 9	800 (17)	5.5% (152.9)%	1,680 24	1,597 6	5.2% n/m
EBITDA – excluding IFRS 15 impacts Add back restructuring and other costs – excluding	853	783	8.9%	1,704	1,603	6.3%
IFRS 15 impacts Deduct net gains and equity income from real	7	27	(74.1)%	21	28	(25.0)%
estate joint venture developments	_	(1)	(100.0)%	_	(1)	(100.0)%
Adjusted EBITDA ¹ – excluding IFRS 15 impacts	860	809	6.4%	1,725	1,630	5.8%

¹ See description under EBITDA in Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

For the second quarter of 2018 and the first six months of 2018, EBITDA growth including the effects of IFRS 15 was lower than that without. Lower retention costs would be associated with lower retention volumes and without IFRS 15, lower retention costs per subscriber unit would have a more favourable impact on EBITDA. Under IFRS 15, lower retention volumes would have a more muted impact on EBITDA. We believe that with the implementation of IFRS 15, the free cash flow metric should be closely monitored, as the current EBITDA result may not reflect the underlying cash economics under the new accounting standard in periods related to high promotional activity. Although an entity's EBITDA results may look favourable in periods of strong loading, the cash costs of that loading (cost of acquisition and retention spend) need to be identified so as to determine what the trade-off was between current equipment revenue and future network revenue (and related ARPU).

5.5 Wireline segment

Wireline trends

The trend over the last eight quarters of increasing wireline service revenue reflects growth in high-speed Internet and enhanced data services, CCBS contracting services, TELUS TV revenues, TELUS Health revenues and TELUS SmartHome and Business Security revenues, and is partly offset by declining wireline voice revenues and equipment revenues and inherently lower margins within some of our newer business products and services offerings. The increases in Internet and TV service revenues are being generated by subscriber growth and higher Internet revenue per customer resulting from upgrades to faster speeds and larger data usage rate plans. We expect growth rates of CCBS contracting and TELUS SmartHome and Business Security revenues to increase from business acquisition growth and organic growth. The general trend of increasing TELUS Health revenues has been driven by organic growth and through business acquisitions. The trend of declining wireline voice revenues is due to technological substitution, greater use of



² Adjusted EBITDA margin is Adjusted EBITDA divided by Operating revenues, where the calculation of Operating revenues excludes the second quarter of 2017 net gains and equity income related to real estate joint venture developments.

inclusive long distance coupled with lower long distance minutes used, and historical intensification of competition in the small and medium-sized business market, as well as impacts of the economic slowdown in previous quarters, particularly in Alberta, which were more prominent in the business markets for voice.

We expect continued high-speed Internet subscriber base growth as the economy grows and as we continue our investments in expanding our fibre-optic network. TELUS TV subscriber base growth has moderated due to a declining overall market for paid TV services resulting from changing consumer habits, the high rate of market penetration and increased competitive intensity, including from over-the-top (OTT) services. Residential network access line (NAL) losses continue to reflect the ongoing trend of substitution to wireless and Internet-based services and has been partly mitigated by the success of our bundles service offerings.

Wireline operating indicators

Wilcinic operating indicators							
At June 30 (000s)				2018	2017	Change	
Subscriber connections:							
High-speed Internet subscribers TELUS TV subscribers ¹ Residential NALs				1,794 1,051 1,272	1,703 1,075 1,332	5.3 % (2.2)% (4.5)%	
Total wireline subscriber connections ¹				4,117	4,110	0.2 %	
_	Second q	uarters ended	d June 30	Six-month	Six-month periods ended June 30		
(000s)	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
Subscriber connection net additions (losses):							
High-speed Internet	29	17	70.6 %	51	41	24.4 %	
TĔĽUŚ TV	15	5	n/m	21	12	75.0 %	
Residential NALs	(10)	(19)	47.4 %	(26)	(42)	38.1 %	
Total wireline subscriber connection net additions	34	3	n/m	46	11	n/m	

¹ Effective April 1, 2018, and on a prospective basis, we have adjusted cumulative subscriber connections to remove approximately 68,000 TELUS TV subscribers as we have ceased marketing our Satellite TV product.

Operating revenues - Wireline segment

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30				
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change		
\$ in millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)				FRS 9 and 117 adjusted)			
Data services Voice services Other services and equipment	1,131 277 111	1,001 308 92	13.0% (10.1)% 20.7%	2,220 558 209	1,993 624 184	11.4% (10.6)% 13.6%		
Revenues arising from contracts with customers Other operating income	1,519 5	1,401 16	8.4% (68.8)%	2,987 24	2,801 27	6.6% (11.1)%		
External operating revenues Intersegment revenues	1,524 50	1,417 52	7.6% (3.8)%	3,011 102	2,828 104	6.5% (1.9)%		
Wireline operating revenues	1,574	1,469	7.1%	3,113	2,932	6.2%		

Total wireline operating revenues increased by \$105 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$181 million in the first six months of 2018.

• Data services revenues increased by \$130 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$227 million in the first six months of 2018. The increase was primarily due to: (i) growth in CCBS contracting revenues primarily due to growth in business volumes from recent business acquisitions; (ii) increased Internet and enhanced data service revenues resulting from a 5.3% increase in our high-speed Internet subscribers over the last 12 months, higher revenue per customer from upgrades to faster Internet speeds and larger data usage Internet rate plans, and certain rate changes; (iii) increased TELUS Health revenues driven by organic growth through additional professional services and support revenue, and through business acquisitions; (iv) revenue from our TELUS SmartHome and Business Security line of business; and (v) increased TELUS TV revenues resulting from a 4.1% subscriber growth over the last 12 months excluding the Satellite TV subscriber adjustment and certain rate changes. This growth was partly offset by the ongoing decline in legacy data services.



- **Voice services** revenues decreased by \$31 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$66 million in the first six months of 2018. The decrease reflects the ongoing decline in legacy revenues from technological substitution, greater use of inclusive long distance plans and price plan changes. We experienced a 4.5% decline in residential NALs over the last 12 months.
- Other services and equipment revenues increased by \$19 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$25 million in the first six months of 2018, mainly due to higher data and voice equipment sales.
- Wireline subscriber connection net additions were 34,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 46,000 in the first six months of 2018, reflecting increases of 31,000 and 35,000, respectively, compared to the net additions in the same periods of 2017.
 - Net additions of high-speed Internet subscribers were 29,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 51,000 in the first six months, reflecting increases of 12,000 for the quarter and 10,000 for the six-month period compared to the net additions in the respective periods in 2017, due to increased customer demand for our high-speed broadband services, including fibre to the premises, as well as improved churn reflecting our focus on executing customers first initiatives and retention programs. Our continued focus on connecting more homes and businesses directly to fibre (as we reached 55% of our current Optik TV footprint), expanding and enhancing our addressable high-speed Internet and Optik TV footprint, and bundling these services together contributed to combined Internet and TV subscriber growth of 135,000 over the last 12 months excluding the Satellite TV subscriber adjustment.
 - **Net additions of TELUS TV subscribers** were 15,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 21,000 in the first six months of 2018, reflecting increases of 10,000 for the quarter and 9,000 for the six-month period compared to the net additions in the respective periods in 2017. The increases reflect higher gross additions from our diverse product offerings and a lower customer churn rate from stronger retention efforts.
 - Residential NAL losses were 10,000 in the second quarter of 2018 and 26,000 in the first six months of 2018, as compared to NAL losses of 19,000 and 42,000, respectively, in the same periods in 2017. The residential NAL losses continue to reflect the trend of substitution to wireless and Internet-based services, partially mitigated by the success of our stronger retention efforts.

Other operating income decreased by \$11 million in the second quarter of 2018, mainly due to the non-recurrence of 2017 gains on the sale of investments, lower gains and equity income related to real estate joint venture developments, and a decrease in amounts recognized from the regulatory price cap deferral account for provisioning broadband Internet services to eligible rural and remote communities. In the first six months of 2018, other operating income decreased by \$3 million due to the aforementioned decrease in the second quarter of 2018, partly offset by higher net gains on sales of certain assets.

Intersegment revenues represent services provided to the wireless segment. Such revenue is eliminated upon consolidation together with the associated expenses in wireless.

Operating expenses - Wireline segment

	Second of	quarters ended	June 30	Six-month	periods ende	riods ended June 30	
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
(\$ in millions)	2018 2017 Change 2018 2017 O Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted) Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted) IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted) 625 576 8.5% 1,202 1,137 542 485 11.8% 1,071 949						
Goods and services purchased ¹ Employee benefits expense ¹				-,	, -	5.7% 12.9%	
Wireline operating expenses	1,167	1,061	10.0%	2,273	2,086	9.0%	

Total wireline operating expenses increased by \$106 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$187 million in the first six months of 2018.

Goods and services purchased increased by \$49 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$65 million in the first six months of 2018, primarily due to incremental increases in external labour, employee-related and other costs associated with business acquisitions, higher product costs associated with equipment sales and higher TV content costs mainly driven by our growing TV subscriber base.

Employee benefits expense increased by \$57 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$122 million in the first six months of 2018, mainly due to incremental increases in compensation and benefits from an increase in the number of employees from business acquisitions supporting the business growth of TELUS International, and higher labour-related restructuring costs from efficiency initiatives in the guarter. These increases were partly offset by a decrease in the



number of domestic FTEs, excluding business acquisitions, and higher capitalized labour costs, including contract acquisition and fulfilment costs.

EBITDA - Wireline segment

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ in millions, except margins)	Applying II IFRS 15 (20	FRS 9 and 17 adjusted)		Applying II IFRS 15 (20		
EBITDA	407	408	(0.2)%	840	846	(0.7)%
Add back restructuring and other costs included in EBITDA Deduct net gains and equity income from real	28	12	133.3%	52	15	n/m
estate joint venture developments	_	(2)	(100.0)%	_	(2)	(100.0)%
Adjusted EBITDA ¹	435	418	4.0%	892	859	3.9%
EBITDA margin (%) Adjusted EBITDA margin² (%)	25.9 27.7	27.8 28.5	(1.9) pts. (0.8) pts.	27.0 28.7	28.9 29.3	(1.9) pts. (0.6) pts.

¹ See description under EBITDA in Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

Wireline EBITDA decreased by \$1 million or 0.2% in the second quarter of 2018 and \$6 million or 0.7% in the first six months of 2018. Wireline Adjusted EBITDA increased by \$17 million or 4.0% in the second quarter of 2018 and \$33 million or 3.9% in the first six months of 2018 due to growth in Internet and TELUS Health margins, as well as an increased contribution from our CCBS contracting business arising primarily from business acquisitions, and an increase in other services and equipment revenue, partly offset by the continued declines in legacy voice services.

The following table provides a reconciliation of wireline EBITDA results to wireline results excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 15.

EBITDA - Wireline segment - Reconciliation of IFRS 15 impacts

_	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
(\$ in millions)	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
EBITDA Effects of contract asset, acquisition and fulfilment	407 (5)	408 3	(0.2)% n/m	840 (2)	846 6	(0.7)% (133.3)%
EBITDA – excluding IFRS 15 impacts Add back restructuring and other costs – excluding	402	411	(2.2)%	838	852	(1.6)%
IFRS 15 impacts Deduct net gains and equity income from real estate joint venture developments	28	12 (2)	133.3%	52	15	n/m (100.0)%
Adjusted EBITDA ¹ – excluding IFRS 15 impacts	430	421	2.1%	890	(2) 865	2.9%

¹ See description under EBITDA in Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

The effects of contract asset, acquisition and fulfilment are less pronounced in our wireline segment as there is a higher proportion of customers with hardware we own compared to our wireless segment which has a higher proportion of customers with customer-owned hardware. Additionally, given the differentiated nature of our products and services within our operating segments, there is a lower proportion of wireline segment revenue earned under contract compared to our wireless segment. In the quarter, EBITDA growth including the effects of IFRS 15 was greater than that without as we had lower impairment allowance for contract assets and higher deferred commissions. There are some small deferral of costs related to fulfilment of certain large contracts required under IFRS 15. The effects of contract asset, acquisition and fulfilment will vary with the composition of customer deliverables and composition of promotional activities; the aggregate effect was unchanged year-over-year.



² Adjusted EBITDA margin is Adjusted EBITDA divided by Operating revenues, where the calculation of Operating revenues excludes the second quarter of 2017 net gains and equity income related to real estate joint venture developments.

6. Changes in financial position

	June 30	Dec. 31	_		
Financial position at:	2018	2017 IFRS 9 and	Cha	nge	Change includes:
(\$ millions)		017 adjusted)	(\$ millions)	(%)	
Current assets					
Cash and temporary investments, net	683	509	174	34.2%	See Section 7 Liquidity and capital resources
Accounts receivable	1,485	1,614	(129)	(8.0)%	A decrease in roaming revenue accruals, as well as receipt of vendor credits and a 2017 refund for MTS subscribers not migrated to TELUS
Income and other taxes receivable	6	96	(90)	(93.8)%	A decrease due to refunds received as well as timing of income tax expense compared to the required payment of instalments
Inventories	330	380	(50)	(13.2)%	A decrease in wireless handset inventory
Contract assets	760	757	3	0.4%	Refer to description in non-current assets
Prepaid expenses	640	493	147	29.8%	Increased due to the annual prepayment of statutory employee benefits, maintenance contracts, property taxes and wireless spectrum license fees, net of amortization
Current derivative assets	29	18	11	61.1%	An increase in the nominal amounts of U.S. currency hedging items.
Current liabilities Short-term borrowings	113	100	13	13.0%	TELUS International (Cda) Inc. short-term borrowings to fund working capital growth. Also see Section 7.7 Sale of trade receivables
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	2,331	2,460	(129)	(5.2)%	A decrease in payroll and other employee-related liabilities and the timing of accounts payable and wireless handset inventory purchases. See <i>Note 23</i> of the interim consolidated financial statements
Income and other taxes payable	116	34	82	n/m	Reorganization of legal structure allows for shift of payments to 2019
Dividends payable	315	299	16	5.4%	Effects of an increase in the dividend rate, as well as an increase in the number of shares outstanding
Advance billings and customer deposits	619	632	(13)	(2.1)%	A decrease in advance billings due to a lower number of wireless handsets shipped to external distribution channels. See <i>Note 24</i> of the interim consolidated financial statements
Provisions	106	78	28	35.9%	New restructuring provisions exceeded payments of restructuring disbursements. See <i>Note 25</i> of the interim consolidated financial statements
Current maturities of long- term debt	1,009	1,404	(395)	(28.1)%	A decrease in outstanding commercial paper and maturation of \$250 of our 1.50% Notes, Series CS in March 2018, offset by amounts reclassified from long-term debt relating to the early redemption of \$1,000 of our 5.05% Notes, Series CG on August 1, 2018
Current derivative liabilities	3	33	(30)	(90.9)%	A decrease in the nominal amounts of U.S. currency hedging items.
Working capital (Current assets subtracting Current liabilities)	(679)	(1,173)	494	(42.1)%	TELUS normally has a negative working capital position. See Financing and capital structure management plans in Section 4.3 and the Liquidity risk discussion in Section 7.9.



	June 30	Dec. 31			
Financial position at:	2018	2017	Char	nge	Change includes:
(\$ millions)		FRS 9 and 017 adjusted)	(\$ millions)	(%)	
Non-current assets		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(\$116)	(10)	
Property, plant and equipment, net	11,712	11,368	344	3.0%	See Capital expenditures in Section 7.3 Cash used by investing activities and Depreciation in Section 5.3
Intangible assets, net	10,786	10,658	128	1.2%	See Capital expenditures in Section 7.3 Cash used by investing activities and Amortization of intangible assets in Section 5.3
Goodwill, net	4,610	4,236	374	8.8%	Acquisitions including a customer care and business services contracting company, and TELUS SmartHome and Business Security companies
Contract assets	365	396	(31)	(7.8)%	The accumulated effect of contract assets being amortized over the life of the customer contract exceeded the effect of net new customer contracts acquired in the period
Other long-term assets	633	528	105	19.9%	An increase in pension and post-retirement assets resulting from the actual return being more than the financial assumptions.
Non-current liabilities Provisions	702	511	191	37.4%	Increased due to written put options in connection with a business acquisition in respect of non-controlling interests. See <i>Note 25</i> of the interim consolidated financial statements
Long-term debt	13,136	12,256	880	7.2%	See Section 7.4 Cash provided (used) by financing activities
Other long-term liabilities	867	847	20	2.4%	An increase in the accrual for share-based compensation. See <i>Note</i> 27 of the interim consolidated financial statements
Deferred income taxes	2,971	2,941	30	1.0%	Increase in temporary differences between the accounting and tax basis of assets and liabilities including cash flow hedges and pension plan liabilities.
Owners' equity Common equity	9,679	9,416	263	2.8%	Net income of \$800, dividends reinvested and optional cash payments of \$42, other comprehensive income of \$21, changes in ownership interests of subsidiary of \$14, and dividend declarations of \$614. See Section 7.4 Cash provided (used) by financing activities
Non-controlling interests	72	42	30	71.4%	Includes Net income of \$9 and changes in ownership interests of subsidiary of \$30, net of Other comprehensive loss of \$9.

7. Liquidity and capital resources

This section contains forward-looking statements, including those with respect to our dividend payout ratio and net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs ratio. See *Caution regarding forward-looking statements* at the beginning of this MD&A.

7.1 Overview

Our capital structure financial policies and financing and capital structure management plans are described in *Section 4.3*.



Cash flows

	Second of	quarters ende	d June 30	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ millions)		FRS 9 and 117 adjusted)			FRS 9 and 017 adjusted)	
Cash provided by operating activities Cash used by investing activities	1,206 (795)	1,126 (1,221)	80 426	2,044 (1,727)	1,835 (2,043)	209 316
Cash provided (used) by financing activities	(143)	(328)	185	(143)	147	(290)
Increase (decrease) in Cash and temporary investments, net Cash and temporary investments, net, beginning	268	(423)	691	174	(61)	235
of period	415	794	(379)	509	432	77
Cash and temporary investments, net, end of period	683	371	312	683	371	312

7.2 Cash provided by operating activities

Cash provided by operating activities

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ millions)	Applying II IFRS 15 (20			Applying II IFRS 15 (20		
EBITDA (see Section 5.4 and Section 5.5)	1,251	1,208	43	2,520	2,443	77
Restructuring and other costs, net of disbursements	7	_	7	3	(46)	49
Employee defined benefit plans expense, net of employer contributions Share-based compensation expense, net of	10	7	3	14	6	8
payments	35	23	12	53	39	14
Interest paid, net of interest received	(127)	(124)	(3)	(275)	(266)	(9)
Income taxes paid, net of recoveries received	(52)	(33)	(19)	(108)	(179)	71
Other operating working capital changes	`82 ´	`45 [′]	`37 [′]	(163)	(162)	(1)
Cash provided by operating activities	1,206	1,126	80	2,044	1,835	209

- Income taxes paid, net of recoveries received increased by \$19 million in the second quarter of 2018 reflecting
 higher required instalment payments. Income taxes paid, net of recoveries received decreased by \$71 million in the
 first six months of 2018 reflecting the reorganization of our legal structure in the third quarter of 2017, which impacted
 the timing of cash income tax payments.
- In the first six months of 2018, Restructuring and other costs, net of disbursements decreased by \$49 million as we
 incurred higher non-labour restructuring and other disbursements, including those associated with the migration and
 servicing of subscribers from Manitoba Telecom Services Inc. (MTS) in the first six months of 2017.
- For a discussion on Other operating working capital changes, see Section 6 Changes in financial position and Note 31(a) of the interim consolidated financial statements.

7.3 Cash used by investing activities

Cash used by investing activities

	Second of	quarters ende	d June 30	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ millions)	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)			Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)		
Cash payments for capital assets, excluding spectrum licences Cash payments for acquisitions, net	(735) (47)	(754) (466)	19 419	(1,473) (251)	(1,550) (478)	77 227
Real estate joint ventures advances, net of receipts Proceeds on dispositions and Other	(6) (7)	(7) 6	1 (13)	(11) 8	(9) (6)	(2) 14
Cash used by investing activities	(795)	(1,221)	426	(1,727)	(2,043)	316

 The decrease in Cash payments for capital assets, excluding spectrum licences, for both the second quarter of 2018 and the first six months of 2018, was composed of:



- A decrease in capital expenditures of \$19 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$93 million in the first six months of 2018 (see *Capital expenditure measures* table and discussion below)
- Increased capital expenditure payments with respect to payment timing differences, as associated Accounts
 payable and accrued liabilities were flat in the second quarter of 2018 and decreased by \$16 million in the first
 six months of 2018.
- In the second quarter of 2018, we made cash payments for individually immaterial business acquisitions complementary to our existing lines of business. In the first six months of 2018, we made cash payments for business acquisitions including certain assets of AlarmForce Industries Inc., 65% of Xavient Information Systems (Xavient) and other individually immaterial acquisitions complementary to our existing lines of business. This is compared to greater business acquisition activity in the second quarter of 2017, which included certain assets of Manitoba Telecom Services Inc. and the Kroll Computer Systems Inc. transaction.
- Proceeds on dispositions and Other in the first six months of 2018 were primarily related to the sale of small portfolio investments.

Capital expenditure measures

	Second of	Six-month	Six-month periods ended June 30			
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change
(\$ millions, except capital intensity)	Applying II IFRS 15 (20	Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)				
Capital expenditures ¹ Wireless segment Wireline segment	243 548	259 551	(6.2)% (0.5)%	425 1,016	508 1,026	(16.3)% (1.0)%
Consolidated	791	810	(2.3)%	1,441	1,534	(6.1)%
Wireless segment capital intensity (%) Wireline segment capital intensity (%) Consolidated capital intensity ² (%)	13 35 23	14 38 25	(1) pt. (3) pts. (2) pts.	11 33 21	14 35 24	(3) pts. (2) pts. (3) pts.

¹ Capital expenditures include assets purchased but not yet paid for, and therefore differ from Cash payments for capital assets, excluding spectrum licences, as presented on the condensed interim consolidated statements of cash flows.

Wireless segment capital expenditures decreased by \$16 million in the second quarter of 2018 and \$83 million in the first six months of 2018 primarily due to increased activity in 2017 as we incurred costs to update our radio access network technology in Ontario and Quebec, which was completed in the second quarter of 2017.

Wireline segment capital expenditures decreased by \$3 million or 0.5% in the second quarter of 2018 and \$10 million or 1.0% in the first six months of 2018. We continued connecting additional homes and businesses directly to our fibre-optic technology and our investments support systems reliability and operational efficiency and effectiveness. These investments support our high-speed Internet and TELUS TV subscriber growth, as well as our customers' demand for faster Internet speeds, and extend the reach and functionality of our business and healthcare solutions. At June 30, 2018, we provided direct fibre-optic coverage to 55% of our current Optik TV footprint with our TELUS PureFibre network.

7.4 Cash provided (used) by financing activities

Cash provided (used) by financing activities

	Second quarters ended June 30			Six-month	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	Change	2018	2017	Change	
(\$ millions)	Applying IF IFRS 15 (20			Applying IF IFRS 15 (20			
Dividends paid to holders of Common Shares Issue of short-term borrowings, net Long-term debt issued, net of redemptions and	(278) 13	(260)	(18) 13	(557) 7	(544) —	(13) 7	
repayment Issue of shares by subsidiary to non-controlling	132	(68)	200	398	701	(303)	
interests	_	_	_	24	_	24	
Other	(10)		(10)	(15)	(10)	(5)	
Cash provided (used) by financing activities	(143)	(328)	185	(143)	147	(290)	



² See Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

Dividends paid to the holders of Common Shares

In connection with dividends declared during the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, the dividend reinvestment and share purchase plan trustee (Trustee) purchased shares from Treasury for the dividend reinvestment and share purchase plan instead of acquiring Common Shares in the stock market. For the second quarter of 2018 and first six months of 2018, cash dividends paid to the holders of Common Shares increased by \$18 million and \$13 million, respectively, which reflects higher dividend rates under our dividend growth program (see *Section 4.3*). During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, the Trustee purchased approximately 0.5 million dividend reinvestment Common Shares for \$21 million, and approximately 0.9 million dividend reinvestment Common Shares for \$41 million, respectively, with no discount applicable.

In July 2018, we paid dividends of \$293 million to the holders of Common Shares and the Trustee purchased dividend reinvestment Common Shares from Treasury for \$22 million, totalling \$315 million.

Long-term debt issues and repayments

For the second quarter of 2018, long-term debt issues net of repayments were \$132 million, compared to long-term debt repayments net of issues of \$68 million for the second quarter of 2017, resulting in a change of \$200 million. This was primarily composed of:

- A net reduction in commercial paper, including foreign exchange effects, of \$840 million to a balance of \$3 million (US\$2 million) at June 30, 2018 from a balance of \$843 million (US\$654 million) at March 31, 2018. Our commercial paper program, when utilized, provides low-cost funds and is fully backstopped by the five-year committed credit facility (see Section 7.6 Credit facilities).
- A decrease in net draws on the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility, including foreign exchange effects, of \$2 million (US\$8 million). As at June 30, 2018, net draws were \$439 million (\$432 million net of unamortized issue costs), all of which were denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$334 million). As at March 31, 2018, net draws were \$441 million (\$433 million net of unamortized issue costs), all of which were denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$342 million). The credit facility is non-recourse to TELUS Corporation.
- The June 2018 issue of US\$750 million of senior unsecured 4.60% 30-year notes, due November 16, 2048. The net proceeds were used to repay outstanding indebtedness, including outstanding commercial paper, and for general corporate purposes. We have fully hedged the principal and interest obligations of the notes against fluctuations in the Canadian dollar foreign exchange rate for the entire term of the notes by entering into a foreign exchange derivative (a cross currency interest rate exchange agreement) which effectively converted the principal payments and interest obligations to Canadian dollar obligations with a fixed interest rate of 4.41% and an issued and outstanding amount of \$974 million (reflecting a fixed exchange rate of \$1.2985).

For the first six months of 2018, long-term debt issues net of repayments were \$398 million, a decrease of \$303 million from the first six months of 2017, primarily composed of:

- A net reduction in commercial paper, including foreign exchange effects, of \$1,137 million from a balance of \$1,140 million (US\$908 million) at December 31, 2017.
- An increase in net draws on the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility, including foreign exchange effects, of \$93 million (US\$58 million). As at December 31, 2017, net draws were \$346 million (\$339 million net of unamortized issue costs), all of which were denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$276 million).
- The March 1, 2018, issues of \$600 million of senior unsecured Series CX notes at 3.625% due March 1, 2028, and \$150 million through the re-opening of Series CW notes at 4.70% due March 6, 2048. For additional information on these notes, refer to *Note 26(b)* of the interim consolidated financial statements.
- The March 2018 repayment of \$250 million of Series CS Notes.

In comparison, for the second quarter of 2017, long-term debt repayments net of issues were \$68 million and were primarily composed of:

- A net reduction in commercial paper, including foreign exchange effects, of \$90 million to a balance of \$1,032 million (US\$794 million) at June 30, 2017 from a balance of \$1,122 million (US\$844 million) at March 31, 2017.
- A decrease from the amortization on the term loan component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility.
 As at June 30, 2017, net draws were \$294 million (\$288 million net of unamortized issue costs), all of which were
 denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$226 million). As at March 31, 2017, net draws were \$305 million (\$298 million net
 of unamortized issue costs), all of which were denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$229 million).



Long-term debt issues net of repayments for the first six months of 2017 were \$701 million and were primarily composed of:

- A net increase in commercial paper, including foreign exchange effects, of \$419 million in the first six months of 2017 from \$613 million (US\$456 million) at December 31, 2016.
- A decrease in net draws on the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility. As at December 31, 2016, net draws were \$340 million (\$332 million net of unamortized issue costs), all of which were denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$253 million).
- The March 2017 issues of US\$500 million of senior unsecured notes at 3.70% due September 15, 2027, and \$325 million of senior unsecured notes at 4.70% due March 6, 2048.
- The March 2017 repayment of \$700 million of Series CD Notes.

The average term to maturity of our long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility) was approximately 11.9 years at June 30, 2018, increasing from approximately 10.7 years at December 31, 2017, and approximately 11.1 years at June 30, 2017. Additionally, our weighted average cost of long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility) was 4.24% at June 30, 2018, as compared to 4.18% at December 31, 2017, and 4.16% at June 30, 2017. On August 1, 2018, we completed an early full redemption of \$1 billion 5.05% Series CG Notes due December 4, 2019. The long-term debt repayment premium recorded in the three-month period ended September 30, 2018 was \$34 million before income taxes. Subsequent to this early redemption, the average term to maturity of our long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility) was approximately 12.7 years and our weighted average cost of long-term debt (excluding commercial paper and the revolving component of the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility) was 4.18%.

Issue of shares by subsidiary to non-controlling interests

In connection with our first quarter of 2018 acquisition of 65% of Xavient, our TELUS International (Cda) Inc. subsidiary issued shares to non-controlling interests.

7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures

Net debt was \$13.7 billion at June 30, 2018, an increase of \$0.3 billion when compared to one year earlier, resulting mainly from the issuances of the US\$750 million of senior unsecured notes, \$600 million of Series CX notes and the \$150 million through the re-opening of Series CW notes as described in *Section 7.4*. These increases were partially offset by a net reduction of commercial paper outstanding, higher Cash and temporary investments, net, and the repayment of Series CS Notes as described in *Section 7.4*.

Fixed-rate debt as a proportion of total indebtedness was 96% as at June 30, 2018, up from 90% one year earlier, mainly due to a net decrease in commercial paper, which emulates floating-rate debt, as well as the June 2018 note issuance and the two unsecured note issuances in the first quarter of 2018 described in *Section 7.4*. This was partly offset by an increase in the amounts drawn on the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility, which is non-recourse to TELUS Corporation. Subsequent to the early redemption of our Series CG Notes, our fixed-rate debt as a proportion of total indebtedness was 90%.

Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs ratio was 2.66 times, as measured at June 30, 2018. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs was 2.72 times as at June 30, 2018, down from 2.79 one year earlier. Our long-term objective for this measure is within a range of 2.00 to 2.50 times, which we believe is consistent with maintaining investment grade credit ratings in the range of BBB+, or the equivalent, and providing reasonable access to capital. As at June 30, 2018, this ratio remains outside of the long-term objective range due to prior issuances of incremental debt, primarily for the acquisition in 2014 and 2015 of spectrum licences for approximately \$3.6 billion and the elevated strategic capital investments in our fibre-optic network, partially offset by growth in EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs. These acquired licences have more than doubled our national spectrum holdings and represent an investment to extend our network capacity to support continuing data consumption growth, as well as growth in our wireless customer base. We expect these ratios to decline in 2018 and we continue to expect them to return to within the objective range in the medium term, consistent with our long-term strategy. While this ratio exceeds our long-term objective range, we are well in compliance with the leverage ratio covenant in our credit facilities, which states that we may not permit our net debt to operating cash flow ratio to exceed 4.00:1.00 (see Section 7.6 Credit facilities).



Liquidity and capital resource measures

As at, or 12-month periods ended, June 30	2018	2018	2017
Components of debt and coverage ratios¹(\$ millions)	As currently reported	Excluding implementing IFRS	IFRS 9 and
Net debt EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs Net interest cost	13,667 5,133 589	13,667 5,030 589	13,404 4,806 560
Debt ratios			
Fixed-rate debt as a proportion of total indebtedness (%) Average term to maturity of long-term debt (excluding commercial paper) (years) Weighted average interest rate on long-term debt (excluding commercial paper) (%) Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs¹ (times)	96 11.9 4.24 2.66	96 11.9 4.24 2.72	90 11.1 4.16 2.79
Coverage ratios ¹ (times)			
Earnings coverage EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage	4.7 8.8	4.5 8.5	4.0 8.6
Other measures ¹ (%)			
Dividend payout ratio Dividend payout ratio of adjusted net earnings	77 77	82 82	91 78

¹ See Section 11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures.

Earnings coverage ratio for 12-month period ended June 30, 2018 was 4.7 times. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the earnings coverage ratio for the 12-month period ended June 30, 2018 was 4.5 times, up from 4.0 times one year earlier. An increase in income before borrowing costs and income taxes increased the ratio by 0.6, while an increase in borrowing costs reduced the ratio by 0.1.

EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage ratio for the 12-month period ended June 30, 2018 was 8.8 times. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage ratio was 8.5 times, down from 8.6 times one year earlier. Growth in EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs increased the ratio by 0.4, while an increase in net interest costs reduced the ratio by 0.5.

Dividend payout ratios: Actual dividend payout decisions will continue to be subject to our Board's assessment and the determination of our financial position and outlook, as well as our long-term dividend payout objective range of 65 to 75% of prospective net earnings per share. The disclosed basic and adjusted dividend payout ratios are historical measures utilizing the last four quarters of dividends declared and earnings per share. We currently expect that we will be within our objective range when considered on a prospective dividend payout ratio basis within the medium term. The historical measures for the 12-month period ended June 30, 2018 are presented for illustrative purposes in evaluating our target guideline and both exceeded the objective range.

7.6 Credit facilities

At June 30, 2018, we had available liquidity of more than \$2.2 billion from the TELUS revolving credit facility and approximately \$174 million of available liquidity from the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility. In addition, we had \$400 million available under our trade receivables securitization program (see Section 7.7 Sale of trade receivables). We are well within our objective of generally maintaining at least \$1.0 billion of available liquidity.

TELUS revolving credit facility

We have a \$2.25 billion (or U.S. dollar equivalent) revolving credit facility with a syndicate of financial institutions which was renewed in May 2018 and which extended the expiration date from May 31, 2021 to May 31, 2023.



We have not recast comparative amounts for purposes of managing capital; as set out in *Note 2(a)* of the interim consolidated financial statements, a practical expedient that we are using in transitioning to IFRS 15 is that we are not recasting for contracts that were completed as at January 1, 2017, or earlier. Accordingly, amounts prior to fiscal 2017 included in the comparative 12-month period ended June 30, 2017, have not been prepared on a basis including IFRS 9 and IFRS 15. For purposes of assessing results compared to the prior period, we have excluded the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 from our fiscal 2018 results.

TELUS revolving credit facility at June 30, 2018

Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (\$ millions)	Expiry	Size	Drawn	Outstanding undrawn letters of credit	Backstop for commercial paper program	Available liquidity
Five-year revolving facility ¹	May 31, 2023	2,250	_	_	(3)	2,247
Canadian dollars or U.S. do	, , ,	2,250	_ _	_ _	(3)	2,2

Our revolving credit facility contains customary covenants, including a requirement that we not permit our consolidated leverage ratio to exceed 4.00 to 1.00 and that we not permit our consolidated coverage ratio to be less than 2.00 to 1.00 at the end of any financial quarter. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, as at June 30, 2018, our consolidated leverage ratio was approximately 2.72 to 1.00 and our consolidated coverage ratio was approximately 8.54 to 1.00. These ratios are expected to remain well within the covenants. There are certain minor differences in the calculation of the leverage ratio and coverage ratio under the revolving credit facility, as compared with the calculation of Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs and EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage. Historically, the calculations have not been materially different. The covenants are not impacted by revaluation, if any, of Property, plant and equipment, Intangible assets or Goodwill for accounting purposes. Continued access to our credit facilities is not contingent on maintaining a specific credit rating.

Commercial paper

TELUS Corporation has an unsecured commercial paper program, which is backstopped by our revolving credit facility, enabling us to issue commercial paper up to a maximum aggregate amount of \$1.4 billion at June 30, 2018, including a U.S. dollar-denominated commercial paper program for up to US\$1.0 billion within this maximum aggregate amount. Foreign currency forward contracts are used to manage currency risk arising from issuing commercial paper denominated in U.S. dollars. The commercial paper program is to be used for general corporate purposes, including, but not limited to, capital expenditures and investments. Our ability to reasonably access the commercial paper market in Canada and the U.S. is dependent on our credit ratings (see *Section 7.8 Credit ratings*).

TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility

As at June 30, 2018, TELUS International (Cda) Inc. had a bank credit facility, secured by its assets, expiring on December 20, 2022, with a syndicate of financial institutions. The credit facility is composed of a US\$350 million revolving component and an amortizing US\$120 million term loan component. The credit facility is non-recourse to TELUS Corporation. As at June 30, 2018, \$439 million (\$432 million net of unamortized issue costs) was outstanding, all of which was denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$334 million), with the revolving component having a weighted average interest rate of 4.11%. We have entered into a receive-floating, pay-fixed interest rate exchange agreement which effectively converts our interest obligations on the debt to a fixed rate of 2.64%.

Other letter of credit facilities

At June 30, 2018, we had \$206 million of letters of credit outstanding (December 31, 2017 – \$224 million) issued under various uncommitted facilities; such letter of credit facilities are in addition to the ability to provide letters of credit pursuant to our committed bank credit facility. Available liquidity under various uncommitted letters of credit facilities was \$109 million at June 30, 2018.

7.7 Sale of trade receivables

TELUS Communications Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of TELUS, is a party to an agreement with an arm's-length securitization trust associated with a major Schedule I Canadian bank, under which it is able to sell an interest in certain trade receivables for an amount up to a maximum of \$500 million. The agreement is in effect until December 31, 2018, and available liquidity was \$400 million as at June 30, 2018. (See *Note 22* of the interim consolidated financial statements.) Sales of trade receivables in securitization transactions are recognized as collateralized Short-term borrowings and thus do not result in our de-recognition of the trade receivables sold.

TELUS Communications Inc. is required to maintain at least a BB credit rating by DBRS Ltd. or the securitization trust may require the sale program to be wound down prior to the end of the term. The necessary credit rating was exceeded as of August 3, 2018.

7.8 Credit ratings

There were no changes to our investment grade credit ratings as of August 3, 2018.



7.9 Financial instruments, commitments and contingent liabilities

Financial instruments

Our financial instruments and the nature of certain risks that they may be subject to were described in *Section 7.9* of our 2017 annual MD&A.

Liquidity risk

As a component of our capital structure financial policies, discussed in *Section 4.3 Liquidity and capital resources*, we manage liquidity risk by: maintaining a daily cash pooling process that enables us to manage our available liquidity and our liquidity requirements according to our actual needs; maintaining an agreement to sell trade receivables to an arm's-length securitization trust; maintaining bilateral bank facilities and syndicated credit facilities; maintaining a commercial paper program; maintaining an in-effect shelf prospectus; continuously monitoring forecast and actual cash flows; and managing maturity profiles of financial assets and financial liabilities.

As at June 30, 2018, we could offer \$2.5 billion of debt or equity securities pursuant to a shelf prospectus that is in effect until June 2020.

As of the date of this MD&A, we had liquidity of more than \$2.2 billion available from unutilized credit facilities (see Section 7.6 Credit facilities) and \$400 million available under our trade receivables securitization program (see Section 7.7 Sale of trade receivables). This adheres to our objective of generally maintaining at least \$1 billion of available liquidity. We believe that our investment grade credit ratings contribute to reasonable access to capital markets.

Commitments and contingent liabilities

Purchase obligations

As at June 30, 2018, our contractual commitments related to the acquisition of property, plant and equipment were \$177 million through to December 31, 2022, as compared to \$184 million over a period ending December 31, 2019 reported in our 2017 annual report.

Claims and lawsuits

A number of claims and lawsuits (including class actions and intellectual property infringement claims) seeking damages and other relief are pending against us and, in some cases, other wireless carriers and telecommunications service providers. As well, we have received notice of, or are aware of, certain possible claims (including intellectual property infringement claims) against us and, in some cases, other wireless carriers and telecommunications service providers.

It is not currently possible for us to predict the outcome of such claims, possible claims and lawsuits due to various factors, including: the preliminary nature of some claims; uncertain damage theories and demands; an incomplete factual record; uncertainty concerning legal theories, and procedures and their resolution by the courts, at both the trial and the appeal levels; and the unpredictable nature of opposing parties and their demands.

However, subject to the foregoing limitations, management is of the opinion, based upon legal assessments and information presently available, that it is unlikely that any liability, to the extent not provided for through insurance or otherwise, would have a material effect on our financial position and the results of our operations, including cash flows, with the exception of the items disclosed in *Note 29* of the interim consolidated financial statements.

Indemnification obligations

As at June 30, 2018, we had no liability recorded in respect of our indemnification obligations.

7.10 Outstanding share information

Outstanding shares (millions)	June 30, 2018	July 31, 2018
Common Shares	596	598
Common Share options – All exercisable (one for one)	<1	<1

7.11 Transactions between related parties

Transactions with key management personnel

Our key management personnel have authority and responsibility for overseeing, planning, directing and controlling our activities. They consist of our Board of Directors and our Executive Leadership Team. Total compensation expense for key management personnel was \$27 million and \$34 million, in the second quarter and first six months of 2018, respectively, as compared to \$11 million and \$19 million in the comparable periods in 2017. The increase in compensation expense for key management personnel was due to greater share-based compensation primarily arising from metrics in the period affecting performance condition-based restricted stock units. See *Note 30(a)* of the interim consolidated financial statements for additional details.



Transactions with defined benefit pension plans

We provided management and administrative services to our defined benefit pension plans. Charges for these services were on a cost recovery basis and were immaterial.

Transactions with real estate joint ventures

In the second quarter of 2018, we had transactions with real estate joint ventures, which are related parties to us, as set out in *Note 21* of the interim consolidated financial statements.

As at June 30, 2018, the proportion of space leased in the TELUS Garden office tower was approximately 99%. For the TELUS Garden real estate joint venture, the real estate joint venture accepted an offer to purchase the income producing property and the related net assets; the sale is expected to be completed subsequent to August 3, 2018. The purchaser will assume the 3.7% mortgage and the senior secured 3.4% bonds secured by the income producing property. During the three-month period ended September 30, 2018, in the application of equity accounting, we expect to record our share of the non-recurring gain, which is estimated at approximately \$170 million. Concurrently, we will be committing to a donation of up to approximately \$120 million (approximately \$100 million of which is expected to be made in 2018 in TELUS Corporation Common Shares). See *Note 28(b)* of the interim consolidated financial statements for additional details.

For the TELUS Sky real estate joint venture, commitments and contingent liabilities include construction-related contractual commitments through to 2019 (approximately \$52 million at June 30, 2018) and construction financing (\$342 million with three Canadian financial institutions as 66-2/3% lender and TELUS as 33-1/3% lender).

8. Accounting matters

8.1 Critical accounting estimates

Our significant accounting policies are described in *Note 1* of the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2017. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires us to make estimates, assumptions and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as at the date of the financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Our critical accounting estimates and significant judgments are generally discussed with the Audit Committee each quarter and are described in *Section 8.1* of our 2017 annual MD&A, which is hereby incorporated by reference.

8.2 Accounting policy developments

Our accounting policy developments were discussed in *Section 8.2 Accounting policy developments* of our 2017 annual MD&A. See *Note 2* of the interim consolidated financial statements for additional details.

IFRS 9, Financial Instruments

IFRS 9, *Financial Instruments*, is required to be applied for years beginning on or after January 1, 2018, with retrospective application. The new standard includes a model for the classification and measurement of financial instruments, a single forward-looking "expected loss" impairment model and a reformed approach to hedge accounting. Our financial performance is currently not materially affected by the retrospective application of the standard, nor is our financial position.

IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers

IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, is required to be applied for years beginning on or after January 1, 2018. The International Accounting Standards Board and the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the United States worked on this joint project to clarify the principles for the recognition of revenue. The new standard was released in May 2014 and supersedes existing standards and interpretations including IAS 18, Revenue. We have applied the standard retrospectively to prior reporting periods, subject to permitted and elected practical expedients.

The effects of the new standard and the materiality of those effects will vary by industry and entity; the effects on us of our retrospective application are set out in $Note\ 2(c)$ of the interim consolidated financial statements and throughout the MD&A. Like many other telecommunications companies, we are materially affected by its application, primarily in respect of the timing of revenue recognition, the classification of revenue, the capitalization of costs of obtaining a contract with a customer and the capitalization of the costs of contract fulfilment (as defined by the new standard).

9. Update to general trends, outlook and assumptions, and regulatory developments and proceedings

This section contains forward-looking statements, which should be read together with the *Caution regarding forward-looking statements* at the beginning of this MD&A.



The assumptions for our 2018 outlook, as described in *Section 9 General trends, outlook and assumptions* of our 2017 annual MD&A, remain the same, except for the following update as follows:

• Our revised estimate for economic growth in Canada in 2018 is 2.1% as updated in our first quarter 2018 MD&A (previously 2.2% as reported in our 2017 annual MD&A).

The extent to which these economic growth estimates affect us and the timing of their impact will depend upon the actual experience of specific sectors of the Canadian economy.

9.1 Telecommunications industry regulatory developments and proceedings

Our telecommunications, broadcasting and radiocommunication services are regulated under federal laws by various authorities, including the Canadian Radio-television and Telecommunications Commission (CRTC), Innovation, Science and Economic Development Canada (ISED) and the Minister of Canadian Heritage.

The following are updates to Section 9.4 Telecommunications industry regulatory developments and proceedings in our 2017 annual MD&A.

Radiocommunication licences and spectrum-related matters

ISED regulates, among other matters, the allocation and use of radio spectrum in Canada and licenses radio apparatus, frequency bands and/or radio channels within various frequency bands to service providers and private users. The department also establishes the terms and conditions attaching to such radio authorizations, including restrictions on licence transfers, coverage obligations, research and development obligations, annual reporting, and obligations concerning mandated roaming and antenna site sharing with competitors.

600 MHz spectrum repurposing decision released

On August 14, 2015, ISED published its *Decision on repurposing the 600 MHz Band*, *SLPB-004-15*. In its decision, ISED announced its intention to jointly repack the 600 MHz band in line with the U.S. and to adopt the 70 MHz mobile band plan arising from the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) Incentive Auction. In August 2017, ISED initiated its *Consultation on a Technical, Policy and Licensing Framework for Spectrum in the 600 MHz Band* and on March 28, 2018, ISED released its *Technical, Policy and Licensing Framework for the 600 MHz spectrum auction*. ISED announced a 30 MHz set aside for facilities-based providers who serve less than 10% of the national subscriber share and are actively providing commercial telecommunication services to the general public in the licensed area of interest. The asymmetric design of the auction framework, which sets aside a significant portion of the spectrum under auction exclusively for certain carriers (as defined in the framework), raises the risk that we will not able to acquire all the spectrum we need in the auction process, or that we will be required to pay more than we might otherwise pay. The auction will commence on March 12, 2019.

Spectrum Outlook 2018 - 2022

On June 6, 2018, ISED published the Spectrum Outlook 2018 – 2022. There is a risk that bands identified as promising for mobile service will not be allocated for mobile service or will be delayed in being allocated or assigned as the Spectrum Outlook is not a binding forecast of future spectrum assignments.

Repurposing the 3500 MHz spectrum to support 5G

On December 18, 2014, ISED released its *Decisions Regarding Policy Changes in the 3500 MHz Band (3475 – 3650 MHz) and a New Licensing Process* noting the band would be fundamentally reallocated for flexible (mobile and fixed) use in the near future. On June 6, 2018, ISED released its *Consultation on Revisions to the 3500 MHz Band to Accommodate Flexible Use and Preliminary Consultation on Changes to the 3800 MHz Band proposing to claw back 56 to 66% of the band from fixed wireless incumbents other than us and to auction it in 2020. After issuing a transition decision, ISED will then consult on a licensing framework (i.e. auction rules and conditions of licence) for the 3500 MHz band. There is a risk that the transition decisions and auction rules will favour certain carriers over us.*

Regulatory and federal government reviews

The CRTC and the federal government have initiated public proceedings to review various matters. They are discussed below.

Wireline wholesale services followup

On July 22, 2015, the CRTC released *Review of wholesale wireline services and associated policies, Telecom Regulatory Policy CRTC 2015-326.* The major component of this decision was that the CRTC ordered the introduction of a disaggregated wholesale high-speed Internet access service for Internet service provider (ISP) competitors. This will include access to fibre-to-the-premises (FTTP) facilities. This requirement is being phased in geographically beginning in the largest markets in Ontario and Quebec (i.e. in the serving territories of Bell Aliant, Bell Canada, Cogeco, Rogers and Videotron). The CRTC initiated a followup proceeding to determine the technical configurations, appropriate costs and wholesale cost-based rates in those regions.



The FTTP followup activities directed in *Telecom Policy CRTC 2015-326* remain ongoing. For the second phase, which involves FTTP wholesale services for the rest of Canada (including our serving territories), a proceeding on technical configurations commenced in 2017 and the associated cost study and tariff review will follow. We anticipate no material adverse impact in the short term from the CRTC's decision. Given the phased implementation of the mandated provision of wholesale access to our FTTP networks, it is too early to determine the impact this decision will have on us in the longer term. The provision of access to unbundled local loops (ULLs) to competitors will no longer be mandated effective July 22, 2018, subject to the approval of an application setting out a test for ULL forbearance, which addresses areas where forbearance for retail voice service was predicted on the availability of ULLs. We filed such an application on January 19, 2018 and a CRTC decision is pending. The decision is not expected to have a material impact on us.

Wireless wholesale services roaming tariffs

On May 5, 2015, the CRTC determined that it would regulate the wholesale GSM-based domestic roaming rates that we, Rogers and Bell charge other wireless carriers. Proposed final tariff rates were filed by Rogers, Bell, and us on November 23, 2015 based on the CRTC's Phase II costing approach. On March 22, 2018, the CRTC issued final rates and ordered those rates to be applied retroactively to May 5, 2015. As a result of this order, we have issued credits to wholesale roaming customers, and such credits were immaterial.

Governor in Council's order to the CRTC to reconsider wireless service providers' wholesale mobile roaming service tariffs

On March 22, 2018, the CRTC issued its *Reconsideration of Telecom Decision CRTC 2017-56 regarding final terms and conditions for wholesale mobile wireless roaming*, Telecom Decision CRTC 2018-97 following a public consultation. In this decision, the Commission confirmed the policy from Telecom Decision CRTC 2017-56 that Wi-Fi networks are not considered as a home network for mandated roaming. Simultaneously with the release of Telecom Decision CRTC 2018-97, the CRTC also launched *Lower-cost data-only plans for mobile wireless services*, Telecom Notice of Consultation CRTC 2018-98, pursuant to which we, Bell and Rogers filed proposals about retail wireless data-only offers. The Commission noted that these types of offers might close perceived gaps in the marketplace for lower-cost data-only plans. We are participating in this proceeding as directed by the CRTC. The impact of any resulting decision is not known at this time.

CRTC report on sales practices of large telecommunications carriers

On June 14, 2018, the Governor in Council directed the CRTC, pursuant to section 14 of the *Telecommunications Act*, to make a report, by no later than February 28, 2019, regarding the retail sales practices of Canada's large telecommunications carriers. The CRTC is directed to examine claims of aggressive or misleading sales practices concerning telecommunications services, the prevalence and impact on consumers, as well as potential solutions. On July 16, 2018, the CRTC issued a Notice of Consultation commencing its inquiry. We will participate in the proceeding. It is too early to determine any potential impact on us.

Competition Bureau market study on competition in broadband services

On May 10, 2018, the Competition Bureau commenced a market study to better understand the competitive dynamics of Canada's broadband internet services industry. The Bureau states that the purpose of the study is to better understand these market outcomes and the competitive dynamics of Canadian broadband markets more generally, including whether resellers are fulfilling their role in placing increased competitive discipline on traditional telephone and cable companies. The Bureau expects to publish the results of the study in a public report, which may include recommendations to relevant government authorities, as appropriate. The Bureau states that the study will enable it to, among other things: make informed regulatory interventions regarding steps that regulators or policymakers could take to further support competition in the broadband industry; and increase its knowledge and understanding of the competitive dynamics of the broadband industry, and telecommunications industry more generally, to inform the Bureau's future work. We will participate in this proceeding. The deadline for initial submissions and/or requests for interviews with the Bureau is August 31, 2018. The Bureau will then undertake stakeholder engagement and research, as well as information analysis. The Bureau intends to publish a draft report in spring 2019, at which point it will hold public consultations and then publish a final report.

CRTC decision to require pro-rated refunds

On May 5, 2016, the CRTC issued *Quebecor Media Inc. – Prohibition of 30-day cancellation policies – Application regarding pro-rated refunds for cancelled services*, Telecom Decision CRTC 2016-171, in which the CRTC, among other things, mandated that all service providers are to provide pro-rated refunds to customers who cancel telecommunications and broadcasting service contracts. This decision was unexpected, in that it was contradicted by guidance that we and third parties had received from CRTC staff following a 2014 CRTC decision regarding prohibition of a notice period for cancellation of services and in light of past decisions on the Wireless Code and notice of cancellation policies that had not mandated pro-rated refunds. The decision impacts billing systems, with no transition period provided to implement the required changes. On July 4, 2016, we filed an application with the CRTC seeking guidance and clarification that the decision does not apply with respect to wireless services with a subsidized device, usage-based services and local



telephone service in non-forborne exchanges. TELUS also requested an extension of time to implement the decision. At the CRTC's request, we filed further submissions on August 14, 2017, and September 5, 2017. The CRTC ruled on our application on June 1, 2018, and determined that the requirement to provide refunds, pro-rated on the basis of days remaining in a billing cycle, shall apply to all contracts. The CRTC further permitted us a four-month extension to October 1, 2018 to implement the pro-rating requirements. The impact of this decision is not expected to be material.

Phase out of local service subsidy regime

On June 26, 2018 the CRTC issued *Phase-out of the local service subsidy regime*, Telecom Regulatory Policy CRTC 2018-213. In this decision, the CRTC determined that it would phase out the existing local service subsidy over three years, from January 1, 2019 to December 31, 2021. The impact of this decision is not expected to be material.

Review of the price cap and local forbearance regimes

Simultaneously with the release of the *Phase out of local subsidy regime* decision above, the CRTC issued *Review of the price cap and local forbearance regimes*, Telecom Notice of Consultation CRTC 2018-214. In this proceeding, the CRTC intends to review, among other things, pricing constraints for all residential local exchange services; whether compensation to incumbent local exchange carriers is required given that the local service subsidy is being eliminated further to the *Phase out of the local subsidy regime* decision; whether there is still a need for an exogenous factor mechanism in the price cap regimes; and whether changes are necessary to the test for local forbearance. It is too early to determine the impact of this proceeding.

Broadcasting-related issues

Broadcasting licences held by TELUS

Our regional licences to operate broadcasting distribution undertakings in B.C. and Alberta have been granted a series of administrative renewals, which have now extended the licence terms to August 31, 2018. We have filed applications for new broadcasting distribution licences to serve markets in B.C. and Alberta that exceed the 20,000 subscriber threshold for exemption, and a public hearing was held in October 2017 to consider these applications. Our regional broadcasting distribution licence to serve Quebec has also been granted an administrative renewal, which has extended the licence terms to December 31, 2018. As part of the renewal process, we have filed an application to return our province-wide regional licences in favour of operating on an exempt basis in each of its currently licensed serving areas in Quebec. Our licence to operate a national video-on-demand service was renewed to August 31, 2023, as part of Broadcasting Decision CRTC 2018-20.

CRTC ordered to report back to federal government on distribution models of the future

On September 22, 2017, the Governor in Council issued an Order in Council pursuant to section 15 of the *Broadcasting Act* to request that the CRTC hold hearings and report on distribution models of the future and how Canadians will access programming. On May 31, 2018, the CRTC issued its report, titled Harnessing Change: The Future of Programming Distribution in Canada, which provides an overview of the state of programming content distribution in Canada and sets out some options changes to the policy framework for consideration. This report will likely form part of the record for the joint review of the *Broadcasting Act* and *Telecommunications Act* by a panel of experts as described below. It is not expected to have any negative material impact on us.

Review of the Telecommunications Act and the Broadcasting Act

On June 5, 2018, the federal government announced a joint review of the *Telecommunications Act* and the *Broadcasting Act* to be conducted by a panel of seven experts, which will have until January 31, 2020 to provide its recommendations. At this time, we do not know the impact of the review and any resulting amendments to the *Telecommunications Act*, the *Broadcasting Act* or the *Radiocommunication Act* (all three of which form the main legislative framework for communications).

Review of the Copyright Act and Copyright Board

The Copyright Act's mandated five-year review was due in 2017 and the process for review was announced in December 2017. The Standing Committee on Industry, Science and Technology began this process in February 2018 with in-camera meetings with members of ISED and the Department of Canadian Heritage, and has announced a three-phase review with an expected completion timeline of early 2019. We will actively participate in this process and will advocate for changes that will enable innovative solutions to be deployed in an efficient manner while defending against proposals that would result in increased costs for the distribution of television signals. The policy approach for copyright has traditionally been based on a balance of interests of creators and consumers, and as a result, changes to the Copyright Act are not expected to have a negative material impact on us.

10. Risks and risk management

The principal risks and uncertainties that could affect our future business results and associated risk mitigation activities were described in our 2017 annual MD&A and have not materially changed since December 31, 2017. Reference is



made as well to the summary of risks and uncertainties in the *Caution regarding forward-looking statements* at the beginning of this MD&A.

11. Definitions and reconciliations

11.1 Non-GAAP and other financial measures

We have issued guidance on and report certain non-GAAP measures that are used to evaluate the performance of TELUS, as well as to determine compliance with debt covenants and to manage our capital structure. As non-GAAP measures generally do not have a standardized meaning, they may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers. Securities regulations require such measures to be clearly defined, qualified and reconciled with their nearest GAAP measure.

Adjusted Net income and adjusted basic earnings per share: These measures are used to evaluate performance at a consolidated level and exclude items that may obscure the underlying trends in business performance. These measures should not be considered alternatives to Net income and basic earnings per share in measuring TELUS' performance. Items that may, in management's view, obscure the underlying trends in business performance include significant gains or losses associated with real estate development partnerships, gains on exchange of wireless spectrum licences, restructuring and other costs, long-term debt prepayment premiums (when applicable), income tax-related adjustments, asset retirements related to restructuring activities and gains arising from business combinations. (See Reconciliation of adjusted Net income and Reconciliation of adjusted basic EPS in Section 1.3.)

Capital intensity: This measure is calculated as capital expenditures (excluding spectrum licences) divided by total operating revenues. This measure provides a basis for comparing the level of capital expenditures to those of other companies of varying size within the same industry.

Dividend payout ratio: This is a historical measure calculated as the sum of the last four quarterly dividends declared per Common Share, as reported in the financial statements, divided by the sum of basic earnings per share for the most recent four quarters for interim reporting periods. For fiscal years, the denominator is annual basic earnings per share. Our objective range for the annual dividend payout ratio is on a prospective basis, rather than on a trailing basis, and is 65 to 75% of sustainable earnings per share on a prospective basis. (See Section 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures.)

Calculation of Dividend payout ratio

Calculation of Biviacina payout ratio			
12-month periods ended June 30 (\$)	2018	2018	2017
	As	Excluding	effects of
	currently	implementing	
	reported	IFRS	15
Numerator – Sum of the last four quarterly dividends declared per Common Share	2.0275	2.0275	1.9125
Denominator – Net income per Common Share	2.62	2.46	2.10
Ratio (%)	77	82	91

Dividend payout ratio of adjusted net earnings: This ratio is a historical measure calculated as the sum of the last four quarterly dividends declared per Common Share, as reported in the financial statements, divided by adjusted net earnings per share. Adjusted net earnings per share is basic earnings per share, as used in the **Dividend payout ratio**, adjusted to exclude the gain on the exchange of wireless spectrum licences, net gains and equity income from real estate joint venture developments, provisions related to business combinations, immediately vesting transformative compensation (transformative compensation) expense, long-term debt prepayment premium (when applicable) and income tax-related adjustments.



Calculation of Dividend payout ratio of adjusted net earnings

12-month periods ended June 30 (\$)	2018	2018	2017
	As currently reported	Excluding of implementing IFRS	IFRS 9 and
Numerator – Sum of the last four quarterly dividends declared per Common Share	2.0275	2.0275	1.9125
Adjusted net earnings (\$ millions): Net income attributable to Common Shares Add (deduct) net losses and equity losses (net gains and equity income) from real estate	1,556	1,464	1,241
joint venture developments, after income taxes Provisions related to business combinations, after income taxes	1 (22)	1 (22)	(13) 8
Add back transformative compensation expense, after income taxes Add back net unfavourable income tax-related adjustments	— 21	— 21	224 (19)
	1,556	1,464	1,441
Denominator – Adjusted net earnings per Common Share	2.62	2.46	2.44
Adjusted ratio (%)	77	82	78

Earnings coverage: This measure is defined in the Canadian Securities Administrators' National Instrument 41-101 and related instruments, and is calculated as follows:

Calculation of Earnings coverage

Calculation of Earnings coverage			
12-month periods ended June 30 (\$ millions, except ratio)	2018	2018	2017
	As currently reported	Excluding implementing IFRS	IFRS 9 and
Net income attributable to Common Shares Income taxes (attributable to Common Shares) Borrowing costs (attributable to Common Shares) ¹	1,556 593 576	1,464 559 576	1,241 430 551
Numerator Denominator – Borrowing costs	2,725 576	2,599 576	2,222 551
Ratio (times)	4.7	4.5	4.0

¹ Interest on Long-term debt plus Interest on short-term borrowings and other plus long-term debt prepayment premium, adding back capitalized interest and deducting borrowing costs attributable to non-controlling interests.

EBITDA (earnings before interest, income taxes, depreciation and amortization): We have issued guidance on and report EBITDA because it is a key measure used to evaluate performance at a consolidated level. EBITDA is commonly reported and widely used by investors and lending institutions as an indicator of a company's operating performance and ability to incur and service debt, and as a valuation metric. EBITDA should not be considered an alternative to Net income in measuring TELUS' performance, nor should it be used as an exclusive measure of cash flow. EBITDA as calculated by TELUS is equivalent to Operating revenues less the total of Goods and services purchased expense and Employee benefits expense.

We calculate EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs, as it is a component of the **EBITDA – excluding** restructuring and other costs interest coverage ratio and the **Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs** ratio.

We also calculate **Adjusted EBITDA** to exclude items of an unusual nature that do not reflect our ongoing operations and should not, in our opinion, be considered in a valuation metric or should not be included in an assessment of our ability to service or incur debt.



EBITDA reconciliation

		quarters June 30	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	2018	2017	
(\$ millions)	11,	FRS 9 and 117 adjusted)	Applying II IFRS 15 (20		
Net income	397	396	809	818	
Financing costs	150	142	306	280	
Income taxes	145	144	296	287	
Depreciation	411	391	822	793	
Amortization of intangible assets	148	135	287	265	
EBITDA	1,251	1,208	2,520	2,443	
Add back restructuring and other costs	35	36	69	40	
EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs	1,286	1,244	2,589	2,483	
Deduct net gains and equity income from real estate joint venture					
developments	_	(3)	_	(3)	
Adjusted EBITDA	1,286	1,241	2,589	2,480	

EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage: This measure is defined as EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs, divided by Net interest cost, calculated on a 12-month trailing basis. This measure is similar to the coverage ratio covenant in our credit facilities, as described in *Section 7.6 Credit facilities*.

Free cash flow: We report this measure as a supplementary indicator of our operating performance. It should not be considered an alternative to the measures in the condensed interim consolidated statements of cash flows. Free cash flow excludes certain working capital changes (such as trade receivables and trade payables), proceeds from divested assets and other sources and uses of cash, as found in the condensed interim consolidated statements of cash flows. It provides an indication of how much cash generated by operations is available after capital expenditures (excluding purchases of spectrum licences) that may be used to, among other things, pay dividends, repay debt, purchase shares or make other investments. Free cash flow may be supplemented from time to time by proceeds from divested assets or financing activities. The application of IFRS 15 reflects a non-cash accounting change. As such, the underlying economics and free cash flow generated by the business are not impacted by the change.

Free cash flow calculation

Free Cash now Calculation	Second of ended J	•	Six-month period ended June 30		
	2018	2017	2018	2017	
(\$ millions)	Applying IF IFRS 15 (201		Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted		
EBITDA Deduct non-cash gains from the sale of property, plant and equipment Restructuring and other costs, net of disbursements Deduct net gains and equity income from real estate joint venture	1,251 (8) 7	1,208 — —	2,520 (16) 3	2,443 (1) (46)	
developments Effects of contract asset, acquisition and fulfilment Items from the condensed interim consolidated statements of cash flows:	4	(3) (14)	22	(3) 12	
Share-based compensation, net Net employee defined benefit plans expense Employer contributions to employee defined benefit plans Interest paid	35 24 (14) (130)	23 20 (13) (125)	53 49 (35) (280)	39 41 (35) (267)	
Interest received Capital expenditures (excluding spectrum licences) Other	(791) —	(810) 6	(1,441) —	(1,534) 6	
Free cash flow before income taxes Income taxes paid, net of refunds	381 (52)	293 (33)	880 (108)	656 (179)	
Free cash flow	329	260	772	477	



The following reconciles our definition of free cash flow with cash provided by operating activities.

Free cash flow reconciliation with Cash provided by operating activities

	Second of ended J	•	Six-month ended J	•	
	2018	2017	2018	2017	
(\$ millions)	Applying IF IFRS 15 (20		Applying IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (2017 adjusted)		
Free cash flow	329	260	772	477	
Add (deduct): Capital expenditures (excluding spectrum licences) Adjustments to reconcile to Cash provided by operating activities	791 86	810 56	1,441 (169)	1,534 (176)	
Cash provided by operating activities	1,206	1,126	2,044	1,835	

Net debt: We believe that net debt is a useful measure because it represents the amount of Short-term borrowings and long-term debt obligations that are not covered by available Cash and temporary investments. The nearest IFRS measure to net debt is Long-term debt, including Current maturities of Long-term debt. Net debt is a component of the **Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs** ratio.

Calculation of Net debt

	2018	2017
As at June 30 (\$ millions)	,,,,	9 and IFRS 15 djusted)
Long-term debt including current maturities	14,145	13,544
Debt issuance costs netted against long-term debt	93	74
Derivative liabilities, net	63	64
Accumulated other comprehensive income amounts arising from financial instruments used to manage interest rate and currency risks associated with U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt (excluding		
tax effects)	(64)	(7)
Cash and temporary investments	(683)	(371)
Short-term borrowings	113	100
Net debt	13,667	13,404

Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs: This measure is defined as net debt at the end of the period divided by 12-month trailing EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs. Our long-term policy guideline for this ratio is from 2.00 to 2.50 times. (See discussion in *Section 7.5 Liquidity and capital resource measures.*) This measure is similar to the leverage ratio covenant in our credit facilities, as described in *Section 7.6 Credit facilities*.

Net interest cost: This measure is the denominator in the calculation of **EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage**. Net interest cost is defined as financing costs, excluding capitalized long-term debt interest, employee defined benefit plans net interest and recoveries on redemption and repayment of debt, calculated on a 12-month trailing basis. No recoveries on redemption and repayment of debt were recorded in the first six months of 2018 or throughout 2017. Expenses recorded for the long-term debt prepayment premium, if any, are included in net interest cost. Net interest cost was \$589 million in the 12-month period ended June 30, 2018, and \$560 million in the 12-month period ended June 30, 2017.



Restructuring and other costs: With the objective of reducing ongoing costs, we incur associated incremental, non-recurring restructuring costs. We may also incur atypical charges, which are included in other costs, when undertaking major or transformational changes to our business or operating models. In addition, we include incremental atypical external costs incurred in connection with business acquisition or disposition activity, as well as litigation costs, in the context of significant losses and settlements, in other costs.

Components of restructuring and other costs

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Second ended	Six-month periods ended June 30		
	2018	2017	2018	2017
(\$ millions)	Applying II IFRS 15 (20	FRS 9 and 117 adjusted)	Applying IF IFRS 15 (20	
Goods and services purchased Employee benefits expense	10 25	20 16	15 54	24 16
Restructuring and other costs included in EBITDA	35	35 36		

11.2 Operating indicators

The following measures are industry metrics that are useful in assessing the operating performance of a wireless and wireline telecommunications entity, but do not have a standardized meaning under IFRS-IASB.

Average billing per subscriber unit per month (ABPU) for wireless subscribers is calculated as network revenue derived from monthly service plan, roaming and usage charges, as well as monthly re-payments of the outstanding device balance owing from customers on contract; divided by the average number of subscriber units on the network during the period and is expressed as a rate per month.

Average revenue per subscriber unit per month (ARPU) for wireless subscribers is calculated as network revenue derived from monthly service plan, roaming and usage charges; divided by the average number of subscriber units on the network during the period and is expressed as a rate per month.

Churn per month (or churn) is calculated as the number of subscriber units deactivated during a given period divided by the average number of subscriber units on the network during the period, and is expressed as a rate per month. Blended churn refers to the aggregate average of both prepaid and postpaid churn. A TELUS, Koodo or Public Mobile brand prepaid wireless subscriber is deactivated when the subscriber has no usage for 90 days following expiry of the prepaid credits.

Wireless subscriber unit (subscriber) is defined as an active mobile recurring revenue-generating unit (e.g. mobile phone, tablet or mobile Internet key) with a unique subscriber identifier (SIM or IMEI number). In addition, TELUS has a direct billing or support relationship with the user of each device. Subscriber units exclude machine-to-machine devices (a subset of the Internet of Things), such as those used for asset tracking, remote control monitoring and meter readings, vending machines and wireless automated teller machines.

Wireline subscriber connection is defined as an active recurring revenue-generating unit that has access to standalone services, including fixed Internet access, TELUS TV and residential network access lines (NALs). In addition, TELUS has a direct billing or support relationship with the user of each service. Reported subscriber units exclude business NALs, as the impact of migrating from voice lines to IP services has led to business NAL losses without a similar decline in revenue, thus diminishing its relevance as a key performance indicator.



TELUS CORPORATION

CONDENSED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(UNAUDITED)

JUNE 30, 2018

		Three	months		Six months				
Periods ended June 30 (millions except per share amounts) Note		2018	2017	2	2018		2017		
	(N	lote 2(c))	(adjusted – Note 2(c))	(No	ote 2(c))		djusted – ote 2(c))		
OPERATING REVENUES									
Service	\$	2,953	\$ 2,810 456	\$	5,839	\$	5,572 864		
Equipment		487			952				
Revenues arising from contracts with customers 6 Other operating income 7		3,440 13	3,266 14		6,791 39		6,436 27		
Citic operating moonie		3.453	3,280		6,830		6,463		
OPERATING EXPENSES		-,	-,		-,		-,		
Goods and services purchased		1,491	1,423		2,899		2,747		
Employee benefits expense 8		711	649		1,411		1,273		
Depreciation 17		411	391		822		793		
Amortization of intangible assets 18		148	135		287		265		
		2,761	2,598		5,419		5,078		
OPERATING INCOME Financing costs 9		692 150	682 142		1,411 306		1,385 280		
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAXES		542	540		1,105		1,105		
Income taxes 10		145	144		296		287		
NET INCOME		397	396		809		818		
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME Items that may subsequently be reclassified to income Change in unrealized fair value of derivatives designated as									
cash flow hedges Foreign currency translation adjustment arising from translating		(22)	19		(29)		10		
financial statements of foreign operations		(17)	_		(21)		3		
		(39)	19		(50)		13		
Items never subsequently reclassified to income Change in measurement of investment financial assets			2						
Employee defined benefit plan re-measurements		105	2 18		<u>—</u> 62		86		
Employed defined benefit plante meddaremente		105	20		62		86		
	_	66	39		12		99		
COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	\$	463	\$ 435	\$	821	\$	917		
NET INCOME ATTRIBUTABLE TO:									
Common Shares	\$	390	\$ 389	\$	800	\$	803		
Non-controlling interests	_	7	7		9		15		
	\$	397	\$ 396	\$	809	\$	818		
COMPREHENSIVE INCOME ATTRIBUTABLE TO: Common Shares	\$	464	\$ 428	\$	821	\$	900		
Non-controlling interests	Ψ	(1)	ψ 42 0 7	Ψ	_	Ψ	17		
	\$	463	\$ 435	\$	821	\$	917		
NET INCOME PER COMMON SHARE 12	_					т			
Basic	\$	0.66	\$ 0.66	\$	1.34	\$	1.36		
Diluted	\$ \$	0.66	\$ 0.66	\$	1.34	\$	1.36		
TOTAL WEIGHTED AVERAGE COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING									
Basic		596	592		595		591		
Diluted		596	593		595		592		



As at (millions)	Note	June 30, 2018	December 31, 2017	January 1, 2017		
		(Note 2(c))	(adjusted –	(Note 2(c))		
ASSETS			Note 2(c))			
Current assets						
Cash and temporary investments, net		\$ 683	\$ 509	\$ 432		
Accounts receivable	6(b)	1,485	1,614	1,462		
Income and other taxes receivable	()	['] 6	96	. 9		
Inventories	1(b)	330	380	320		
Contract assets	6(c)	760	757	700		
Prepaid expenses	20	640	493	443		
Current derivative assets	4(e)	29	18	11		
		3,933	3,867	3,377		
Non-current assets		·				
Property, plant and equipment, net	17	11,712	11,368	10,464		
Intangible assets, net	18	10,786	10,658	10,364		
Goodwill, net	18	4,610	4,236	3,787		
Contract assets	6(c)	365	396	352		
Other long-term assets	20	633	528	733		
		28,106	27,186	25,700		
		\$ 32,039	\$ 31,053	\$ 29,077		
Current liabilities Short-term borrowings Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Income and other taxes payable Dividends payable Advance billings and customer deposits Provisions Current maturities of long-term debt Current derivative liabilities Non-current liabilities Provisions	22 23 13 24 25 26 4(e)	\$ 113 2,331 116 315 619 106 1,009 3 4,612	\$ 100 2,460 34 299 632 78 1,404 33 5,040	\$ 100 2,330 37 284 584 124 1,327 12 4,798		
Long-term debt	26	13,136	12,256	11,604		
Other long-term liabilities	27	867	847	736		
Deferred income taxes		2,971	2,941	2,511		
		17,676	16,555	15,246		
Liabilities		22,288	21,595	20,044		
Owners' equity						
Common equity	28	9,679	9,416	9,014		
Non-controlling interests		72	42	19		
		9,751	9,458	9,033		
		\$ 32,039	\$ 31,053	\$ 29,077		

Contingent Liabilities

29



condensed interim consolidated statements of changes in owners' equity

(unaudited)

						Commo	n equ	uty								
				contribute	ed				Accu	mulated						
		Common Sha	ares (Note 28)						ther				on-		
,		Number		Share		tributed		etained		ehensive				rolling		
(millions)	Note	of shares	(capital	SI	ırplus	ea	arnings	in	come		Total	inte	rests		Total
Balance as at January 1, 2017 As previously reported	ı	590	\$	5,029	\$	372	\$	2,474	\$	42	\$	7,917	\$	19	\$	7,936
IFRS 9, Financial	2(a),	000	Ψ	0,020	Ψ	072	Ψ	2,717	Ψ		Ψ	7,017	Ψ	10	Ψ	7,000
IFRS 15, Revenue	11	_				_		3		(3)						
from Contracts with Customers	2/2)							1 007				1 007				1 007
	2(c)			<u> </u>		070		1,097				1,097				1,097
As adjusted		590		5,029		372		3,574		39		9,014		19		9,033
	2(c)							803				803		15		818
Other comprehensive income	11							86		11		97		2		99
Dividends Dividends reinvested and optional cash	13							(576)		<u> </u>		(576)				(576)
payments Share option award		1		23		_		_				23		_		23
net-equity settlement feature	14(d)			1		(1)								_		
Issue of shares in business combination Change in ownership		2		100		_		_				100				100
interests of subsidiary		_		_		(3)		_		_		(3)		1		(2)
Other		_		3				_				3				3
Balance as at June 30, 2017		593	\$	5,156	\$	368	\$	3,887	\$	50	\$	9,461	\$	37	\$	9,498
Balance as at January 1, 2018																
As previously reported IFRS 9, Financial		595	\$	5,205	\$	370	\$	2,595	\$	51	\$	8,221	\$	42	\$	8,263
transitional amount	2(a), 11							4		(4)						_
IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers																
transitional amount	2(c)	_		_		_		1,195		_		1,195		_		1,195
As adjusted		595		5,205		370		3,794		47		9,416		42		9,458
Net income		_		_		_		800		_		800		9		809
Other comprehensive	11	_				_		62		(41)		21		(9)		12
Dividends	13					_		(614)				(614)				(614)
Dividends reinvested and optional cash	13(b), 14(c)	1		42								42				42
payments Share option award net-equity		I		44								44				42
settlement feature Change in ownership	14(d)			1		(1)										
interests of	31(a)	_		_		14		_		_		14		30		44
Balance as at June 30,	5 / (u)											17				7-7
2018		596	\$	5,248	\$	383	\$	4,042	\$	6	\$	9,679	\$	72	\$	9,751



		Three months					Six n	onths		
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	Note		2018		2017		2018		2017	
		(N	ote 2(c))		djusted –	(No	te 2(c))		djusted –	
ODERATING ACTIVITIES				N	ote 2(c))			No	ote 2(c))	
OPERATING ACTIVITIES Net income		\$	397	\$	396	\$	809	\$	818	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided		Ψ	331	Ψ	390	Ψ	009	Ψ	010	
by operating activities:										
Depreciation and amortization			559		526		1,109		1,058	
Deferred income taxes	10		14		97		21		183	
Share-based compensation expense, net	14(a)		35		23		53		39	
Net employee defined benefit plans expense	15(a)		24		20		49		41	
Employer contributions to employee defined benefit plans			(14)		(13)		(35)		(35)	
Non-current contract assets			12		3		31		6	
Other	21/01		(62) 241		18 56		(58) 65		6 (281)	
Net change in non-cash operating working capital	31(a)									
Cash provided by operating activities			1,206		1,126		2,044		1,835	
INVESTING ACTIVITIES										
Cash payments for capital assets, excluding spectrum licences	31(a)		(735)		(754)		(1,473)		(1,550)	
Cash payments for acquisitions, net	18(b)		(47)		(466)		(251)		(478)	
Real estate joint ventures advances	21(c)		(7)		(8)		(13)		(13)	
Real estate joint venture receipts Proceeds on disposition	21(c)		1		1 3		2 15		4 6	
Other			— (7)		3		(7)		(12)	
Cash used by investing activities			(795)		(1,221)		(1,727)		(2,043)	
FINANCING ACTIVITIES	24/6)		(130)		(1,221)		(1,121)		(2,040)	
Dividends paid to holders of Common Shares	31(b) 13(a)		(278)		(260)		(557)		(544)	
Issue (repayment) of short-term borrowings, net	13(a)		13		(200)		(557)		(344)	
Long-term debt issued	26		1,279		1,543		3,440		4,061	
Redemptions and repayment of long-term debt	26		(1,147)		(1,611)		(3,042)		(3,360)	
Issue of shares by subsidiary to non-controlling interests	31(a)		` _				24		_	
Other			(10)				(15)		(10)	
Cash provided (used) by financing activities			(143)		(328)		(143)		147	
CASH POSITION										
Increase (decrease) in cash and temporary investments, net			268		(423)		174		(61)	
Cash and temporary investments, net, beginning of period			415		`794 [′]		509		432	
Cash and temporary investments, net, end of period		\$	683	\$	371	\$	683	\$	371	
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF OPERATING CASH FL	ows									
Interest paid		\$	(130)	\$	(125)	\$	(280)	\$	(267)	
Interest received		\$	3	\$	1	\$	5	\$	1	
Income taxes paid, net		\$	(52)	\$	(33)	\$	(108)	\$	(179)	



JUNE 30, 2018

TELUS Corporation is one of Canada's largest telecommunications companies, providing a wide range of telecommunications services and products, including wireless and wireline voice and data. Data services include: Internet protocol; television; hosting, managed information technology and cloud-based services; healthcare solutions; business process outsourcing; and home security.

TELUS Corporation was incorporated under the Company Act (British Columbia) on October 26, 1998, under the name BCT.TELUS Communications Inc. (BCT). On January 31, 1999, pursuant to a courtapproved plan of arrangement under the Canada Business Corporations Act among BCT, BC TELECOM Inc. and the former Alberta-based TELUS Corporation (TC), BCT acquired all of the shares of BC TELECOM Inc. and TC in exchange for Common Shares and Non-Voting Shares of BCT, and BC TELECOM Inc. was dissolved. On May 3, 2000, BCT changed its name to TELUS Corporation and in February 2005, TELUS Corporation transitioned under the Business Corporations Act (British Columbia), successor to the Company Act (British Columbia). TELUS Corporation maintains its registered office at Floor 7, 510 West Georgia Street, Vancouver, British Columbia, V6B 0M3.

The terms "TELUS", "we", "us", "our" or "ourselves" are used to refer to TELUS Corporation and, where the context of the narrative permits or requires, its subsidiaries.

1 condensed interim consolidated financial statements

(a) Basis of presentation

The notes presented in our condensed interim consolidated financial statements include only significant events and transactions and are not fully inclusive of all matters normally disclosed in our annual audited financial statements; thus, our interim consolidated financial statements are referred to as condensed. Our condensed interim consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2017.

Note	es to condensed interim consolidated financial statements	Page
Gen	eral application	
1.	Condensed interim consolidated financial statements	6
2.	Accounting policy developments	7
3.	Capital structure financial policies	15
4.	Financial instruments	17
Con	solidated results of operations focused	
5.	Segment information	23
6.	Revenue from contracts with customers	26
7.	Other operating income	27
8.	Employee benefits expense	28
9.	Financing costs	28
10.	Income taxes	29
11.	Other comprehensive income	30
12.	Per share amounts	32
13.	Dividends per share	32
14.	Share-based compensation	32
15.	Employee future benefits	35
16.	Restructuring and other costs	36
Con	solidated financial position focused	
17.	Property, plant and equipment	37
18.	Intangible assets and goodwill	38
19.	Leases	41
20.	Other long-term assets	42
21.	Real estate joint ventures	42
22.	Short-term borrowings	45
23.	Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	45
24.	Advance billings and customer deposits	46
25.	Provisions	47
26.	Long-term debt	48
27.	Other long-term liabilities	50
28.	Common Share capital	51
29.	Contingent liabilities	51
Othe	er	
30.	Related party transactions	53
31.	Additional statement of cash flow information	54

Our condensed interim consolidated financial statements are expressed in Canadian dollars and follow the same accounting policies and methods of their application as set out in our consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2017, other than as set out in *Notes 2, 6, 8, 20* and *24*. The generally accepted accounting principles that we use are International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IFRS-IASB) and Canadian generally accepted accounting principles. Our condensed interim consolidated financial statements comply with International Accounting Standard 34, *Interim Financial Reporting* and reflect all adjustments (which are of a normal recurring nature) that are, in our opinion, necessary for a fair statement of the results for the interim periods presented.

Our condensed interim consolidated financial statements for the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, were authorized by our Board of Directors for issue on August 3, 2018.



(b) Inventories

Our inventories primarily consist of wireless handsets, parts and accessories (totalling \$268 million (December 31, 2017 – totalling \$322 million (*adjusted – Note 2(c)*); January 1, 2017 – \$268 million (*Note 2(c)*)) and communications equipment held for resale. Costs of goods sold for the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, totalled \$469 million (2017 – \$446 million) and \$936 million (2017 – \$854 million), respectively.

2 accounting policy developments

(a) Initial application of standards, interpretations and amendments to standards and interpretations in the reporting period

- Amendments to standards arising from Annual Improvements to IFRSs 2015-2017 Cycle were required to be applied for years beginning on or after January 1, 2019; such application has had no effect on our financial performance or disclosure.
- Amendments to standards arising from Annual Improvements to IFRSs 2014-2016 Cycle were required to be
 applied for years beginning on or after January 1, 2017 (for IFRS 12, Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities), and
 January 1, 2018 (for the balance of the amendments); such application has had no effect on our financial
 performance or disclosure.
- IFRS 9, Financial Instruments, is required to be applied for years beginning on or after January 1, 2018, with retrospective application. The new standard includes a model for the classification and measurement of financial instruments, a single forward-looking "expected loss" impairment model and a reformed approach to hedge accounting. Our financial performance is currently not materially affected by the retrospective application of the standard, nor is our financial position, as set out in (c) following.

The original measurement category and carrying amount of portfolio investments (see *Note 20*) determined in accordance with IAS 39, *Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement* of our investments and the measurement category and carrying amount determined under the new standard are as follows:

As at (millions)		Į.	Decemb	oer 31, 201	7			January 1, 2017						
	As previously reported		IFRS 9 effects		As currently reported		As previously reported		IFRS 9 effects			currently ported		
Classified as									_					
Available-for-sale financial assets	\$	41	\$	(41)	\$	_	\$	62	\$	(62)	\$	_		
Fair value through net income ¹		_		20		20		_		41		41		
Fair value through other comprehensive income		_		21		21		_		21		21		
	\$	41	\$	_	\$	41	\$	62	\$	_	\$	62		

Arising from the classification of investments as accounted for at fair value through net income under the new standard, as at December 31, 2017, \$4 (January 1, 2017 – \$3), net of income tax effects of \$1 (January 1, 2017 – \$1), has been adjusted to retained earnings from accumulated other comprehensive income.

IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, is required to be applied for years beginning on or after January 1, 2018. The International Accounting Standards Board and the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the United States worked on this joint project to clarify the principles for the recognition of revenue. The new standard was released in May 2014 and supersedes existing standards and interpretations including IAS 18, Revenue. We have applied the standard retrospectively to prior reporting periods, subject to permitted and elected practical expedients.

The effects of the new standard and the materiality of those effects will vary by industry and entity; the effects on us of our retrospective application are set out in (c) following. Like many other telecommunications companies, we are materially affected by its application, primarily in respect of the timing of revenue recognition, the classification of revenue, the capitalization of costs of obtaining a contract with a customer and the capitalization of the costs of contract fulfilment (as defined by the new standard).

Revenue - timing of recognition; classification

The timing of revenue recognition and the classification of our revenues as either service revenues or equipment revenues are affected, since the allocation of consideration in multiple element arrangements (solutions for our customers that may involve deliveries of multiple services and products that occur at different points in time and/or over different periods of time) is no longer affected by the limitation cap methodology previously required by generally accepted accounting principles.



The effects of the timing of revenue recognition and the classification of revenue are most pronounced in our wireless results. Although the measurement of the total revenue recognized over the life of a contract is largely unaffected by the new standard, the prohibition of the use of the limitation cap methodology accelerates the recognition of total contract revenue, relative to both the associated cash inflows from customers and our previous practice (using the limitation cap methodology). The acceleration of the recognition of contract revenue relative to the associated cash inflows also results in the recognition of an amount reflecting the resulting difference as a contract asset. Although the underlying transaction economics do not differ, during periods of sustained growth in the number of wireless subscriber connection additions, assuming comparable contract-lifetime per unit cash inflows, revenues would appear to be greater than under the previous practice (using the limitation cap methodology). Wireline results arising from transactions that include the initial provision of subsidized equipment or promotional pricing plans will be similarly affected.

We have retrospectively applied the new standard, such application having been subject to associated decisions in respect of transitional provisions and permitted practical expedients. The contract asset initially recorded upon transition to the new standard represents revenues that will not be, and have not been, reflected, at any time, in our periodic results of operations, but would have been if not for transitioning to the new standard; the effect of this "pulling forward" of revenues is expected to be somewhat muted by the composite ongoing inception, maturation and expiration of millions of multi-year contracts with our customers.

Costs of contract acquisition; costs of contract fulfilment – timing of recognition

Similarly, the measurement of the total costs of contract acquisition and contract fulfilment over the life of a contract is unaffected by the new standard, but the timing of recognition is. The new standard results in our costs of contract acquisition and contract fulfilment, to the extent that they are material, being capitalized and subsequently recognized as an expense over the life of a contract on a rational, systematic basis consistent with the pattern of the transfer of goods or services to which the asset relates. Although the underlying transaction economics would not differ, during periods of sustained growth in the number of customer connection additions, assuming comparable per unit costs of contract acquisition and contract fulfilment, absolute profitability measures would appear to be greater than under the previous practice (immediate expensing of such costs).

Implementation

Our operations and associated systems are complex and our accounting for millions of multi-year contracts with our customers was affected. Significantly, in order to effect the associated accounting, incremental compilation of historical data was necessary for the millions of already existing multi-year contracts with our customers that were inscope for purposes of transitioning to the new standard.

After a multi-year expenditure of time and effort, we developed the necessary accounting policies, estimates, judgments and processes necessary to transition to the new standard. Upon completion of the implementation of these items, including implementation of the critical incremental requirements of our information technology systems, we completed the incremental compilation of historical data, as well as the accounting for that data, all of which is necessary to transition to the new standard.

We are using the following practical expedients provided for in, and transitioning to, the new standard:

- No restatement for contracts which were completed as at January 1, 2017, or earlier.
- No restatement for contracts which were modified prior to January 1, 2017. The aggregate effect of all such
 modifications will be reflected when identifying satisfied and unsatisfied performance obligations and the
 transaction prices to be allocated thereto and when determining the transaction prices.
- No disclosure of the aggregate transaction prices allocated to remaining unfulfilled, or partially unfulfilled, performance obligations for all periods ending prior to January 1, 2018.

(b) Standards, interpretations and amendments to standards not yet effective and not yet applied

In January 2016, the International Accounting Standards Board released IFRS 16, Leases, which is required to be
applied for years beginning on or after January 1, 2019, and which supersedes IAS 17, Leases. We are currently
assessing the impacts and transition provisions of the new standard. The International Accounting Standards Board
and the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the United States worked together to modify the accounting for
leases, generally by eliminating lessees' classification of leases as either operating leases or finance leases and, for
IFRS-IASB, introducing a single lessee accounting model.

The most significant effect of the new standard will be the lessee's recognition of the initial present value of unavoidable future lease payments as lease assets and lease liabilities on the statement of financial position,



including those for most leases that would currently be accounted for as operating leases. Both leases with durations of 12 months or less and leases for low-value assets may be exempted.

The measurement of the total lease expense over the term of a lease will be unaffected by the new standard. However, the new standard will result in the timing of lease expense recognition being accelerated for leases which would currently be accounted for as operating leases; the International Accounting Standards Board expects that this effect may be muted by a lessee having a portfolio of leases with varying maturities and lengths of term, and we expect that we will be similarly affected. The presentation on the statement of income and other comprehensive income required by the new standard will result in most non-executory lease expenses being presented as depreciation of right-of-use lease assets and financing costs arising from lease liabilities, rather than as a part of goods and services purchased; reported operating income would thus be higher under the new standard.

Relative to the results of applying the current standard, although actual cash flows will be unaffected, the lessee's statement of cash flows will reflect increases in cash flows from operating activities offset equally by decreases in cash flows from financing activities. This is the result of the payments of the "principal" component of leases that would currently be accounted for as operating leases being presented as a cash flow use within financing activities under the new standard.

We are currently assessing the impacts and transition provisions of the new standard; however, we will be applying the standard retrospectively with the cumulative effect of initially applying the new standard recognized at the date of initial application, January 1, 2019, subject to permitted and elected practical expedients; such method of application would not result in retrospective adjustment of amounts reported for fiscal periods prior to fiscal 2019. Our current estimate of the time and effort necessary to develop and implement the accounting policies, estimates and processes (including incremental requirements of our information technology systems) we will need to have in place in order to comply with the new standard extends into the latter half of 2018. We expect that our Consolidated statement of financial position will be materially affected, as will those financial metrics related to both debt and results of operations; however, at this time it is not possible to make reasonable quantitative estimates of the effects of the new standard.

Implementation

As a transitional practical expedient permitted by the new standard, we do not expect to reassess whether contracts are, or contain, leases as at January 1, 2019, using the criteria of the new standard; as at January 1, 2019, only contracts that were previously identified as leases applying IAS 17, *Leases* and IFRIC 4, *Determining whether an Arrangement contains a Lease*, will be a part of the transition to the new standard. Only contracts entered into (or changed) after January 1, 2019, will be assessed for being, or containing, leases applying the criteria of the new standard.



(c) Impacts of application of new standards in fiscal 2018

IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers affected our Consolidated statements of income and other comprehensive income as follows:

Three-month periods ended June 30 (millions except

per share amounts)				2018			2017					
	ef	ccluding fects of FRS 15	ects of IFRS		IFRS 15 As currently effects reported		e	xcluding ffects of FRS 15		RS 15 effects	As currently reported	
Operating revenues												
Service Equipment	\$	3,260 186	\$	(307) 301	\$	2,953 487	\$	3,091 168	\$	(281) 288	\$	2,810 456
Revenues arising from contracts with customers Other operating income ¹		3,446 13		(6) —		3,440 13		3,259 14		7 —		3,266 14
		3,459		(6)		3,453		3,273		7		3,280
Operating expenses Goods and services purchased Employee benefits expense Depreciation Amortization of intangible assets		1,494 710 411 148		(3) 1 —		1,491 711 411 148		1,433 646 391 135		(10) 3 —		1,423 649 391 135
		2,763		(2)		2,761		2,605		(7)		2,598
Operating income Financing costs		696 150		(4)		692 150		668 142		14 —		682 142
Income before income taxes Income taxes		546 146		(4) (1)		542 145		526 140		14 4		540 144
Net income		400		(3)		397		386		10		396
Other comprehensive income ¹		66		_		66		39		_		39
Comprehensive income ¹	\$	466	\$	(3)	\$	463	\$	425	\$	10	\$	435
Net income attributable to: Common Shares Non-controlling interest	\$	393 7	\$	(3)	\$	390 7	\$	379 7	\$	10 —	\$	389 7
	\$	400	\$	(3)	\$	397	\$	386	\$	10	\$	396
Comprehensive income attributable to: Common Shares Non-controlling interest	\$	467 (1)	\$	(3)	\$	464 (1)	\$	418 7	\$	10 —	\$	428 7
	\$	466	\$	(3)	\$	463	\$	425	\$	10	\$	435
Net income per Common Share Basic Diluted	\$ \$	0.66 0.66	\$ \$	=	\$ \$	0.66 0.66	\$ \$	0.64 0.64	\$ \$	0.02 0.02	\$ \$	0.66 0.66

For the three-month period ended June 30, 2017, other operating income and the change in measurement of investment financial assets included within other comprehensive income was unchanged from the designation of financial assets as being accounted for either at fair value through net income or at fair value through other comprehensive income. Such designation of financial assets is required due to the retrospective implementation of IFRS 9, Financial Instruments.



Six-month periods ended June 3	0 (millions except per

share amounts)				2018			2017					
	et	ccluding ffects of FRS 15		IFRS 15 effects		As currently reported		Excluding effects of IFRS 15		FRS 15 effects	As currently reported	
Operating revenues Service Equipment	\$	6,452 363	\$	(613) 589	\$	5,839 952	\$	6,118 326	\$	(546) 538	\$	5,572 864
Revenues arising from contracts with customers Other operating income ¹		6,815 39		(24) —		6,791 39		6,444 27		(8)		6,436 27
		6,854		(24)		6,830		6,471		(8)		6,463
Operating expenses Goods and services purchased Employee benefits expense Depreciation Amortization of intangible assets		2,900 1,412 822 287		(1) (1) —		2,899 1,411 822 287		2,746 1,270 793 265		1 3 —		2,747 1,273 793 265
		5,421		(2)		5,419		5,074		4		5,078
Operating income Financing costs		1,433 306		(22)		1,411 306		1,397 280		(12)		1,385 280
Income before income taxes Income taxes		1,127 302		(22) (6)		1,105 296		1,117 290		(12) (3)		1,105 287
Net income		825		(16)		809		827		(9)		818
Other comprehensive income ¹		12		_		12		99		_		99
Comprehensive income ¹	\$	837	\$	(16)	\$	821	\$	926	\$	(9)	\$	917
Net income attributable to: Common Shares Non-controlling interest	\$	816 9	\$	(16) —	\$	800 9	\$	812 15	\$	(9) —	\$	803 15
	\$	825	\$	(16)	\$	809	\$	827	\$	(9)	\$	818
Comprehensive income attributable to: Common Shares Non-controlling interest	\$	837 —	\$	(16)	\$	821 —	\$	909 17	\$	(9) —	\$	900 17
	\$	837	\$	(16)	\$	821	\$	926	\$	(9)	\$	917
Net income per Common Share Basic Diluted	\$ \$	1.37 1.37	\$ \$	(0.03) (0.03)	\$ \$	1.34 1.34	\$ \$	1.37 1.37	\$ \$	(0.01) (0.01)	\$ \$	1.36 1.36

¹ For the six-month period ended June 30, 2017, other operating income and the change in measurement of investment financial assets included within other comprehensive income was unchanged from the designation of financial assets as being accounted for either at fair value through net income or at fair value through other comprehensive income. Such designation of financial assets is required due to the retrospective implementation of IFRS 9, Financial Instruments.



The effects of the transition to IFRS 15 on the line items in the preceding tables are set out below:

Amount of IFRS 15 effect (increase (decrease) in millions except per share amounts)

For a contract with a customer, this has the effect of allocating more of the consideration to equipment revenue, which is recognized at the inception of the contract, and less to future service revenue.

	Allo	ocation of tra	ansacti	on price (af	fecting	timing of re	venue r	ecognition	1)			<i>'</i>
					Co	osts incurred	to obta	in or fulfill	a contra	act with a cu	ustome	r
										Т	otal	
Periods ended June 30		2018		2017		2018		2017		2018		2017
THREE-MONTH Operating revenues Service Equipment Goods and services purchased Employee benefits expense Income taxes Net income attributable to: Common Shares Net income per Common Share	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	(307) 301 — — (2)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	(281) 288 (1) — 1	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	— (3) 1 1	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	— (9) 3 3	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	(307) 301 (3) 1 (1)	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	(281) 288 (10) 3 4
Basic Diluted	\$ \$	=	\$ \$	0.01 0.01	\$ \$	=	\$ \$	0.01 0.01	\$ \$	_	\$ \$	0.02 0.02
SIX-MONTH Operating revenues Service Equipment Goods and services purchased Employee benefits expense Income taxes Net income attributable to: Common Shares Net income per Common Share Basic	****	(613) 589 5 (8) (21)	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	(546) 538 6 — (4) (10) (0.01)	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	— (6) (1) 2 5	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	(5) 3 1	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	(613) 589 (1) (1) (6) (16)	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	(546) 538 1 3 (3) (9)
Diluted	\$	(0.04)	\$	(0.01)	Pr cu that ex co what ar off	0.01 reviously, co istomer were at such cost spense over insistent with ich the assi This has the ising from co feet by the a th customer	sts incue expens be cap the life on the paret relate effect of contracts mortizat	sed as incontalized and of the contaltern of the s. If reducing with custonion of capi	\$ ain or full curred. The d substract on e transfe the cos mers er talized of	(0.03) ulfill a contra The new sta equently re a rational, s er of goods ts recognize ntered into d costs arising	\$ act with indard r cognize systema or servi ed in the furing th	(0.01) a requires sed as an atic basis ices to e period ne period,
	arr oth bill cur	angement t er specified able and co	to an ar d perfor ollectible fied ou	mount that rmance cor e in the futu r performar is.	was n ndition ure are nce ob	ned the reco ot continger s. The new e to be reco oligations to	nt upon standar gnized of the cus	either deling requires currently a tomer; this	ivering a s that an as rever	additional it mounts con nue to the e	tems or ntingent extent w	tly ve have



IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers affected our Consolidated statements of financial positon as follows:

As at (millions)		June 30, 2018			December 31, 2017 ¹			January 1, 2017	
	Excluding effects of IFRS 15	IFRS 15 effects	As currently reported	Excluding effects of IFRS 15	IFRS 15 effects	As currently reported	Excluding effects of IFRS 15	IFRS 15 effects	As currently reported
ASSETS	011110313	ellects	reported	011110313	enecis	reported	011110313	ellects	reported
Current assets									
Cash and temporary investments, net	\$ 683	s —	\$ 683	\$ 509	\$ —	\$ 509	\$ 432	\$ —	\$ 432
Accounts receivable	1,491	(6)	1,485	1,623	(9)	1,614	1,471	(9)	1,462
Income and other taxes receivable	6	(0)	6	96	(0)	96	9	(0)	9
Inventories	328	2	330	378	2	380	318	2	320
Contract assets	_	760	760	_	757	757	— — —	700	700
Prepaid expenses	400	240	640	260	233	493	233	210	443
Current derivative assets	29		29	18	_	18	11	_	11
Outrolle dollivativo dodoto	2,937	996	3,933	2,884	983	3,867	2,474	903	3,377
Non-current assets	_,,		0,000	2,00 :		0,001	2,		0,0
Property, plant and equipment, net	11,712	_	11,712	11.368	_	11,368	10.464	_	10.464
Intangible assets, net	10,786	_	10,786	10,658	_	10,658	10,364	_	10,364
Goodwill, net	4,610	_	4,610	4,236	_	4,236	3,787	_	3,787
Contract assets	4,010	365	365	- ,200	396	396	0,707	352	352
Other long-term assets	527	106	633	421	107	528	640	93	733
Other long-term assets	27,635	471	28,106	26,683	503	27,186	25,255	445	25,700
	\$ 30,572	\$ 1,467	\$ 32,039	\$ 29,567	\$ 1,486	\$ 31,053	\$ 27,729	\$ 1,348	\$ 29,077
	\$ 30,372	Ψ 1,407	ŷ 32,039	φ 29,307	φ 1,400	φ 31,000	\$ 21,129	φ 1,540	\$ 29,077
LIABILITIES AND OWNERS' EQUITY									
Current liabilities									
Short-term borrowings	\$ 113	\$ —	\$ 113	\$ 100	\$ —	\$ 100	\$ 100	\$ —	\$ 100
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	2,331	_	2,331	2,460	_	2,460	2,330	_	2,330
Income and other taxes payable	116	_	116	34	_	34	37	_	37
Dividends payable	315	_	315	299	_	299	284	_	284
Advance billings and customer deposits	766	(147)	619	782	(150)	632	737	(153)	584
Provisions	106	_	106	78	_	78	124	_	124
Current maturities of long-term debt	1,009	_	1,009	1,404	_	1,404	1,327	_	1,327
Current derivative liabilities	3		3	33		33	12	_	12
	4,759	(147)	4,612	5,190	(150)	5,040	4,951	(153)	4,798
Non-current liabilities									
Provisions	702	_	702	511	_	511	395	_	395
Long-term debt	13,136	_	13,136	12,256	_	12,256	11,604	_	11,604
Other long-term liabilities	867	_	867	847	_	847	736	_	736
Deferred income taxes	2,536	435	2,971	2,500	441	2,941	2,107	404	2,511
	17,241	435	17,676	16,114	441	16,555	14,842	404	15,246
Liabilities	22,000	288	22,288	21,304	291	21,595	19,793	251	20,044
Owners' equity				_					
Common equity	8,500	1,179	9,679	8,221	1,195	9,416	7,917	1,097	9,014
Non-controlling interests	72	´ –	72	42	, <u>–</u>	42	19		19
	8,572	1,179	9,751	8,263	1,195	9,458	7,936	1,097	9,033

¹ Goodwill and non-current provisions have been adjusted as set out in Note 18(c).



The effects of the transition to IFRS 15 on the line items in the preceding table are set out below:

Amount of IFRS 15 effect (increase (decrease) in millions)

	Alle	ocation of	trans	action pri	ce (af	fecting tin	ning of	revenue	recog	nition)								
							Am	ounts inc	urred	to obtain	or fulf	ill a contr	act w	ith a custo	mer			
																Total		
As at		ıne 30, 2018		ec. 31, 2017		an. 1, 2017		ne 30, 2018		ec. 31, 2017		an. 1, 2017		ıne 30, 2018		ec. 31, 2017		Jan. 1, 2017
Current assets Accounts receivable Inventories Contract assets, net Prepaid expenses and other Non-current assets Contract assets, net Other long-term assets Advance billings and customer deposits Deferred income taxes Retained earnings	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	(6) 2 760 — 365 — (147) 341 927	\$\$\$\$ \$\$\$\$	(9) 2 757 — 396 — (150) 349 947	*** * ** ***	(9) 2 700 — 352 — (153) 322 876	*** * ** ***	240 — 106 — 94 252	\$\$\$\$ \$\$\$\$		\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$		\$\$\$ \$\$\$ \$\$\$\$	(6) 2 760 240 365 106 (147) 435 1,179	\$\$\$ \$ \$\$	(9) 2 757 233 396 107 (150) 441 1,195	\$\$\$ \$ \$\$	(9) 2 700 210 352 93 (153) 404 1,097
							exp sub sys whi	pensed as esequently stematic b ich the as Increases stomers er	incur reco asis c set re in the	red. The gnized a onsistent lates. amount into durir	new s s an ex with the of cost ng the	tandard r xpense o he patter s capitalia period are	requir over the n of the zed in e offse	ntract with es that su he life of the he transfe the period et by the a hed into in p	ch co ne cor r of go d arisi mortiz	sts be cap ntract on a cods or se ng from ca zation of c	pitaliz a ratio ervice ontrac apital	onal, es to cts with

Previously, a "limitation cap" constrained the recognition of revenue in a multiple element arrangement to an amount that was not contingent upon either delivering additional items or meeting other specified performance conditions. The new standard requires that amounts contingently billable and collectible in the future are to be recognized currently as revenue to the extent we have currently satisfied our performance obligations to the customer; this is the new standard's most significant effect on us.

The difference between the revenue recognized currently and the amount currently collected/collectible is recognized on the statement of financial position as a contract asset.

The contract asset recorded at January 1, 2017, represents revenues that will not be, and have not been, reflected at any time in our periodic results of operations, but would have been if not for transitioning to the new standard; the effect of this "pulling forward" of revenues is expected to be somewhat muted by the composite ongoing inception, maturation and expiration of millions of multi-year contracts with our customers.

IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers affected our Consolidated statements of cash flows as follows:

Three-month periods ended June 30 (millions except per share amounts)			2	2018				2	.017	
	e	xcluding ffects of FRS 15		RS 15	currently	e	xcluding ffects of FRS 15		RS 15 fects	currently
OPERATING ACTIVITIES										
Net income ¹	\$	400	\$	(3)	\$ 397	\$	386	\$	10	\$ 396
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided by operating activities:										
Depreciation and amortization		559		_	559		526		_	526
Deferred income taxes		15		(1)	14		93		4	97
Share-based compensation expense, net		35		_	35		23		_	23
Net employee defined benefit plans expense Employer contributions to employee defined		24		_	24		20			20
benefit plans		(14)		_	(14)		(13)		_	(13)
Non-current contract assets		· —		12	12		<u>'</u>		3	` 3
Other ¹		(64)		2	(62)		24		(6)	18
Net change in non-cash operating working capital		251		(10)	241		67		(11)	56
Cash provided by operating activities	\$	1,206	\$	_	\$ 1,206	\$	1,126	\$	_	\$ 1,126

For the three-month period ended June 30, 2017, net income and other reflect no change arising from the designation of financial assets as being accounted for either at fair value through net income or at fair value through other comprehensive income. Such designation of financial assets is required due to the retrospective implementation of IFRS 9, Financial Instruments.



Six-month periods ended June 30 (millions except per share amounts)			2	2018				2	017		
	eff	cluding fects of RS 15		RS 15 ffects	currently	efl					currently eported
OPERATING ACTIVITIES											
Net income ¹	\$	825	\$	(16)	\$ 809	\$	827	\$	(9)	\$	818
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided				` ,					` '		
by operating activities:											
Depreciation and amortization		1,109		_	1,109		1,058		_		1,058
Deferred income taxes		27		(6)	21		186		(3)		183
Share-based compensation expense, net		53		<u>`</u>	53		39				39
Net employee defined benefit plans expense		49		_	49		41		_		41
Employer contributions to employee defined											
benefit plans		(35)		_	(35)		(35)		_		(35)
Non-current contract assets		· _ ′		31	`31				6		` 6
Other ¹		(59)		1	(58)		5		1		6
Net change in non-cash operating working capital		`75 [′]		(10)	`65 [°]		(286)		5		(281)

¹ For the six-month period ended June 30, 2017, net income and other reflect no change arising from the designation of financial assets as being accounted for either at fair value through net income or at fair value through other comprehensive income. Such designation of financial assets is required due to the retrospective implementation of IFRS 9, *Financial Instruments*.

3 capital structure financial policies

Cash provided by operating activities

General

Our objective when managing capital is to maintain a flexible capital structure that optimizes the cost and availability of capital at acceptable risk.

In the management of capital and in its definition, we include common equity (excluding accumulated other comprehensive income), long-term debt (including long-term credit facilities, commercial paper backstopped by long-term credit facilities and any hedging assets or liabilities associated with long-term debt items, net of amounts recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income), cash and temporary investments, and short-term borrowings arising from securitized trade receivables.

We manage our capital structure and make adjustments to it in light of changes in economic conditions and the risk characteristics of our business. In order to maintain or adjust our capital structure, we may adjust the amount of dividends paid to holders of Common Shares, purchase Common Shares for cancellation pursuant to normal course issuer bids, issue new shares, issue new debt, issue new debt to replace existing debt with different characteristics and/or increase or decrease the amount of trade receivables sold to an arm's-length securitization trust.

During 2018, our financial objectives, which are reviewed annually, were unchanged from 2017. We believe that our financial objectives are supportive of our long-term strategy.

We monitor capital utilizing a number of measures, including: net debt to earnings before interest, income taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA*) – excluding restructuring and other costs ratio; coverage ratios; and dividend payout ratios. Through the course of fiscal 2018, we will monitor these measures excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 (see *Note 2(a)*).

Debt and coverage ratios

Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs is calculated as net debt at the end of the period divided by 12-month trailing EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs. This measure, historically, is substantially similar to the leverage ratio covenant in our credit facilities. Net debt and EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs are measures that do not have any standardized meanings prescribed by IFRS-IASB and are therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. The calculation of these measures is as set out in the following table. Net debt is one component of a ratio used to determine compliance with debt covenants.

^{*} EBITDA does not have any standardized meaning prescribed by IFRS-IASB and is therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers; we define EBITDA as operating revenues less goods and services purchased and employee benefits expense. We have issued guidance on, and report, EBITDA because it is a key measure that management uses to evaluate the performance of our business, and it is also utilized in measuring compliance with certain debt covenants.



			20	18			2017
As at, or for the 12-month periods ended, June 30 (\$ in millions)	Objective		currently eported	Ex	cluding effect IFRS 9 ar		
Components of debt and coverage ratios Net debt ² EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs ³ Net interest cost ⁴		\$ \$ \$	13,667 5,133 589	\$ \$ \$	13,667 5,030 589	\$ \$ \$	13,404 4,806 560
Debt ratio Net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs	2.00 – 2.50 ⁵		2.66		2.72		2.79
Coverage ratios Earnings coverage ⁶ EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage ⁷			4.7 8.8		4.5 8.5		4.0 8.6

We have not recast comparative amounts for purposes of managing capital; as set out in *Note 2(a)*, a practical expedient that we are using in transitioning to IFRS 15 is that we are not recasting for contracts that were completed as at January 1, 2017, or earlier. Accordingly, amounts prior to fiscal 2017 included in the comparative 12-month period ended June 30, 2017, have not been prepared on a basis including IFRS 9 and IFRS 15. For purposes of assessing results compared to the prior period, we have excluded the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 from our fiscal 2018 results.

2 Net debt is calculated as follows:

As at June 30	Note	2018	2017
Long-term debt	26	\$ 14,145	\$ 13,544
Debt issuance costs netted against long-term debt		93	74
Derivative (assets) liabilities, net		63	64
Accumulated other comprehensive income amounts arising from financial instruments used to manage interest rate and currency risks associated with U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt			
(excluding tax effects)		(64)	(7)
Cash and temporary investments, net		(683)	(371)
Short-term borrowings	22	113	100
Net debt		\$ 13,667	\$ 13,404

3 EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs is calculated as follows:

			As curre	ntly report	ed		Excluding effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15							
	_	EBITDA (Note 5)	and o	ructuring ther costs ote 16)	res	BITDA – xcluding structuring other costs		EBITDA (Note 5)	and o	ructuring ther costs ote 16)	res	BITDA – excluding structuring other costs		
	٠,	djusted – lote 2(c))												
Add Six-month period ended June 30, 2018 Year ended December 31, 2017 Deduct	\$	2,520 4,910	\$	69 117	\$	2,589 5,027	\$	2,542 4,774	\$	73 139	\$	2,615 4,913		
Six-month period ended June 30, 2017		(2,443)		(40)		(2,483)		(2,455)		(43)		(2,498)		
	\$	4,987	\$	146	\$	5,133	\$	4,861	\$	169	\$	5,030		

- 4 Net interest cost is defined as financing costs, excluding employee defined benefit plans net interest, recoveries on long-term debt prepayment premium and repayment of debt, calculated on a 12-month trailing basis (expenses recorded for long-term debt prepayment premium, if any, are included in net interest cost).
- Our long-term objective range for this ratio is 2.00 2.50 times. The ratio as at June 30, 2018, is outside the long-term objective range. We may permit, and have permitted, this ratio to go outside the objective range (for long-term investment opportunities), but will endeavour to return this ratio to within the objective range in the medium term, as we believe that this range is supportive of our long-term strategy. We are in compliance with our credit facilities leverage ratio covenant, which states that we may not permit our net debt to operating cash flow ratio to exceed 4.00:1.00 (see *Note 26(d)*); the calculation of the debt ratio is substantially similar to the calculation of the leverage ratio covenant in our credit facilities.
- 6 Earnings coverage is defined as net income before borrowing costs and income tax expense, divided by borrowing costs (interest on long-term debt; interest on short-term borrowings and other; long-term debt prepayment premium), and adding back capitalized interest.
- 7 EBITDA excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage is defined as EBITDA excluding restructuring and other costs, divided by net interest cost. This measure is substantially similar to the coverage ratio covenant in our credit facilities.

Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, net debt to EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs was 2.72 times as at June 30, 2018, down from 2.79 times one year earlier. The effect of the increase in net debt was exceeded by the effect of the growth in EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the earnings coverage ratio for the twelve-month period ended June 30, 2018, was 4.5 times, up from 4.0 times one year earlier. Higher borrowing costs reduced the ratio by 0.1 and an increase in income before borrowing costs and income taxes increased the ratio by 0.6. Excluding the effects of implementing IFRS 9 and IFRS 15, the EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs interest coverage ratio for the twelve-month period ended June 30, 2018, was 8.5 times, down from 8.6 times one year earlier. Growth in EBITDA – excluding restructuring and other costs increased the ratio by 0.4, while an increase in net interest costs reduced the ratio by 0.5.



Dividend payout ratio

The dividend payout ratio presented is a historical measure calculated as the sum of the last four quarterly dividends declared per Common Share, as recorded in the financial statements, divided by the sum of basic earnings per share for the most recent four quarters for interim reporting periods (divided by annual basic earnings per share if the reported amount is in respect of a fiscal year). The dividend payout ratio of adjusted net earnings presented, also a historical measure, differs in that it excludes the gain on exchange of wireless spectrum licences, net gains and equity income from real estate joint ventures, provisions related to business combinations, immediately vesting transformative compensation expense, long-term debt prepayment premium and income tax-related adjustments.

			2017
Objective	As currently reported	Excluding effects of IFRS 9 and	
65%–75% ¹	77% 77%	82% 82%	91% 78%
		As currently Objective reported	Objective reported IFRS 9 and 65%-75% 1 77% 82%

1 Our objective range for the dividend payout ratio is 65%–75% of sustainable earnings on a prospective basis; we currently expect that we will be within our target guideline on a prospective basis within the medium term. Adjusted net earnings attributable to Common Shares is calculated as follows:

			 2017		
12-month periods ended June 30		currently eported	Exc	duding effec IFRS 9 a	
	,	djusted – ote 2(c))			
Net income attributable to Common Shares	\$	1,556	\$	1,464	\$ 1,241
Gain and net equity income related to real estate redevelopment project, after income taxes		1		1	(13)
Business acquisition-related provisions, after income taxes		(22)		(22)	8
Income tax-related adjustments		21		21	(19)
Immediately vesting transformative compensation expense, after income taxes		_		_	224
Adjusted net earnings attributable to Common Shares	\$	1,556	\$	1,464	\$ 1,441

4 financial instruments

(a) Risks - overview

Our financial instruments, and the nature of certain risks to which they may be subject, are as set out in the following table.

			Risks		
				Market risks	
Financial instrument	Credit	Liquidity	Currency	Interest rate	Other price
Measured at amortized cost					
Accounts receivable	X		X		
Contract assets	X				
Construction credit facilities advances to real estate joint venture				Χ	
Short-term obligations		Χ	X	Χ	
Accounts payable		Χ	X		
Provisions (including restructuring accounts payable)		X	X		X
Long-term debt		X	X	Χ	
Measured at fair value					
Cash and temporary investments	X		X	X	
Long-term investments (not subject to significant influence) 1			X		Х
Foreign exchange derivatives ²	Χ	X	X		
Share-based compensation derivatives ²	X	X			X

¹ Long-term investments over which we do not have significant influence are measured at fair value if those fair values can be reliably measured.

Derivative financial instruments

We apply hedge accounting to financial instruments used to establish hedge accounting relationships for U.S. dollar-denominated transactions and to fix the cost of some share-based compensation. We believe that our use of derivative financial instruments for hedging or arbitrage assists us in managing our financing costs and/or lessening the uncertainty associated with our financing or other business activities. Uncertainty associated with currency risk and other price risk is



Use of derivative financial instruments is subject to a policy which requires that no derivative transaction is to be entered into for the purpose of establishing a speculative or leveraged position (the corollary being that all derivative transactions are to be entered into for risk management purposes only) and sets criteria for the creditworthiness of the transaction counterparties.

notes to condensed interim consolidated financial statements

lessened through our use of foreign exchange derivatives and share-based compensation derivatives that effectively swap currency exchange rates and share prices from floating rates and prices to fixed rates and prices. When entering into derivative financial instrument contracts, we seek to align the cash flow timing of the hedging items with that of the hedged items. The effects of the risk management strategy and its application are set out in (f) following.

(b) Credit risk

Excluding credit risk, if any, arising from currency swaps settled on a gross basis, the best representation of our maximum exposure (excluding income tax effects) to credit risk, which is a worst-case scenario and does not reflect results we expect, is set out in the following table:

As at (millions)	June 30, 2018	Dec	ember 31, 2017	Ja	nuary 1, 2017
Cash and temporary investments, net Accounts receivable		٠,	djusted – lote 2(c))	(No	ote 2(c))
	\$ 683 1,485	\$	509 1,614	\$	432 1,462
Contract assets Derivative assets	1,125 35		1,153 24		1,052 17
	\$ 3.328	\$	3 300	\$	2 963

Cash and temporary investments, net

Credit risk associated with cash and temporary investments is managed by ensuring that these financial assets are placed with: governments; major financial institutions that have been accorded strong investment grade ratings by a primary rating agency; and/or other creditworthy counterparties. An ongoing review evaluates changes in the status of counterparties.

Accounts receivable

Credit risk associated with accounts receivable is inherently managed by the size and diversity of our large customer base, which includes substantially all consumer and business sectors in Canada. We follow a program of credit evaluations of customers and limit the amount of credit extended when deemed necessary.

As at June 30, 2018, the weighted average age of customer accounts receivable was 29 days (December 31, 2017 – 26 days; January 1, 2017 – 26 days) and the weighted average age of past-due customer accounts receivable was 57 days (December 31, 2017 – 60 days; January 1, 2017 – 61 days). Accounts are considered past-due (in default) when the customers have failed to make the contractually required payments when due, which is generally within 30 days of the billing date. Any late payment charges are levied at an industry-based market or negotiated rate on outstanding non-current customer account balances.

As at (millions)			June	30, 2018			D	ecemb	er 31, 20	17				Janua	y 1, 201	7	
	(Gross	Allo	wance	Net ¹ ote 6(b))	(Gross	Allo	wance		Net ¹ ote 6(b))	(Gross	Allo	wance		Net ¹ ote 6(b))
Customer accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts Less than 30 days past			_	40			205		(40)	No	djusted – ote 2(c))		200		44)	·	ote 2(c))
billing date 30-60 days past billing date 61-90 days past billing date More than 90 days past	\$	771 262 73	\$	(10) (9) (8)	\$ 761 253 65	\$	905 185 60	\$	(10) (8) (8)	\$	895 177 52	\$	899 185 44	\$	(11) (9) (9)	\$	888 176 35
billing date	\$	60 1,166	¢	(19) (46)	\$ 41 1.120	\$	62 1,212	•	(17) (43)	\$	45 1.169	\$	1,208	\$	(25) (54)	\$	55 1.154

¹ Net amounts represent customer accounts receivable for which an allowance had not been made as at the dates of the Consolidated statements of financial position.

We maintain allowances for lifetime expected credit losses related to doubtful accounts. Current economic conditions (including forward-looking macroeconomic data), historical information (including credit agency reports, if available), reasons for the accounts being past due and line of business from which the customer accounts receivable arose are all considered when determining whether to make allowances for past-due accounts. The same factors are considered when determining whether to write off amounts charged to the allowance for doubtful accounts against the customer accounts receivable; written off amounts charged to the customer accounts receivable allowance for doubtful accounts but were still subject to enforcement activity as at June 30, 2018, were \$371 million (December 31, 2017 – \$298 million;



January 1, 2017 – \$231 million). The doubtful accounts expense is calculated on a specific-identification basis for customer accounts receivable above a specific balance threshold and on a statistically derived allowance basis for the remainder. No customer accounts receivable are written off directly to the doubtful accounts expense.

The following table presents a summary of the activity related to our allowance for doubtful accounts.

		Six r	Six months				
riods ended June 30 (millions)		2018	2017	7	 2018	:	2017
Balance, beginning of period	\$	47	\$	50	\$ 43	\$	54
Additions (doubtful accounts expense)		11		12	27		29
Accounts written off, net of recoveries		(13)		(14)	(27)		(35)
Other		1		<u>2</u>	3		2
Balance, end of period	\$	46	\$	50	\$ 46	\$	50

Contract assets

Credit risk associated with contract assets is inherently managed by the size and diversity of our large customer base, which includes substantially all consumer and business sectors in Canada. We follow a program of credit evaluations of customers and limit the amount of credit extended when deemed necessary.

As at (millions)			June	30, 2018			 D	ecemb	er 31, 20	17				Janua	uary 1, 201	7	
	(Gross	Allo	wance	(Ne	Net ote 6(c))	Gross	Allo	wance	(N	Net ote 6(c))	(Gross	Allo	wance	(N	Net ote 6(c))
										(N	ote 2(c))					(N	ote 2(c))
Contract assets, net of impairment allowance To be billed and thus reclassified to accounts receivable during: The 12-month period ending one year hence The 12-month period ending two years hence Thereafter	\$	958 374 12	\$	(51) (20) (1)	\$	907 354 11	\$ 958 407 11	\$	(51) (22) —	\$	907 385 11	\$	901 359 15	\$	(48) (21) (1)	\$	853 338 14
	\$	1,344	\$	(72)	\$	1,272	\$ 1,376	\$	(73)	\$	1,303	\$	1,275	\$	(70)	\$	1,205

We maintain allowances for lifetime expected credit losses related to contract assets. Current economic conditions, historical information (including credit agency reports, if available), the line of business from which the contract asset arose are all considered when determining impairment allowances. The same factors are considered when determining whether to write off amounts charged to the impairment allowance for contract assets against contract assets

The following table presents a summary of the activity related to our contract asset impairment allowance.

	Thi	Three-month periods ended Six-month periods ended June 30 June 30							Year ended December 31,		
(millions)	2	2018	:	2017	:	2018	2	2017		2017	
Balance, beginning of period Transitional amount	\$	74 —	\$	73 —	\$	73 —	\$	— 70	\$	— 70	
Adjusted opening balance Additions (impairment expense) Other		74 7 (9)		73 7 (10)		73 19 (20)		70 18 (18)		70 39 (36)	
Balance, end of period	\$	72	\$	70	\$	72	\$	70	\$	73	

Derivative assets (and derivative liabilities)

Counterparties to our share-based compensation cash-settled equity forward agreements and foreign exchange derivatives are major financial institutions that have been accorded investment grade ratings by a primary credit rating agency. The total dollar amount of credit exposure under contracts with any one financial institution is limited and counterparties' credit ratings are monitored. We do not give or receive collateral on swap agreements and hedging items due to our credit rating and those of our counterparties. While we are exposed to the risk of potential credit losses due to the possible non-performance of our counterparties, we consider this risk remote. Our derivative liabilities do not have credit risk-related contingent features.



(c) Liquidity risk

As a component of our capital structure financial policies, discussed further in Note 3, we manage liquidity risk by:

- maintaining a daily cash pooling process that enables us to manage our available liquidity and our liquidity requirements according to our actual needs;
- maintaining an agreement to sell trade receivables to an arm's-length securitization trust and bilateral bank facilities
 (Note 22), maintaining a commercial paper program (Note 26(c)) and maintain syndicated credit facilities (Note 26(d),(e));
- maintaining an in-effect shelf prospectus;
- · continuously monitoring forecast and actual cash flows; and
- managing maturity profiles of financial assets and financial liabilities.

Our debt maturities in future years are as disclosed in *Note 26(f)*. As at June 30, 2018, we could offer \$2.5 billion of debt or equity securities pursuant to a shelf prospectus that is in effect until June 2020 (December 31, 2017 – \$1.2 billion pursuant to a shelf prospectus that was in effect until April 2018). We believe that our investment grade credit ratings contribute to reasonable access to capital markets.

We closely match the contractual maturities of our derivative financial liabilities with those of the risk exposures they are being used to manage.

The expected maturities of our undiscounted financial liabilities do not differ significantly from the contractual maturities, other than as noted below. The contractual maturities of our undiscounted financial liabilities, including interest thereon (where applicable), are set out in the following tables:

				Non-d	erivativ	⁄e			Derivative									
	No	n-interest			Can	atm ration		Comp	osit	e long-term	debt	t						
	b	n-interest earing nancial	Sho	ort-term	credi	struction t facilities nitment ²		ong-term debt ¹		urrency swa				ırrency sw nounts to b				
As at June 30, 2018 (millions)		abilities		owings 1		ote 21)		Vote 26)	(F	Receive)		Pay	(R	deceive)		Pay		Total
2018	\$	1,992	\$	102	\$	54	\$	1,333	\$	(45)	\$	44	\$	(313)	\$	301	\$	3,468
2019		144		13		_		564		(92)		89		(212)		206		712
2020		214		_		_		1,564		(92)		89		` _		_		1,775
2021		108		_		_		1,563		(92)		89		_		_		1,668
2022		18		_		_		2,092		(92)		89		_		_		2,107
Thereafter		4		_				14,729		(3,839)		3,769				_		14,663
Total	\$	2,480	\$	115	\$	54	\$	21,845	\$	(4,252)	\$	4,169	\$	(525)	\$	507	\$	24,393
_				•			To	otal (<i>Note 26</i>	S(f))		\$	21.762						

Cash outflows in respect of interest payments on our short-term borrowings, commercial paper and amounts drawn under our credit facilities (if any) have been calculated based upon the interest rates in effect as at June 30, 2018. Maturities reflect the June 28, 2018, exercise of our right to early redeem, on August 1, 2018, all of our 5.05%, Series CG Notes (see *Note 26(b)*).

The amounts included in undiscounted non-derivative long-term debt in respect of U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt, and the corresponding amounts in the long-term debt currency swaps receive column, have been determined based upon the currency exchange rates in effect as at June 30, 2018. The hedged U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt contractual amounts at maturity, in effect, are reflected in the long-term debt currency swaps pay column as gross cash flows are exchanged pursuant to the currency swap agreements.

				Non-de	erivativ	е				Deriv	vative			
	NI-	- !			0	44!	Com	posite long-terr	n deb	t				
As at December 31, 2017	k	n-interest earing nancial	Sho	ort-term	credit	struction facilities nitment ²	Long-term debt 1	Currency sv amounts to b				rrency swa		
(millions)	li	abilities	borre	owings 1	(No	ote 21)	(Note 26)	(Receive)		Pay	(R	eceive)	Pay	Total
2018	\$	2,232	\$	103	\$	67	\$ 1,928	\$ (1,188)	\$	1,206	\$	(545)	\$ 557	\$ 4,360
2019		40		_		_	1,531	(44)		46		· —	_	1,573
2020		19		_		_	1,480	(44)		46		_	_	1,501
2021		95		_		_	1,480	(44)		46		_	_	1,577
2022		18		_		_	1,913	(44)		46		_	_	1,933
Thereafter		16					11,430	(1,591)		1,679				11,534
Total	\$	2,420	\$	103	\$	67	\$ 19,762	\$ (2,955)	\$	3,069	\$	(545)	\$ 557	\$ 22,478
		•	•				Total		\$	19,876			•	

¹ Cash outflows in respect of interest payments on our short-term borrowings, commercial paper and amounts drawn under our credit facilities (if any) have been calculated based upon the interest rates in effect as at December 31, 2017



² The drawdowns on the construction credit facilities are expected to occur as construction progresses through 2019.

² The drawdowns on the construction credit facilities are expected to occur as construction progresses through 2019.

The amounts included in undiscounted non-derivative long-term debt in respect of U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt, and the corresponding amounts in the long-term debt currency swaps receive column, have been determined based upon the currency exchange rates in effect as at December 31, 2017. The hedged U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt contractual amounts at maturity, in effect, are reflected in the long-term debt currency swaps pay column as gross cash flows are exchanged pursuant to the currency swap agreements.

(d) Market risks

Net income and other comprehensive income for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017, could have varied if the Canadian dollar: U.S. dollar exchange rate and our Common Share price varied by reasonably possible amounts from their actual statement of financial position date amounts.

The sensitivity analysis of our exposure to currency risk at the reporting date has been determined based upon a hypothetical change taking place at the relevant statement of financial position date. The U.S. dollar-denominated balances and derivative financial instrument notional amounts as at the statement of financial position dates have been used in the calculations.

The sensitivity analysis of our exposure to other price risk arising from share-based compensation at the reporting date has been determined based upon a hypothetical change taking place at the relevant statement of financial position date. The relevant notional number of Common Shares at the statement of financial position date, which includes those in the cash-settled equity swap agreements, has been used in the calculations.

Income tax expense, which is reflected net in the sensitivity analysis, reflects the applicable statutory income tax rates for the reporting periods.

Six-month periods ended June 30		Net i	ncome		Oth	er compre	hensive	income	e Comprehensive income				
(increase (decrease) in millions)	:	2018	2	2017	- :	2018	:	2017	2	2018	:	2017	
Reasonably possible changes in market risks ¹ 10% change in C\$: US\$ exchange rate Canadian dollar appreciates Canadian dollar depreciates	\$ \$	Ξ	\$ \$	(1) 1	\$ \$	(17) 17	\$ \$	(13) 17	\$ \$	(17) 17	\$ \$	(14) 18	
25 basis point change in interest rate Interest rates increase Interest rates decrease	\$ \$	_	\$	(1) 1	\$ \$	4 (3)	\$	1	\$ \$	4 (3)	\$	<u> </u>	
25% ² change in Common Share price ³ Price increases Price decreases	\$ \$	(15) 23	\$ \$	(9) 8	\$ \$	20 (20)	\$ \$	20 (20)	\$ \$	5 (3)	\$ \$	11 (12)	

These sensitivities are hypothetical and should be used with caution. Changes in net income and/or other comprehensive income generally cannot be extrapolated because the relationship of the change in assumption to the change in net income and/or other comprehensive income may not be linear. In this table, the effect of a variation in a particular assumption on the amount of net income and/or other comprehensive income is calculated without changing any other factors; in reality, changes in one factor may result in changes in another, which might magnify or counteract the sensitivities.

The sensitivity analysis assumes that we would realize the changes in exchange rates; in reality, the competitive marketplace in which we operate would have an effect on this assumption.

No consideration has been made for a difference in the notional number of Common Shares associated with share-based compensation awards made during the reporting period that may have arisen due to a difference in the Common Share price.

(e) Fair values

General

The carrying values of cash and temporary investments, accounts receivable, short-term obligations, short-term borrowings, accounts payable and certain provisions (including restructuring provisions) approximate their fair values due to the immediate or short-term maturity of these financial instruments. The fair values are determined directly by reference to quoted market prices in active markets.

The fair values of our investment financial assets are based on quoted market prices in active markets or other clear and objective evidence of fair value.

The fair value of our long-term debt is based on quoted market prices in active markets.

The fair values of the derivative financial instruments we use to manage our exposure to currency risk are estimated based on quoted market prices in active markets for the same or similar financial instruments or on the current rates offered to us for financial instruments of the same maturity, as well as discounted future cash flows determined using current rates for similar financial instruments of similar maturities subject to similar risks (such fair value estimates being largely based on the Canadian dollar: U.S. dollar forward exchange rate as at the statement of financial position dates).

The fair values of the derivative financial instruments we use to manage our exposure to increases in compensation costs arising from certain forms of share-based compensation are based on fair value estimates of the related cash-settled equity forward agreements provided by the counterparty to the transactions (such fair value estimates being largely based on our Common Share price as at the statement of financial position dates).



To facilitate ongoing comparison of sensitivities, a constant variance of approximate magnitude has been used. Reflecting a six-month data period and calculated on a monthly basis, the volatility of our Common Share price as at June 30, 2018, was 7.7% (2017 – 5.5%).

The hypothetical effects of changes in the price of our Common Shares are restricted to those which would arise from our share-based compensation awards that are accounted for as liability instruments and the associated cash-settled equity swap agreements.

notes to condensed interim consolidated financial statements

Derivative

The derivative financial instruments that we measure at fair value on a recurring basis subsequent to initial recognition are set out in the following table.

As at (millions)			June	30, 2018	3				Decembe	er 31, 20)17	
	Designation	Maximum maturity date	otional mount		alue ¹ and ng value	Price or rate	Maximum maturity date		lotional amount		alue ¹ and ng value	Price or rate
Current Assets ² Derivatives used to manage Currency risks arising from U.S. dollar-denominated		,		•		US\$1.00:	,			·		US\$1.00:
purchases	HFH ³	2019	\$ 361	\$	17	C\$1.25	2018	\$	110	\$	2	C\$1.24
Currency risks arising from U.S. dollar revenues	HFT ⁴	2019	\$ 1			US\$1.00: C\$1.32	2018	\$	71		1	US\$1.00: C\$1.25
Changes in share-based compensation costs	0											
(Note 14(b)) Currency risks arising from U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt	HFH ³	2018	\$ 76		12	\$ 41.07 US\$1.00:	2018	\$	73		14	\$ 40.91 US\$1.00:
(Note 26(b)-(c)) Interest rate risk associated with non-fixed rate credit facility amounts drawn	HFH ³	2018	\$ 3		_	C\$1.28	2018	\$	124		1	C\$1.24
(Note 26(e))	HFH ³	2019	\$ 8		_	2.64%	_	\$			_	
				\$	29					\$	18	
Other Long-Term Assets ² Derivatives used to manage Changes in share-based compensation costs (Note 14(b)) Interest rate risk associated with non-fixed rate credit	HFH ³	2020	\$ 132	\$	6	\$ 47.08	2019	\$	63	\$	6	\$ 45.46
facility amounts drawn (<i>Note</i> 26(e))	HFH ³	2022	\$ 144		_	2.64%	_	\$	_		_	
				\$	6					\$	6	
Current Liabilities ² Derivatives used to manage Currency risks arising from U.S. dollar-denominated purchases	HFH ³	2019	\$ 28	\$	_	US\$1.00: C\$1.32	2018	\$	376	\$	14	US\$1.00: C\$1.30
Currency risks arising from U.S. dollar revenues	HFT ⁴	2019	\$ 117		3	US\$1.00: C\$1.32	_	\$	_		_	_
Currency risks arising from U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt (Note 26(b)-(c))	HFH ³	_	\$ _				2018	\$	1,036		18	US\$1.00: C\$1.28
Interest rate risk associated with planned refinancing of												2.14%, GOC 10-
debt maturing	HFH ³		\$ 				2018	\$	300	•	1	year term
Other Long-Term Liabilities ² Derivatives used to manage Currency risks arising from U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt	UEU3	2040	4.400	\$	3	US\$1.00:	2027	Φ.	1.040	\$	33	US\$1.00:
(Note 26(b)-(c))	HFH ³	2048	\$ 4,166	\$	63	C\$1.29	2027	\$	1,910	\$	76	C\$1.32

¹ Fair value measured at reporting date using significant other observable inputs (Level 2).

Non-derivative

Our long-term debt, which is measured at amortized cost, and the fair value thereof, are set out in the following table.

As at (millions)	June 3	30, 2018	Decembe	er 31, 2017
	Carrying		Carrying	
	value	Fair value	value	Fair value
Long-term debt (Note 26)	\$ 14,145	\$ 14,568	\$ 13,660	\$ 14,255



² Derivative financial assets and liabilities are not set off.

³ Designated as held for hedging (HFH) upon initial recognition (cash flow hedging item); hedge accounting is applied.
Unless otherwise noted, hedge ratio is 1:1 and is established by assessing the degree of matching between the notional amounts of hedging items and the notional amounts of the associated hedged items.

Designated as held for trading (HFT), and classified as fair value through net income, upon initial recognition; hedge accounting is not applied.

(f) Recognition of derivative gains and losses

The following table sets out the gains and losses, excluding income tax effects, arising from derivative instruments that are classified as cash flow hedging items and their location within the Consolidated statements of income and other comprehensive income.

Credit risk associated with such derivative instruments, as discussed further in (b), would be the primary source of hedge ineffectiveness. There was no ineffective portion of derivative instruments classified as cash flow hedging items for the periods presented.

			mount o			Gain (loss) reclassified from income to income (effective)				
			mpreher ctive por			_		Am	ount	
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	Note	2	018	2	2017	Location	2	2018	2	2017
THREE-MONTHS Derivatives used to manage currency risks Arising from U.S. dollar-denominated purchases Arising from U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt	26(b)-(c)	\$	6 15	\$	(10) (19)	Goods and services purchased Financing costs	\$	(1) 53	\$	4 (54)
Derivatives used to manage other market risk Changes in share-based compensation costs	14(b)		21 8		(29) 9	Employee benefits expense		52 5		(50) 4
		\$	29	\$	(20)	1	\$	57	\$	(46)
SIX-MONTHS Derivatives used to manage currency risks Arising from U.S. dollar-denominated purchases Arising from U.S. dollar-denominated long-term debt	26(b)-(c)	\$	19 58	\$	(12) (38)	Goods and services purchased Financing costs	\$	(6) 120	\$	5 (65)
Derivatives used to manage other market risk Changes in share-based compensation costs	14(b)		77 (1)		(50)	Employee benefits expense		114		(60)
<u> </u>	, ,	\$	76	\$	(41)	<u> </u>	\$	116	\$	(55)

The following table sets out the gains and losses arising from derivative instruments that are classified as held for trading and that are not designated as being in a hedging relationship, and their location within the Consolidated statements of income and other comprehensive income.

			Gain (loss) recognized in income on derivatives						
			Three	months			Sixı	months	
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	Location	20	018	20	17	:	2018	2	017
Derivatives used to manage currency risks	Financing costs	\$	1	\$	2	\$	_	\$	4

5 segment information

General

Operating segments are components of an entity that engage in business activities from which they earn revenues and incur expenses (including revenues and expenses related to transactions with the other component(s)), the operations for which can be clearly distinguished and for which the operating results are regularly reviewed by a chief operating decision-maker to make resource allocation decisions and to assess performance.

A significant judgment we make is in respect of distinguishing between our wireless and wireline operations and cash flows (and this extends to allocations of both direct and indirect expenses and of capital expenditures). The clarity of such distinction has been increasingly affected by the convergence and integration of our wireless and wireline telecommunications infrastructure and technology. The continued build-out of our technology-agnostic fibre-optic infrastructure, in combination with converged edge technology, has significantly affected this judgment, as has the commercialization of fixed-wireless telecommunications solutions for customers and the consolidation of our non-customer facing operations. As a result, it has become increasingly impractical and difficult to objectively and clearly distinguish between our wireless and wireline operations and cash flows.

As we do not currently aggregate operating segments, our reportable segments as at June 30, 2018, are also wireless and wireline. The wireless segment includes network revenues and equipment sales arising from mobile technologies. The wireline segment includes data revenues (which include Internet protocol; television; hosting, managed information technology and cloud-based services; customer care and business services contracting (formerly business process



outsourcing); certain healthcare solutions; and home and business security), voice and other telecommunications services revenues (excluding wireless arising from mobile technologies), and equipment sales. Segmentation has been based on similarities in technology (mobile versus fixed), the technical expertise required to deliver the service and products, customer characteristics, the distribution channels used and regulatory treatment. Intersegment sales are recorded at the exchange value, which is the amount agreed to by the parties.

The segment information regularly reported to our Chief Executive Officer (our chief operating decision-maker), and the reconciliations thereof to our products and services view of revenues, revenues and income before income taxes, are set out in the following table.

Three-month periods ended	Wir	Wireless			Wir	reline			Elimir	nations	;		Cons	olidated	
June 30 (millions)	2018		2017		2018		2017	2	018	2	2017	:	2018		2017
		•	djusted – ote 2(c))				djusted – ote 2(c))								djusted – ote 2(c))
Operating revenues External revenues															
Service Equipment	\$ 1,503 418	\$	1,464 401	\$	1,450 69	\$	1,346 55	\$	_	\$	_	\$	2,953 487	\$	2,810 456
Revenues arising from contracts with customers Other operating income	1,921 8		1,865 (2)		1,519 5		1,401 16		=		_		3,440 13		3,266 14
Intersegment revenues	1,929 12		1,863 11		1,524 50		1,417 52		<u> </u>		(63)		3,453 —		3,280 —
	\$ 1,941	\$	1,874	\$	1,574	\$	1,469	\$	(62)	\$	(63)	\$	3,453	\$	3,280
EBITDA ¹	\$ 844	\$	800	\$	407	\$	408	\$	_	\$	_	\$	1,251	\$	1,208
CAPEX, excluding spectrum licences ²	\$ 243	\$	259	\$	548	\$	551	\$	_	\$	_	\$	791	\$	810
								exte	ating rev ernal (ab	ove)			3,453	\$	3,280
									s and ser yee ben		urchased pense		1,491 711		1,423 649
									OA (aboveciation	/e)			1,251 411		1,208 391
									ization				148		135
									ating inc				692 150		682 142
								Incon	ne before	e incon	ne taxes	\$	542	\$	540



notes to condensed interim consolidated financial statements

(unaudited)

Six-month periods ended June 30	Wir	eless		Wir	reline			Elimir	nations	s	Consc	lidate	ed
(millions)	2018		2017	2018		2017		2018	:	2017	2018		2017
			djusted – ote 2(c))			djusted – ote 2(c))							djusted – ote 2(c))
Operating revenues External revenues Service Equipment	\$ 2,982 822	\$	2,885 750	\$ 2,857 130	\$	2,687 114	\$	_	\$	<u> </u>	\$ 5,839 952	\$	5,572 864
Revenues arising from contracts with customers Other operating income	3,804 15		3,635	2,987 24		2,801 27		_		_	6,791 39		6,436 27
Intersegment revenues	3,819 23		3,635 22	3,011 102		2,828 104		 (125)		— (126)	6,830 —		6,463 —
	\$ 3,842	\$	3,657	\$ 3,113	\$	2,932	\$	(125)	\$	(126)	\$ 6,830	\$	6,463
EBITDA ¹	\$ 1,680	\$	1,597	\$ 840	\$	846	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 2,520	\$	2,443
CAPEX, excluding spectrum licences ²	\$ 425	\$	508	\$ 1,016	\$	1,026	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 1,441	\$	1,534
							Good	rating rev ternal (ab ds and ser loyee ben	ove) vices p	ourchased	\$ 6,830 2,899 1,411	\$	6,463 2,747 1,273
							Depr	TDA (aboveciation rtization	/e)		2,520 822 287		2,443 793 265
								rating inc			1,411 306		1,385 280
							Inco	me before	e inco	me taxes	\$ 1,105	\$	1,105

Earnings before interest, income taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) does not have any standardized meaning prescribed by IFRS-IASB and is therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers; we define EBITDA as operating revenues less goods and services purchased and employee benefits expense. We have issued guidance on, and report, EBITDA because it is a key measure that management uses to evaluate the performance of our business, and it is also utilized in measuring compliance with certain debt covenants.



² Total capital expenditures (CAPEX); see *Note 31(a)* for a reconciliation of capital expenditures, excluding spectrum licences to cash payments for capital assets, excluding spectrum licences reported in the Consolidated statements of cash flows.

6 revenue from contracts with customers

(a) Revenues

In the determination of the minimum transaction prices in contracts with customers, amounts are allocated to fulfilling, or completion of fulfilling, future contracted performance obligations. Largely, these unfulfilled, or partially unfulfilled, future contracted performance obligations are in respect of services to be provided over the duration of the contract. The following table sets out our aggregate estimated minimum transaction prices allocated to remaining unfulfilled, or partially unfulfilled, future contracted performance obligations and the timing of when we might expect to recognize the associated revenues; actual amounts could differ from these estimates due to a variety of factors including the unpredictable nature of: customer behaviour, industry regulation; the economic environments in which we operate; and competitor behaviour.

As at (millions)	2018	2017
Estimated minimum transaction price allocated to remaining unfulfilled, or partially unfulfilled, performance obligations to be recognized as revenue in a future period 1.2		
During the 12-month period ending one year hence	\$ 2,107	\$ 2,075
During the 12-month period ending two years hence	829	856
Thereafter	23	24
	\$ 2,959	\$ 2.955

- Excludes constrained variable consideration amounts, amounts arising from contracts originally expected to have a duration of one year or less and, as a permitted practical expedient, amounts arising from contracts that are not affected by revenue recognition timing differences arising from transaction price allocation or in which we may recognize and bill revenue in an amount that corresponds directly with our completed performance obligations.
- 2 IFRS-IASB requires the explanation of when we expect to recognize as revenue the amounts disclosed as the estimated minimum transaction price allocated to remaining unfulfilled, or partially unfulfilled, performance obligations. The estimated amounts disclosed are based upon contractual terms and maturities. Actual minimum transaction price revenues recognized, and the timing thereof, will differ from these estimates primarily due to the frequency with which the actual durations of contracts with customers do not match their contractual maturities.

Incremental accounting policy disclosure due to initial application of IFRS 15 (see *Note 2*)

We use the following revenue accounting practical expedients provided for in IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers:

- No adjustment of the contracted amount of consideration for the effects of financing components when at the inception of the contract we expect that the effect of the financing component is not significant at the individual contract level.
- No deferral of contract acquisition costs when the amortization period for such costs would be one year or less.
- When estimating minimum transaction prices allocated to remaining unfulfilled, or partially unfulfilled, performance obligations, exclusion of amounts arising from contracts originally expected to have a duration of one year or less as well as amounts arising from contracts in which we may recognize and bill revenue in an amount that corresponds directly with our completed performance obligations.

(b) Accounts receivable

As at (millions)	Note	June 30, 2018		Dec	cember 31, 2017	January 1, 2017		
Customer accounts receivable As reported Transitional amount	2(c)	\$	1,166 —	\$	1,221 (9)	\$	1,217 (9)	
As adjusted			1,166		1,212		1,208	
Accrued receivables – customer Allowance for doubtful accounts	4(b)		192 (46)		143 (43)		131 (54)	
Accrued receivables – other			1,312 173		1,312 302		1,285 177	
		\$	1,485	\$	1,614	\$	1,462	



(c) Contract assets

	 Three-mor		 Six-mon ended		 ar ended ember 31,
(millions)	2018	2017	2018	2017	2017
Balance, beginning of period Transitional amount (<i>Note 2(c)</i>)	\$ 1,279 —	\$ 1,184 —	\$ 1,303	\$ — 1,205	\$ 1,205
Adjusted opening balance	1,279	1,184	1,303	1,205	1,205
Net additions arising from operations Amounts billed in period and thus	303	292	584	548	1,270
reclassified to accounts receivable ¹ Change in impairment allowance,	(313)	(287)	(617)	(561)	(1,166)
net (Note 4(b)) Other	2 1	3 (1)	1 1	— (1)	(3) (3)
Balance, end of period	\$ 1,272	\$ 1,191	\$ 1,272	\$ 1,191	\$ 1,303
To be billed and thus reclassified to accounts receivable during: The 12-month period ending one year hence The 12-month period ending two years hence Thereafter			\$ 907 354 11	\$ 845 332 14	\$ 907 385 11
Balance, end of period			\$ 1,272	\$ 1,191	\$ 1,303
Reconciliation of contract assets presented in the consolidated statements of financial position – current Gross contract assets Reclassification to contract liabilities			\$ 907	\$ 845	\$ 907
for contracts with contract assets less than contract liabilities (<i>Note 24</i>) Reclassification from contract liabilities for contracts with contract liabilities			(5)	(5)	(4)
less than contract assets (Note 24)			 (142)	 (143)	 (146)
			\$ 760	\$ 697	\$ 757

¹ For the three-month period ended June 30, 2018, amounts billed in the period for our wireless segment and reclassified to accounts receivable were \$287 (2017 – \$259). For the six-month period ending June 30, 2018, amounts billed in the period for our wireless segment and reclassified to accounts receivable were \$567 (2017 – \$509; year ended December 31, 2017 – \$1,060).

Incremental accounting policy disclosure due to initial application of IFRS 15 (see *Note 2*)

Contract assets Many of our multiple element arrangements arise from bundling the sale of equipment (e.g. a wireless handset) with a contracted service period. Although the customer receives the equipment at contract inception and the revenue from the associated completed performance obligation is recognized at that time, the customer's payment for the equipment will effectively be received rateably over the contracted service period to the extent it is not received as a lumpsum amount at contract inception. The difference between the equipment revenue recognized and the associated amount cumulatively billed to the customer is recognized on the consolidated statements of financial position as a contract asset.

Contract assets may also arise in instances where we give consideration to a customer.

 Some forms of consideration given to a customer, effectively at contract inception, such as rebates (including prepaid non-bank cards) and/or equipment, are considered performance obligations in a

multiple element arrangement. Although the performance obligation is satisfied at contract inception, the customer's payment associated with the performance obligation will effectively be received rateably over the associated contracted service period. The difference between revenue arising from the satisfied performance obligation and the associated amount cumulatively reflected in the billings to the customer is recognized on the consolidated statements of financial position as a contract asset.

Other forms of consideration given to a customer effectively provided at contract inception or over a period of time, such as discounts
(including prepaid bank cards), may result in us receiving no identifiable, separable benefit and are not considered performance obligations.
 Such consideration is recognized as a reduction of revenue rateably over the term of the contract. The difference between the consideration provided and the associated amount recognized as a reduction of revenue is recognized on the consolidated statements of financial position as a contract asset.

7 other operating income

		Three	months			Six r	nonths	
Note	2	018	2017		2	018	2	2017
	\$	6	\$	7	\$	12	\$	14
		7		7		26		13
21(c)				_		1		_
	\$	13	\$	14	\$	39	\$	27
_		\$	Note 2018	\$ 6 \$ 7 21(c) —	Note 2018 2017 \$ 6 \$ 7 7 7 7 21(c) — —	Note 2018 2017 2 \$ 6 \$ 7 \$ 7 7 7 21(c) — —	Note 2018 2017 2018 \$ 6 \$ 7 \$ 12 7 7 26 21(c) — — 1	Note 2018 2017 2018 2 \$ 6 \$ 7 \$ 12 \$ \$ 7 7 26 21(c) — — 1 1



8 employee benefits expense

		Three	months		Six n	nonths	
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	Note	2018	201	7	2018		2017
				usted – e 2(c))			djusted – lote 2(c))
Employee benefits expense – gro	oss						
Wages and salaries		\$ 694	\$	645	\$ 1,377	\$	1,279
Share-based compensation	14	41		36	68		61
Pensions – defined benefit	15(a)	24		20	49		41
Pensions – defined contribution	15(b)	20		21	44		44
Restructuring costs	16(a)	23		11	51		11
Other		39		37	79		77
		841		770	1,668		1,513
Capitalized internal labour costs,	net						
Contract acquisition costs	20						
Capitalized		(9)		(10)	(23)		(21)
Amortized		11		13	23		25
Contract fulfilment costs	20						
Capitalized		(1)		(1)	(2)		(2)
Amortized		1		1	2		1
Property, plant and equipment		(87)		(84)	(171)		(164)
Intangible assets subject to amortize	ation	(45)		(40)	(86)		(79)
		(130)		(121)	(257)		(240)
•		\$ 711	\$	649	\$ 1,411	\$	1,273

Incremental accounting policy disclosure due to initial application of IFRS 15 (see *Note 2*)

Judgments – revenue
In respect of revenue-generating transactions, we must make judgments that affect the timing of the recognition of revenue and some associated expenses.

We compensate third-party resellers and our employees for generating revenues, and we must exercise judgment as to whether such sales-based compensation amounts are costs incurred to obtain contracts with customers that should be capitalized (see Note 20). We believe that compensation amounts tangentially attributable to obtaining a contract with the customer, because the amount of such compensation

could be affected in ways other than by simply obtaining that contract, should be expensed as incurred; compensation amounts directly attributable to obtaining a contract with a customer should be capitalized and subsequently amortized on a systematic basis consistent with the satisfaction of our associated performance obligations.

Judgment must also be exercised in the capitalization of costs incurred to fulfill revenue generating contracts with customers. Such fulfilment costs are those incurred to set-up, activate or otherwise implement services involving access to, or usage of, our telecommunications infrastructure that would not otherwise be capitalized as property, plant and equipment and intangible assets (see *Note 20*).

9 financing costs

		Three	months		Six m	onths	
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	Note	 2018	:	2017	 2018	:	2017
Interest expense							
Interest on long-term debt		\$ 151	\$	140	\$ 295	\$	278
Interest on short-term borrowings and other		(1)		1	1		2
Interest accretion on provisions	25	6		3	10		6
		156		144	306		286
Employee defined benefit plans net interest	15(a)	3		2	7		3
Foreign exchange		(6)		(3)	(2)		(8)
		153		143	311		281
Interest income		(3)		(1)	(5)		(1)
		\$ 150	\$	142	\$ 306	\$	280



10 income taxes

	Three	months			Six r	nonths	
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	2018	:	2017	2	2018		2017
			usted – e 2(c))			٠.	justed – te 2(c))
Current income tax expense							
For the current reporting period	\$ 139	\$	120	\$	283	\$	183
Adjustments recognized in the current period for income taxes of prior periods	(8)		(73)		(8)		(79)
	131		47		275		104
Deferred income tax expense (recovery)							
Arising from the origination and reversal of temporary differences	6		25		13		105
Adjustments recognized in the current period for income taxes of prior periods	8		72		8		78
	14		97		21		183
	\$ 145	\$	144	\$	296	\$	287

Our income tax expense and effective income tax rate differ from those calculated by applying the applicable statutory rates for the following reasons:

Periods ended June 30 (\$ in millions)	2018	В	201	7
			(adjusted – I	Vote 2(c))
THREE MONTH				
Income taxes computed at applicable statutory rates	\$ 147	27.2%	\$ 145	26.9%
Adjustments recognized in the current period for income taxes of prior periods	_		(1)	(0.2)
Other	(2)	(0.5)	_	
Income tax expense per Consolidated statements of income and other comprehensive income	\$ 145	26.7%	\$ 144	26.7%
SIX-MONTH				
Income taxes computed at applicable statutory rates	\$ 299	27.1%	\$ 295	26.7%
Adjustments recognized in the current period for income taxes of prior periods	_	_	(1)	(0.1)
Other	(3)	(0.4)	(7)	(0.7)
Income tax expense per Consolidated statements of income and other comprehensive income	\$ 296	26.7%	\$ 287	25.9%



11 other comprehensive income

					41			4								reclas	n never ssified to			reclas	n never ssified to	
		01	r 16:				_	•	eclassified			/	(6)			Inc	come			ind	come	
	_		alized fair v									(Note 4	<u>(T))</u>									
	D	erivatives	manage o	urrency	risks	Deriv	vatives u		nanage oth	er marke	et risk				nulative		ange in				ployee	
		<u>.</u>	or period			_			r period						reign		urement				d benefit	
		Gains osses)	ns) losses sferred to				ains sses)		s) losses ferred to						rrency Islation		estment ancial		mulated other		olan easure-	ther
Periods ended June 30 (millions)		rising	income	Т	otal		sing		income	To	otal		Total		ıstment		ssets		o. income		easure- nents	. income
THREE-MONTH																		-				
Accumulated balance as at April 1, 2017				\$	(30)					\$	1	\$	(29)	\$	51	\$	11	\$	33			
Other comprehensive				Ψ	(30)					Ψ	'	Ψ	(23)	Ψ	31	Ψ		Ψ	33			
income (loss)																						
Amount arising	\$	(29)	\$ 50		21	\$	9	\$	(4) (1)		5		26		_		2		28	\$	26	\$ 54
Income taxes	\$	(2)	\$ 8		6	\$	2	\$	(1)		1		7						7		8	15
Net					15						4		19		_		2		21	\$	18	\$ 39
Accumulated balance as at																				•		
June 30, 2017				\$	(15)					\$	5	\$	(10)	\$	51	\$	13	\$	54			
Accumulated balance as at April 1, 2018				\$	(12)					\$	4	\$	(8)	\$	49	\$	1	\$	42			
Other comprehensive				•	(,					•	•	*	(0)	•		•	•	•				
income (loss)																						
Amount arising	\$	21	\$ (52)		(31)	\$	8	\$	(5)		3		(28)		(17)		_		(45)	\$	143	\$ 98
Income taxes	\$		\$ (7)		(7)	\$	2	\$	(1)		1		(6)		_		_		(6)		38	32
Net					(24)						2		(22)		(17)		_		(39)	\$	105	\$ 66
Accumulated balance as at June 30, 2018				\$	(36)					\$	6	\$	(30)	\$	32	\$	1	\$	3			



(unaudited)

		<u> </u>							_	eclassified				(4)			reclas	never sified to come			reclas	never sified to come		
			used to	alized fair v manage c or period					sed to m	v hedges i anage oth period			(Note 4	(†))		nulative reign		nge in urement				oloyee d benefit		
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	(los	ains sses) sing	(gair trans	s) losses sferred to income	т	otal	(los	ains sses) sing	(gains trans	s) losses ferred to ncome	т	otal	T	otal	cur tran	rency slation stment	of inve	estment ancial sets	of	mulated ther . income	re-m	lan easure- ents	-	Other . income
SIX-MONTH	an	Siriy	Het	IIICOITIE		Otal	aii	Siriy	HELI	ilcome _		otai		Otal	auju	Suncii	as	3013	comp.	. II ICOITIC	- 111	CHIS	соттр	. IIICOITIE
Accumulated balance as at January 1, 2017 As previously reported IFRS 9, Financial Instruments transitional amount (Note 2(a))					\$	(22)					\$	2	\$	(20)	\$	48 —	\$	16 (3)	\$	44				
As adjusted						(22)						2		(20)		48		13		41				
Other comprehensive income (loss) Amount arising Income taxes	\$ \$	(50) (6)	\$ \$	60 9		10 3	\$ \$	9 2	\$ \$	(5) (1)		4 1		14 4		3		_		17 4	\$	118 32	\$	135 36
Net						7						3		10		3				13	\$	86	\$	99
Accumulated balance as at June 30, 2017					\$	(15)					\$	5	\$	(10)	\$	51	\$	13	\$	54				
Accumulated balance as at January 1, 2018 As previously reported IFRS 9, Financial Instruments transitional amount (Note 2(a))					\$	(9) —				·	\$	8	\$	(1)	\$	53 —	\$	5 (4)	\$	57 (4)				
As adjusted						(9)						8		(1)		53		1		53				
Other comprehensive income (loss) Amount arising Income taxes	\$ \$	77 10	\$ \$	(114) (20)		(37) (10)	\$ \$	(1) (1)	\$ \$	(2)		(3) (1)		(40) (11)		(21)		=		(61) (11)	\$	81 19	\$	20 8
Net						(27)						(2)		(29)		(21)		_		(50)	\$	62	\$	12
Accumulated balance as at June 30, 2018					\$	(36)					\$	6	\$	(30)	\$	32	\$	1	\$	3				
Attributable to: Common Shares Non-controlling interests																			\$	6 (3)				
																			\$	3				



12 per share amounts

Basic net income per Common Share is calculated by dividing net income attributable to Common Shares by the total weighted average number of Common Shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net income per Common Share is calculated to give effect to share option awards and restricted stock units.

The following table presents the reconciliations of the denominators of the basic and diluted per share computations. Net income was equal to diluted net income for all periods presented.

	Three n	nonths	Six mo	onths
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	2018	2017	2018	2017
Basic total weighted average number of Common Shares outstanding Effect of dilutive securities	596	592	595	591
Share option awards	_	1		1
Diluted total weighted average number of Common Shares outstanding	596	593	595	592

For the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017, no outstanding TELUS Corporation share option awards were excluded in the computation of diluted net income per Common Share.

13 dividends per share

(a) Dividends declared

Six-month periods ended June 30 (millions except per share

amounts)		2	018				2	017		
	Dec	lared	Paid to			Decla	ared	Paid to		
Common Share dividends	Effective	Per share	shareholders	T	otal	Effective	Per share	shareholders	٦	Γotal
Quarter 1 dividend	Mar. 9, 2018	\$ 0.5050	Apr. 2, 2018	\$	299	Mar. 10, 2017	\$ 0.4800	Apr. 3, 2017	\$	283
Quarter 2 dividend	Jun. 8, 2018	0.5250	Jul. 3, 2018		315	Jun. 9, 2017	0.4925	Jul. 4, 2017		293
		\$ 1.0300		\$	614		\$ 0.9725		\$	576

On August 2, 2018, the Board of Directors declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.5250 per share on our issued and outstanding Common Shares payable on October 1, 2018, to holders of record at the close of business on September 10, 2018. The final amount of the dividend payment depends upon the number of Common Shares issued and outstanding at the close of business on September 10, 2018.

(b) Dividend Reinvestment and Share Purchase Plan

We have a Dividend Reinvestment and Share Purchase Plan under which eligible holders of Common Shares may acquire additional Common Shares by reinvesting dividends and by making additional optional cash payments to the trustee. In respect of Common Shares whose eligible shareholders have elected to participate in the plan, dividends declared during the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, \$14 million (2017 – \$16 million) and \$27 million (2017 – \$31 million), respectively, were to be reinvested in Common Shares acquired by the trustee from Treasury, with no discount applicable.

14 share-based compensation

(a) Details of share-based compensation expense

Reflected in the Consolidated statements of income and other comprehensive income as Employee benefits expense and in the Consolidated statements of cash flows are the following share-based compensation amounts:

Periods ended June 30 (millions)				2	018					2	017		
	Note	be	iployee enefits pense	ope	ociated erating ash tflows	of fl	tement cash ows istment	be	ployee enefits pense	Associated operating cash outflows		of f	tement cash lows istment
THREE-MONTH													
Restricted stock units	(b)	\$	34	\$	1	\$	35	\$	21	\$	2	\$	23
Employee share purchase plan	(c)		9		(9)	-			9		(9)		
		\$	43	\$	(8)	\$	35	\$	30	\$	(7)	\$	23



notes to condensed interim consolidated financial statements

(unaudited)

Periods ended June 30 (millions)				:	2018					2	2017		
	Note	be	ployee enefits pense	ор	sociated erating cash utflows	of fl	tement cash lows istment	be	ployee enefits pense	ope	Associated operating cash outflows		tement f cash lows ustment
SIX-MONTH													
Restricted stock units	(b)	\$	52	\$	1	\$	53	\$	37	\$	2	\$	39
Employee share purchase plan	(c)		18		(18)		_		18		(18)		_
		\$	70	\$	(17)	\$	53	\$	55	\$	(16)	\$	39

For the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, the associated operating cash outflows in respect of restricted stock units were net of cash inflows arising from the cash-settled equity swap agreements of \$2 million (2017 – \$2 million) and \$4 million (2017 – \$4 million), respectively. For the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, the income tax benefit arising from share-based compensation was \$11 million (2017 – \$7 million) and \$18 million (2017 – \$14 million), respectively.

(b) Restricted stock units

TELUS Corporation restricted stock units

We also award restricted stock units that largely have the same features as our general restricted stock units, but have a variable payout (0% - 200%) that depends upon the achievement of our total customer connections performance condition (with a weighting of 25%) and the total shareholder return on our Common Shares relative to an international peer group of telecommunications companies (with a weighting of 75%). The grant-date fair value of the notional subset of our restricted stock units affected by the total customer connections performance condition equals the fair market value of the corresponding Common Shares at the grant date, and thus the notional subset has been included in the presentation of our restricted stock units with only service conditions. The recurring estimate, which reflects a variable payout, of the fair value of the notional subset of our restricted stock units affected by the relative total shareholder return performance condition is determined using a Monte Carlo simulation.

The following table presents a summary of outstanding TELUS Corporation non-vested restricted stock units.

Number of non-vested restricted stock units as at	June 30, 2018	December 31, 2017
Restricted stock units without market performance conditions		
Restricted stock units with only service conditions	4,888,913	3,327,464
Notional subset affected by total customer connections performance condition	230,562	154,452
	5,119,475	3,481,916
Restricted stock units with market performance conditions		
Notional subset affected by relative total shareholder return performance condition	691,686	463,357
	5,811,161	3,945,273

The following table presents a summary of the activity related to TELUS Corporation restricted stock units without market performance conditions.

Period ended June 30, 2018		Three months				Six months		
	Number of stock u		a	/eighted average	Number of stock u		a	/eighted iverage
	Non-vested	Vested	_	ant-date air value	Non-vested	Vested		ant-date air value
Outstanding, beginning of period								
Non-vested	5,063,888	_	\$	43.09	3,481,916	_	\$	41.87
Vested	_	8,354	\$	40.71	_	32,848	\$	41.00
Issued								
Initial award	74,851	_	\$	45.59	1,691,408	_	\$	45.69
In lieu of dividends	56,788	94	\$	44.89	93,846	185	\$	45.80
Vested	(22,996)	22,996	\$	42.26	(35,478)	35,478	\$	42.06
Settled in cash	`	(23,355)	\$	42.24	`	(60,422)	\$	41.66
Forfeited and cancelled	(53,056)	`	\$	43.05	(112,217)	` _	\$	41.36
Outstanding, end of period								
Non-vested	5,119,475		\$	43.13	5,119,475	_	\$	43.13
Vested		8,089	\$	40.71	, , <u> </u>	8,089	\$	40.71

¹ Excluding the notional subset of restricted stock units affected by the relative total shareholder return performance condition.



With respect to certain issuances of TELUS Corporation restricted stock units, we have entered into cash-settled equity forward agreements that fix our cost; that information, as well as a schedule of non-vested TELUS Corporation restricted stock units outstanding as at June 30, 2018, is set out in the following table.

	Number of fixed-cost restricted	Our fixed cost per restricted	Number of variable-cost restricted stock	Total number of non-vested restricted stock
Vesting in years ending December 31	stock units	stock unit	units	units 1
2018	1,845,970	\$ 41.07	19,209	1,865,179
2019	1,439,418	\$ 45.53	280,605	1,720,023
2020	1,369,272	\$ 48.71	383,120	1,752,392
	4 654 660		682 934	5 337 594

Excluding the notional subset of restricted stock units affected by the relative total shareholder return performance condition vesting in years ending December 31, 2018 and 2019.

TELUS International (Cda) Inc. restricted stock units

We also award restricted stock units that largely have the same features as the TELUS Corporation restricted stock units, but have a variable payout (0% – 150%) that depends upon the achievement of TELUS International (Cda) Inc. financial performance and non-market quality-of-service performance conditions.

The following table presents a summary of the activity related to TELUS International (Cda) Inc. restricted stock units.

Periods ended June 30, 2018		Three	months			Six m	nonths	
	US\$ dei	nominated	Canadian \$	denominated	US\$ der	nominated	Canadian \$	denominated
	Number of restricted stock units	Weighted average grant-date fair value	Number of restricted stock units	Weighted average grant-date fair value	Number of restricted stock units	Weighted average grant-date fair value	Number of restricted stock units	Weighted average grant-date fair value
Outstanding, beginning of period								
Non-vested	376,058	US\$ 24.50	_	\$ —	374,786	US\$ 24.45	_	\$ —
Vested	_	US\$ —	32,299	\$ 21.36	_	US\$ —	32,299	\$ 21.36
Issued - initial award	79,186	US\$ 28.37	_	\$ —	81,808	US\$ 28.35	_	\$ —
Forfeited and cancelled	(2,448)	US\$ 24.53	_	\$ —	(3,798)	US\$ 24.38	_	\$ —
Outstanding, end of period								
Non-vested	452,796	US\$ 25.16	_	\$ —	452,796	US\$ 25.16	_	\$ —
Vested	· —	US\$ —	32,299	\$ 21.36	, <u> </u>	US\$ —	32,299	\$ 21.36

(c) Employee share purchase plan

We have an employee share purchase plan under which eligible employees up to a certain job classification can purchase our Common Shares through regular payroll deductions. In respect of Common Shares held within employee share purchase plan, Common Share dividends declared during the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, of \$9 million (2017 – \$8 million) and \$17 million (2017 – \$15 million), respectively, were to be reinvested in Common Shares acquired by the trustee from Treasury, with no discount applicable.

(d) Share option awards

TELUS Corporation share options

The following table presents a summary of the activity related to the TELUS Corporation share option plan.

Period ended June 30, 2018	Three	months	Six months			
	Number of share options	Weighted average share option price	Number of share options	avera	eighted age share ion price	
Outstanding, beginning of period	452,041	\$ 29.08	740,471	\$	26.99	
Exercised ¹	(41,894)	\$ 28.13	(320,213)	\$	24.29	
Forfeited	(456)	\$ 29.19	(834)	\$	29.19	
Expired	<u> </u>	\$ —	(9,733)	\$	23.24	
Outstanding, end of period ²	409,691	\$ 29.18	409,691	\$	29.18	

The total intrinsic value of share option awards exercised for the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, was \$1 million (reflecting a weighted average price at the dates of exercise of \$45.86 per share) and \$7 million (reflecting a weighted average price at the dates of exercise of \$45.70 per share), respectively. The difference between the number of share options exercised and the number of Common Shares issued (as reflected in the Consolidated statements of changes in owners' equity) is the effect of our choosing to settle share option award exercises using the net-equity settlement feature

² All outstanding TELUS Corporation share options are vested, their range of prices is \$25.30 – \$31.69 per share and their weighted average remaining contractual life is 0.9 years.



TELUS International (Cda) Inc. share options

Employees may receive equity share options (equity-settled) to purchase TELUS International (Cda) Inc. common shares at a price equal to, or a multiple of, the fair market value at the time of grant and/or phantom share options (cash-settled) that provide them with exposure to TELUS International (Cda) Inc. common share price appreciation. Share option awards granted under the plan may be exercised over specific periods not to exceed ten years from the time of grant. All equity share option awards and most phantom share option awards have a variable payout (0% – 100%) that depends upon the achievement of TELUS International (Cda) Inc. financial performance and non-market quality-of-service performance conditions.

The following table presents a summary of the activity related to the TELUS International (Cda) Inc. share option plan.

Periods ended June 30, 2018		Three r	months		Six months								
	US\$ de	enominated	Canadian \$	denominated	US\$ de	nominated	Canadian \$ denominat						
	Number of share options	Weighted average share option price ¹	Number of share options	Share option price ²	Number of share options	Weighted average share option price ¹	Number of share options	Share option price ²					
Outstanding, beginning Forfeited	747,454 —	US\$ 30.12 US\$ —	53,832 —	\$ 21.36 \$ —	748,626 (1,172)	US\$ 30.12 US\$ 27.70	53,832	\$ 21.36 \$ —					
Outstanding, end of period	747,454	US\$ 30.12	53,832	\$ 21.36	747,454	US\$ 30.12	53,832	\$ 21.36					

¹ The range of share option prices is US\$21.90 – US\$40.26 per TELUS International (Cda) Inc. equity share and the weighted average remaining contractual life is 8.7 years.

15 employee future benefits

(a) Defined benefit pension plans - details

Our defined benefit pension plan expense (recovery) was as follows:

Three-month periods ended June 30														
(millions)				20	18					20)17			
Recognized in	be exp	ployee nefits pense ote 8)	С	ancing costs lote 9)	Other comp. income (Note 11)	Total	be exp	ployee nefits pense ote 8)	С	ancing costs lote 9)	ind	Other omp. come ote 11)	T	Γotal
Current service cost	\$	23	\$	_	\$ —	\$ 23	\$	19	\$	_	\$		\$	19
Net interest; return on plan assets Interest expense arising from defined benefit obligations accrued Return, including interest income, on		_		79	_	79		_		83				83
plan assets 1		_		(77)	(152)	(229)		_		(82)		(35)		(117)
Interest effect on asset ceiling limit				1	_	1				1				1
		_		3	(152)	(149)				2		(35)		(33)
Administrative fees		1		_	_	1		1		_				1
Changes in the effect of limiting net defined benefit assets to the asset ceiling		_		_	9	9		_		_		9		9
	\$	24	\$	3	\$ (143)	\$ (116)	\$	20	\$	2	\$	(26)	\$	(4)

The interest income on the plan assets portion of the employee defined benefit plans net interest amount included in Financing costs reflects a rate of return on plan assets equal to the discount rate used in determining the defined benefit obligations accrued.



² The weighted average remaining contractual life is 8.0 years.

Six-month periods ended June 30 (millions)				2	018						2	017		
Recognized in	be exp	oloyee nefits pense ote 8)	(nancing costs <i>lote 9</i>)	(c in	Other comp. come lote 11)	Total	be ex	nployee enefits pense lote 8)	С	ancing osts ote 9)	ir	Other comp. ncome lote 11)	Total
Current service cost	\$	45	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 45	\$	38	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 38
Past service costs		1		_		_	1		_		_		_	
Net interest; return on plan assets Interest expense arising from defined benefit obligations accrued Return, including interest income, on		_		158		_	158		_		166		_	166
plan assets 1		_		(153)		(90)	(243)		_		(165)		(169)	(334)
Interest effect on asset ceiling limit		_		` 2		<u> </u>	` 2 [′]		_		` 2		`	` 2 [′]
		_		7		(90)	(83)		_		3		(169)	(166)
Administrative fees		3		_		_	3		3		_		_	3
Changes in the effect of limiting net defined benefit assets to the asset ceiling		_		_		9	9		_		_		51	51
·	\$	49	\$	7	\$	(81)	\$ (25)	\$	41	\$	3	\$	(118)	\$ (74)

¹ The interest income on the plan assets portion of the employee defined benefit plans net interest amount included in Financing costs reflects a rate of return on plan assets equal to the discount rate used in determining the defined benefit obligations accrued.

(b) Defined contribution plans - expense

Our total defined contribution pension plan costs recognized were as follows:

	Three	months			Sixı	months	
2	018	2	2017	:	2018	2	2017
\$	5 15	\$	6	\$	11	\$	12 32
s	20	\$	21	\$	44	\$	44
	\$ \$	Three 2018 \$ 5 15 \$ 20	2018 2 \$ 5 \$ 15	2018 2017 \$ 5 \$ 6 15 15	\$ 5 \$ 6 \$ 15 15	2018 2017 2018 \$ 5 \$ 6 \$ 11 15 15 33	2018 2017 2018 2 \$ 5 \$ 6 \$ 11 \$ 15 15 15 33

16 restructuring and other costs

(a) Details of restructuring and other costs

With the objective of reducing ongoing costs, we incur associated incremental, non-recurring restructuring costs, as discussed further in (b) following. We may also incur atypical charges when undertaking: major or transformational changes to our business or operating models; or post-acquisition business integration. We also include incremental, atypical external costs incurred in connection with business acquisition or disposition activity, as well as litigation costs, in the context of significant losses or settlements, in other costs.

Restructuring and other costs are presented in the Consolidated statements of income and other comprehensive income, as set out in the following table:

	Restructuring (b)					Oth	ner (<i>c</i>)		Total			
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	2	2017 2018			2	017	2	2018	2017			
THREE-MONTH												
Goods and services purchased	\$	7	\$	17	\$	3	\$	3	\$	10	\$	20
Employee benefits expense		23		11		2		5		25		16
	\$	30	\$	28	\$	5	\$	8	\$	35	\$	36
SIX-MONTH												
Goods and services purchased	\$	11	\$	21	\$	4	\$	3	\$	15	\$	24
Employee benefits expense		51		11		3		5		54		16
	\$	62	\$	32	\$	7	\$	8	\$	69	\$	40

(b) Restructuring provisions

Employee-related provisions and other provisions, as presented in *Note 25*, include amounts in respect of restructuring activities. In 2018, restructuring activities included ongoing and incremental efficiency initiatives, including personnel-related costs and rationalization of real estate. These initiatives were intended to improve our long-term operating productivity and competitiveness.



(c) Other

During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, incremental external costs were incurred in connection with business acquisition activity. In connection with business acquisitions, non-recurring atypical business integration expenditures that would be considered neither restructuring costs nor part of the fair value of the net assets acquired have been included in other costs.

17 property, plant and equipment

(millions)	Note	ı	Network assets	le	dings and asehold rovements	Other	l	_and	 ets under struction	Total
At cost As at January 1, 2018 Additions Additions arising from business acquisitions Dispositions, retirements and other Assets under construction put into service	18(b)	\$	28,724 492 — (454) 496	\$	3,077 13 1 (9) 46	\$ 1,095 16 6 11 31	\$	48 — — —	\$ 655 639 — — (573)	\$ 33,599 1,160 7 (452)
As at June 30, 2018		\$	29,258	\$	3,128	\$ 1,159	\$	48	\$ 721	\$ 34,314
Accumulated depreciation As at January 1, 2018 Depreciation Dispositions, retirements and other		\$	19,638 709 (455)	\$	1,884 56 (14)	\$ 709 57 18	\$	_ _ _	\$ _ _ _	\$ 22,231 822 (451)
As at June 30, 2018		\$	19,892	\$	1,926	\$ 784	\$	_	\$ _	\$ 22,602
Net book value As at December 31, 2017		\$	9,086	\$	1,193	\$ 386	\$	48	\$ 655	\$ 11,368
As at June 30, 2018		\$	9,366	\$	1,202	\$ 375	\$	48	\$ 721	\$ 11,712

As at June 30, 2018, our contractual commitments for the acquisition of property, plant and equipment totalled \$177 million over a period ending December 31, 2022 (December 31, 2017 – \$184 million over a period ending December 31, 2020).



18 intangible assets and goodwill

(a) Intangible assets and goodwill, net

				Intangible a	ıssets su	bject to am	ortizati	on		as	sets with efinite lives						
(millions)	related relatior	er contracts customer iships and iber base	,	Software	right	cess to s-of-way d other	1	Assets under estruction	Total		pectrum cences	i	Total ntangible assets	G	oodwill ¹	a	Total ntangible ssets and goodwill
At cost As at January 1, 2018 Additions Additions arising from business acquisitions (b) Dispositions, retirements and other Assets under construction put into service Net foreign exchange differences	\$	558 — 111 (145) — 5	\$	4,667 36 10 (94) 319	\$	97 2 4 —	\$	344 257 — — (319)	\$ 5,666 295 121 (235) —	\$	8,693 — — — —	\$	14,359 295 121 (235) —	\$	4,600 — 353 — — 21	\$	18,959 295 474 (235) —
As at June 30, 2018	\$	529	\$	4,938	\$	103	\$	282	\$ 5,852	\$	8,693	\$	14,545	\$	4,974	\$	19,519
Accumulated amortization As at January 1, 2018 Amortization Dispositions, retirements and other	\$	310 22 (136)	\$	3,330 263 (94)	\$	61 2 1	\$	_ _ _	\$ 3,701 287 (229)	\$	_ _ _	\$	3,701 287 (229)	\$	364 —	\$	4,065 287 (229)
As at June 30, 2018	\$	196	\$	3,499	\$	64	\$		\$ 3,759	\$		\$	3,759	\$	364	\$	4,123
Net book value																	
As at December 31, 2017	\$	248	\$	1,337	\$	36	\$	344	\$ 1,965	\$	8,693	\$	10,658	\$	4,236	\$	14,894
As at June 30, 2018	\$	333	\$	1,439	\$	39	\$	282	\$ 2,093	\$	8,693	\$	10,786	\$	4,610	\$	15,396

Accumulated amortization of goodwill is amortization recorded prior to 2002; there are no accumulated impairment losses in the accumulated amortization of goodwill. The opening balance for goodwill has been adjusted as set out in (c).

As at June 30, 2018, our contractual commitments for the acquisition of intangible assets totalled \$48 million over a period ending December 31, 2021 (December 31, 2017 – \$36 million over a period ending December 31, 2020).

(b) Business acquisitions

AlarmForce Industries

On January 4, 2018, we acquired the customers, assets and operations of AlarmForce Industries Inc. in British Columbia, Alberta and Saskatchewan; the primary reason for which is to leverage our telecommunications infrastructure and expertise to continue to enhance connected home, business, security and health services for our customers.

The primary factor that contributed to the recognition of goodwill was the earnings capacity of the acquired business in excess of the net tangible and intangible assets acquired (such excess arising from the acquired workforce and the benefits of acquiring an established business). The amount assigned to goodwill is not expected to be deductible for income tax purposes.

Intangible

Xavient Information Systems

On February 6, 2018, through our TELUS International (Cda) Inc. subsidiary, we acquired 65% of Xavient Information Systems, a group of information technology consulting and software services companies with facilities in the United States and India. The investment was made with a view to enhancing our ability to provide complex and higher-value information technology services, improving



(unaudited)

our related sales and solutioning capabilities and acquiring multi-site redundancy in support of other facilities.

In respect of the 65% acquired business, we concurrently provided a written put option to the remaining selling shareholders; the written put option for the remaining 35% of the economic interest would become exercisable no later than December 31, 2020. The acquisition-date fair value of the puttable shares held by the non-controlling shareholders has been recorded as a provision (see *Note 25*). Also concurrent with our acquisition of the initial 65% interest, the non-controlling shareholders provided us with a purchased call option, which substantially mirrors the written put option.

The primary factor that contributed to the recognition of goodwill was the earnings capacity of the acquired business in excess of the net tangible and intangible assets acquired (such excess arising from the acquired workforce and the benefits of acquiring an established business). Not all of the amount assigned to goodwill is expected to be deductible for income tax purposes.

Individually immaterial transactions

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2018, we acquired 100% ownership of businesses complementary to our existing lines of business. The primary factor that gave rise to the recognition of goodwill was the earnings capacity of the acquired businesses in excess of net tangible and intangible assets acquired (such excess arising from: the low level of tangible assets relative to the earnings capacities of the businesses). A portion of the amount assigned to goodwill may be deductible for income tax purposes.



Acquisition-date fair values

The preliminary acquisition-date fair values assigned to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed are set out in the following table:

	TELL	JS SmartH	lome and	d Business	Securi	ty-related				vidually	
As at acquisition-date fair values (\$ in millions)	Alar	mForce ustries	Indi	vidually naterial sactions		Total	Info	avient rmation stems ¹	hea re	naterial Ithcare- elated sactions	Total
Assets							,				
Current assets											
Cash	\$	_	\$	1	\$	1	\$	4	\$	_	\$ 5
Accounts receivable ²		_		_		_		35		2	37
Other		1				1		2			3
		1		1		2		41		2	45
Non-current assets											
Property, plant and equipment											
Buildings and leasehold improvements		_		_		_		1		_	1
Other		1		_		1		5		_	6
Intangible assets subject to amortization ³											
Customer contracts, related customer				_							
relationships and leasehold interests		13		7		20		81		10	111
Software		_		_		_		_		10	10
Other								6			6
		14		7		21		93		20	134
Total identifiable assets acquired		15		8		23		134		22	179
Liabilities											
Current liabilities											
Short-term borrowings		_		_		_		6		_	6
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		_		_		_		23		_	23
Advance billings and customer deposits		11		1		2				1	3
		11		1		2		29		1	32
Non-current liabilities											
Other long-term liabilities		_		_		_		2		_	2
Deferred income taxes		1		1		2				_	2
		1		1		2		2		_	4
Total liabilities assumed		2		2		4		31		1	36
Net identifiable assets acquired		13		6		19		103		21	143
Goodwill		55		28		83		255		15	353
Net assets acquired	\$	68	\$	34	\$	102	\$	358	\$	36	\$ 496
Acquisition effected by way of:											
Cash consideration	\$	68	\$	32	\$	100	\$	125	\$	29	\$ 254
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	•	_		2		2		14	•	3	19
Provisions		_		_		_		200		4	204
Issuance of shares by a subsidiary to a											
non-controlling interest		_		_		_		19		_	19

The purchase price allocation, primarily in respect of customer contracts, related customer relationships and leasehold interests and deferred income taxes, had not been finalized as of the date of issuance of these condensed interim consolidated financial statements. As is customary in a business acquisition transaction, until the time of acquisition of control, we did not have full access to Xavient Information Systems' books and records. Upon having sufficient time to review Xavient Information Systems' books and records, we expect to finalize our purchase price allocation.

Pro forma disclosures

The following pro forma supplemental information represents certain results of operations as if the business acquisitions noted above had been completed at the beginning of the fiscal 2018 year.



During the three-month period ended June 30, 2018, preliminary acquisition date values for goodwill and provisions were increased by \$5.

The fair value of the accounts receivable is equal to the gross contractual amounts receivable and reflects the best estimates at the acquisition date of the contractual cash flows expected to be collected.

³ Customer contracts and customer relationships (including those related to customer contracts) are expected to be amortized over periods of 5 to 8 years; software is expected to be amortized over a period of 5 years.

		Three	months	3		Six n	nonths	
Periods ended June 30, 2018 (millions except per share amounts)	As r	eported ¹	Pro	o forma ²	As r	eported 1	Pr	o forma ²
Operating revenues	\$	3,453	\$	3,454	\$	6,830	\$	6,847
Net income	\$	397	\$	408	\$	809	\$	819
Net income per Common Share								
Basic	\$	0.66	\$	0.67	\$	1.34	\$	1.36
Diluted	\$	0.66	\$	0.67	\$	1.34	\$	1.35

¹ Operating revenues and net income for the three-month period ended June 30, 2018, include: \$5 and \$NIL, respectively, in respect of AlarmForce Industries; and \$45 and \$4, respectively, in respect of Xavient Information Systems.

The pro forma supplemental information is based on estimates and assumptions which are believed to be reasonable. The pro forma supplemental information is not necessarily indicative of our consolidated financial results in future periods or the results that actually would have been realized had the business acquisitions been completed at the beginning of the periods presented. The pro forma supplemental information includes incremental property, plant and equipment depreciation, intangible asset amortization, financing and other charges as a result of the acquisitions, net of the related tax effects.

(c) Business acquisition - prior period

On August 31, 2017, we acquired 55% of Voxpro Limited, a business process outsourcing and contact centre services company with facilities in Ireland, the United States and Romania. As at December 31, 2017, the purchase price allocation had not been finalized. During the three-month period ended March 31, 2018, the preliminary acquisition date values assigned to goodwill and provisions were finalized and each increased by \$19 million and, as required by IFRS-IASB, comparative amounts have been adjusted so as to reflect such increase effective the acquisition date.

(d) Business acquisition – subsequent to reporting period

On July 19, 2018, we acquired a business complementary to our existing lines of healthcare business for consideration of approximately \$147 million. As of August 3, 2018, our initial provision for the net identifiable assets acquired is in the range of \$45 million-\$65 million; as is customary in a business acquisition transaction, until the time of acquisition of control we did not have full access to the books and records of the acquired business. Upon having sufficient time to review the books and records of the acquired business, as well as obtaining new and additional information about the related facts and circumstances as of the acquisition date, we will adjust the provisional amounts for identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed and thus finalize our purchase price allocation.

19 leases

We occupy leased premises in various locations and have the right of use of land, buildings and equipment under operating leases. For the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, real estate and vehicle operating lease expenses, which are net of the amortization of deferred gains on the sale-leaseback of buildings and the occupancy costs associated with leased real estate, were \$52 million (2017 – \$45 million) and \$100 million (2017 – \$93 million), respectively; occupancy costs associated with leased real estate totalled \$33 million (2017 – \$32 million) and \$67 million (2017 – \$64 million), respectively.

See *Note 2(b)* for details of significant changes to IFRS-IASB which are not yet effective and have not yet been applied, but which will significantly affect the timing of the recognition of operating lease expenses and their recognition in the Consolidated statement of financial position, as well as their classification in the Consolidated statement of income and other comprehensive income and the Consolidated statement of cash flows.



Operating revenues and net income for the six-month period ended June 30, 2018, include: \$9 and \$NIL, respectively, in respect of AlarmForce Industries; and \$71 and \$5, respectively, in respect of Xavient Information Systems.

² Pro forma amounts for the three-month period ended June 30, 2018, reflect the acquired businesses. The results of the acquired businesses have been included in our Consolidated Statements of Income and Other Comprehensive Income effective the dates of acquisition.

20 other long-term assets

As at (millions)	Note e	,	June 30, 2018		ember 31, 2017		nuary 1, 2017
				٠, ,	justed – te 2(c))	(No	ote 2(c))
Pension assets		\$	219	\$	156	\$	358
Costs incurred to obtain or fulfill a contract with	a customer		106		107		93
Portfolio investments ¹			53		41		62
Prepaid maintenance			57		57		62
Real estate joint venture advances	21(c)		60		47		21
Real estate joint ventures	21(c)		13		15		30
Other	. ,		125		105		107
		\$	633	\$	528	\$	733

¹ Fair value measured at reporting date using significant other observable inputs (Level 2).

disclosure due to initial application of IFRS 15 (see <i>Note 2</i>)
Costs of contract acquisition
(typically commissions) and
contract fulfilment costs are
capitalized and recognized as an
expense, generally, over the life of
the contract on a rational,
systematic basis consistent with
the pattern of the transfer of goods
or services to which the asset
relates. The amortization of such
costs is included in the
Consolidated statements of income
and other comprehensive income
as a component of Goods and
services purchased, with the
exception of amounts paid to our
employees, which is included as

Employee benefits expense.

Incremental accounting policy

The costs incurred to obtain and fulfill contracts with customers are set out in the following table:

				Si	x-mo	nth perio	ds end	ded June	30				_					
(millions)			2	018			2017					Year ended December 31			31, 20)17		
		Costs in	curred	to				Costs in	curred	to				Costs in	curred	to		
	conti	Obtain acts with	contra	ulfill acts with comers		Total	cont	Obtain racts with stomers	contra	ulfill acts with omers		Total	contr	btain acts with tomers	contra	ulfill octs with omers	٦	Γotal
Balance, beginning of period As previously reported Transitional amount	\$	329	\$	11 —	\$	340	\$		\$	— 8	\$	— 303	\$		\$	— 8	\$	303
As adjusted Addition Amortization		329 144 (140)		11 4 (2)		340 148 (142)		295 133 (132)		8 3 (1)		303 136 (133)		295 304 (270)		8 4 (1)		303 308 (271)
Balance, end of period	\$	333	\$	13	\$	346	\$	296	\$	10	\$	306	\$	329	\$	11	\$	340
Current ¹ Non-current	\$	236 97	\$	4 9	\$	240 106	\$	211 85	\$	2 8	\$	213 93	\$	230 99	\$	3 8	\$	233 107
	\$	333	\$	13	\$	346	\$	296	\$	10	\$	306	\$	329	\$	11	\$	340

¹ Presented on the Consolidated statements of financial position in prepaid expenses.

21 real estate joint ventures

(a) General

In 2011, we partnered, as equals, with an arm's-length party in a residential condominium, retail and commercial real estate redevelopment project, TELUS Garden, in Vancouver, British Columbia. TELUS is a tenant in TELUS Garden, which is now our global headquarters. The new-build office tower received 2009 Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) Platinum certification, and the neighbouring new-build residential condominium tower was built to the LEED Gold standard. The real estate joint venture accepted an offer to purchase the income producing property and the related net assets; the sale is expected to be completed subsequent to August 3, 2018. The purchaser will assume the 3.7% mortgage and the senior secured 3.4% bonds secured by the income producing property. During the three-month period ended September 30, 2018, in the application of equity accounting, we expect to record our share of the non-recurring gain, which is estimated at approximately \$170 million. Concurrently, we will be committing to a donation of up to approximately \$120 million (approximately \$100 million of which is expected to be made in 2018 in TELUS Corporation Common Shares) (see *Note 28(b)*).



In 2013, we partnered, as equals, with two arm's-length parties (one of which is our TELUS Garden partner) in a residential, retail and commercial real estate redevelopment project, TELUS Sky, in Calgary, Alberta. The new-build tower, scheduled for completion in 2019, is to be built to the LEED Platinum standard.

(b) Real estate joint ventures – summarized financial information

As at (millions)	June 3 2018		December 31, 2017
ASSETS			
Current assets			
Cash and temporary investments, net	\$ 1	5	\$ 20
Escrowed deposits for tenant inducements and liens		1	1
Other		3	4
	1	9	25
Assets classified as held for sale ¹	24	,9	_
	26	8	25
Non-current assets			
Property under development – Investment property	23	7	194
Investment property	-	_	221
Other		3	35
	24	0	450
	\$ 50	8	\$ 475
LIABILITIES AND OWNERS' EQUITY			
Current liabilities			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$ 1	1	\$ 13
Current portion of 3.7% mortgage and senior secured 3.4% bonds	<u> </u>	_	5
Construction holdback liabilities	1	2	10
	2	23	28
Liabilities directly associated with assets classified as held for sale ¹	23	8	_
·	26	i1	28
Non-current liabilities			
Construction credit facilities	18	0	141
3.7% mortgage due September 2024	-	_	27
Senior secured 3.4% bonds due July 2025	-	_	208
	18	0	376
Liabilities	44	1	404
Owners' equity			
TELUS ²	2	27	29
Other partners	4	10	42
		37	71
	\$ 50	8	\$ 475
			_

Assets held for sale include investment property of \$218. Liabilities directly associated with assets classified as held for sale include \$27 and \$211 for the 3.7% mortgage due September 2024 and senior secured 3.4% bonds due July 2025, respectively.

The equity amounts recorded by the real estate joint ventures differ from those recorded by us by the amount of the deferred gains on our real estate

contributed and the valuation provision we have recorded in excess of that recorded by the real estate joint venture.

	Three months					Six months			
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	2	2018	2	2017	2	2018	2	2017	
Revenue									
From investment property	\$	8	\$	8	\$	16	\$	17	
From sale of residential condominiums	\$	_	\$	11	\$	_	\$	13	
Depreciation and amortization	\$	2	\$	2	\$	4	\$	4	
Interest expense ¹	\$	2	\$	2	\$	4	\$	4	
Net income and comprehensive income ²	\$	(3)	\$	4	\$	(2)	\$	6	

During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, the real estate joint ventures capitalized \$2 (2017 - \$1) and \$4 (2017 - \$2), respectively, of financing costs.



As the real estate joint ventures are partnerships, no provision for income taxes of the partners is made in determining the real estate joint ventures' net income and comprehensive income.

(c) Our real estate joint ventures activity

Our real estate joint ventures investment activity is set out in the following table.

Three-month periods ended June 30 (millions)			2	018			2017						
	Loans and receivables ¹		Ed	Equity ² T		Loans and receivables			Equity ²		Т	- Total	
Related to real estate joint ventures' statements of income and other comprehensive income Comprehensive income attributable to us ³	\$	_	\$	(1)	\$	(1)	\$	_	\$	2	\$	2	
Related to real estate joint ventures' statements of financial position													
Items not affecting currently reported cash flows Recognition of gain deferred on our real estate initially contributed		_		_		_		_		1		1	
Cash flows in the current reporting period Construction credit facilities Amounts advanced Funds repaid to us and earnings distributed		7		<u>_</u> (1)		7		8		<u> </u>		8 (1)	
Net increase (decrease)		_ _		(2)		(<u>'</u>)				(1)		10	
Real estate joint ventures carrying amounts Balance, beginning of period		53		15		68		26		28		54	
Balance, end of period	\$	60	\$	13	\$	73	\$	34	\$	30	\$	64	

Six-month periods ended June 30 (millions)			2	018					2	017		
	Loans and receivables ¹		Ed	Equity ²		Total	Loans and receivables ¹		Equity ²		7	Total
Related to real estate joint ventures' statements of income and other comprehensive income Comprehensive income attributable to us ³		_	\$	(1)	\$	(1)	\$	_	\$	3	\$	3
Related to real estate joint ventures' statements of financial position												
Items not affecting currently reported cash flows Recognition of gain deferred on our real estate initially contributed Construction credit facilities financing costs charged by us and other (Note 6)		_ 1		_ _		_ 1		_ _		1 —		1 —
Cash flows in the current reporting period Construction credit facilities Amounts advanced Financing costs paid to us Funds repaid to us and earnings distributed		13 (1)		_ _ (1)		13 (1) (1)		13 — —		 (4)		13 — (4)
Net increase (decrease)		13		(2)		11		13		_		13
Real estate joint ventures carrying amounts Balance, beginning of period		47		15		62		21		30		51
Balance, end of period	\$	60	\$	13	\$	73	\$	34	\$	30	\$	64

¹ Loans and receivables are included in our Consolidated statements of financial position as Real estate joint venture advances and are comprised of advances under construction credit facilities (see (d)).

During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, the TELUS Garden real estate joint venture recognized \$3 million (2017 – \$3 million) and \$6 million (2017 – \$6 million), respectively, of revenue from our TELUS Garden office tenancy; of this amount, one-half is due to our economic interest in the real estate joint venture and one-half is due to our partner's economic interest in the real estate joint venture.

(d) Commitments and contingent liabilities

Construction commitments

The TELUS Sky real estate joint venture is expected to spend a total of approximately \$400 million on the construction of a mixed-use tower. As at June 30, 2018, the real estate joint venture's construction-related contractual commitments were approximately \$52 million through to 2019 (December 31, 2017 – \$82 million through to 2019).



² We account for our interests in the real estate joint ventures using the equity method of accounting.

³ As the real estate joint ventures are partnerships, no provision for income taxes of the partners is made in determining the real estate joint ventures' net income and comprehensive income; provision for income taxes is made in determining the comprehensive income attributable to us.

Construction credit facilities

The TELUS Sky real estate joint venture has a credit agreement with three Canadian financial institutions (as 66-2/3% lender) and TELUS Corporation (as 33-1/3% lender) to provide \$342 million of construction financing for the project. The construction credit facilities contain customary real estate construction financing representations, warranties and covenants and are secured by demand debentures constituting first fixed and floating charge mortgages over the underlying real estate assets. The construction credit facilities are available by way of bankers' acceptance or prime loan and bear interest at rates in line with similar construction financing facilities.

As at (millions)	Note	ıne 30, 2018	ember 31, 2017
Construction credit facilities commitment – TELUS Corporation			
Undrawn	4(c)	\$ 54	\$ 67
Advances	• •	60	47
		114	114
Construction credit facilities commitment – other		228	228
		\$ 342	\$ 342

22 short-term borrowings

On July 26, 2002, one of our subsidiaries, TELUS Communications Inc., entered into an agreement with an arm's-length securitization trust associated with a major Schedule I bank under which it is able to sell an interest in certain trade receivables up to a maximum of \$500 million (December 31, 2017 – \$500 million). This revolving-period securitization agreement term ends December 31, 2018, and it requires minimum cash proceeds of \$100 million from monthly sales of interests in certain trade receivables. TELUS Communications Inc. is required to maintain a credit rating of at least BB (December 31, 2017 – BB) from Dominion Bond Rating Service or the securitization trust may require the sale program to be wound down prior to the end of the term.

When we sell our trade receivables, we retain reserve accounts, which are retained interests in the securitized trade receivables, and servicing rights. As at June 30, 2018, we had sold to the trust (but continued to recognize) trade receivables of \$121 million (December 31, 2017 – \$119 million). Short-term borrowings of \$100 million (December 31, 2017 – \$100 million) are comprised of amounts advanced to us by the arm's-length securitization trust pursuant to the sale of trade receivables.

The balance of short-term borrowings (if any) are comprised of amounts drawn on our bilateral bank facilities.

23 accounts payable and accrued liabilities

As at (millions)	June 30, 2018	Dec	cember 31, 2017
Accrued liabilities Payroll and other employee related liabilities	\$ 1,012 357	\$	1,066 403
Restricted stock units liability	91		66
	1,460		1,535
Trade accounts payable	646		717
Interest payable	158		147
ther	67		61
	\$ 2,331	\$	2,460



24 advance billings and customer deposits

As at (millions)	J	une 30, 2018		ember 31, 2017		nuary 1, 2017
			(adjusted – Note 2(c))		(No	te 2(c))
Advance billings	\$	517	\$	506	\$	456
Deferred customer activation and connection fees		11		13		17
Customer deposits		15		21		15
Regulatory deferral accounts		1		1		8
Contract liabilities		544		541		496
Other		75		91		88
	\$	619	\$	632	\$	584

Incremental accounting policy disclosure due to initial application of IFRS 15 (see Note 2)

Contract liabilities

Advance billings are recorded when billing occurs prior to provision of the associated service; such advance billings are recognized as revenue in the period in which the services and/or equipment are provided. Similarly, and as appropriate, upfront customer activation and connection fees are deferred and recognized over the average expected term of the customer relationship.

Contract liabilities represent our future performance obligations to customers in respect of services and/or equipment and for which we have received the consideration from the customer or for which the amount is due from the customer. Our contract liability balances, and the changes in those balances, are set out in the following table:

		 Three-month periods ended June 30				Six-mon ended	th perio		ar ended ember 31,	
(millions)	Note	2018		2017		2018		2017		2017
Balance, beginning of period Revenue deferred in previous period and recognized		\$ 788	\$	777	\$	780	\$	732	\$	732
in current period		(637)		(626)		(689)		(670)		(670)
Net additions arising from operations		628		633		686		723		718
Regulatory deferral account drawdown Additions arising from business combinations		1		(1) 5		3		(3) 6		(7) 7
Balance, end of period		\$ 780	\$	788	\$	780	\$	788	\$	780
Current					\$	691	\$	700	\$	691
Non-current	27					70		07		74
Deferred revenues Deferred customer activation and connection fees						72 17		67 21		71 18
Beleffed edistoffer activation and conficetion rees					\$	780	\$	788	\$	780
Reconciliation of contract liabilities presented in the consolidated statements of financial position – current					·				·	
Gross contract liabilities					\$	691	\$	700	\$	691
Reclassification to contract assets for contracts with contract liabilities less than contract assets						(142)		(143)		(146)
Reclassification from contract assets for contracts						, ,		` ,		,
with contract assets less than contract liabilities						(5)		(5)		(4)
					\$	544	\$	552	\$	541



25 provisions

(millions)	reti	Asset rement ligation	nployee elated	itten put otions ¹	(Other	Total
As at April 1, 2018 Additions Reversal Use Interest effect Effects of foreign exchange, net	\$	353 — — (1) 3 —	\$ 39 19 — (13) —	\$ 296 5 — 3 —	\$	107 4 (1) (6) —	\$ 795 28 (1) (20) 6
As at June 30, 2018	\$	355	\$ 45	\$ 304	\$	104	\$ 808
As at January 1, 2018 Additions Reversal Use Interest effect Effects of foreign exchange, net	\$	351 — — (2) 6	\$ 36 50 — (41) —	\$ 82 204 — — 4 14	\$	120 6 (2) (20) —	\$ 589 260 (2) (63) 10
As at June 30, 2018	\$	355	\$ 45	\$ 304	\$	104	\$ 808
Current Non-current	\$	4 351	\$ 41 4	\$ 24 280	\$	37 67	\$ 106 702
As at June 30, 2018	\$	355	\$ 45	\$ 304	\$	104	\$ 808

¹ The January 1, 2018, opening balance for written put options has been adjusted as set out in *Note 18(c)*.

Asset retirement obligation

We establish provisions for liabilities associated with the retirement of property, plant and equipment when those obligations result from the acquisition, construction, development and/or normal operation of the assets. We expect that the cash outflows in respect of the balance accrued as at the financial statement date will occur proximate to the dates these assets are retired.

Employee related

The employee related provisions are largely in respect of restructuring activities (as discussed further in *Note 16(b)*). The timing of the cash outflows in respect of the balance accrued as at the financial statement date is substantially short-term in nature.

Written put options

In connection with certain business acquisitions, we have established provisions for contingent consideration and for written put options in respect of non-controlling interests. Cash outflows for contingent consideration are expected on a current basis. Provisions for written put options are determined based on net present values of estimated future earnings results and require key economic assumptions about the future. No cash outflows for the written put options are expected prior to their initial exercisability in 2020.

Other

The provisions for other include: legal claims; non-employee related restructuring activities; and contract termination costs and onerous contracts related to business acquisitions. Other than as set out following, we expect that the cash outflows in respect of the balance accrued as at the financial statement date will occur over an indeterminate multi-year period.

As discussed further in *Note 29*, we are involved in a number of legal claims and we are aware of certain other possible legal claims. In respect of legal claims, we establish provisions, when warranted, after taking into account legal assessments, information presently available, and the expected availability of recourse. The timing of cash outflows associated with legal claims cannot be reasonably determined.

In connection with business acquisitions, we have established provisions for contingent consideration, contract termination costs and onerous contracts acquired. In respect of contract termination costs and onerous contracts acquired, cash outflows are expected to occur through the remainder of 2018.



26 long-term debt

(a) Details of long-term debt

As at (millions)	Note	•	June 30, 2018	De	cember 31, 2017
TELUS Corporation notes TELUS Corporation commercial paper TELUS Communications Inc. debentures TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility	(b) (c) (e)	\$	13,090 3 620 432	\$	11,561 1,140 620 339
Long-term debt		\$	14,145	\$	13,660
Current Non-current		\$	1,009 13,136	\$	1,404 12,256
Long-term debt		\$	14,145	\$	13,660

(b) TELUS Corporation notes

The notes are senior, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and rank equally in right of payment with all of our existing and future unsecured, unsubordinated obligations, are senior in right of payment to all of our existing and future subordinated indebtedness, and are effectively subordinated to all existing and future obligations of, or guaranteed by, our subsidiaries. The indentures governing the notes contain certain covenants which, among other things, place limitations on our ability and the ability of certain of our subsidiaries to: grant security in respect of indebtedness; enter into sale-leaseback transactions; and incur new indebtedness.

					Principal face amount			tion present e spread
				Effective	1 IIIIOIpai ie	Outstanding at	value	эргсац
			Issue	interest	Originally	financial	Basis	Cessation
Series ¹	Issued	Maturity	price	rate 2	issued	statement date	points	date
5.05% Notes, Series CG	December 2009	December 2019 ³	\$994.19	5.13%	\$1.0 billion	\$1.0 billion	45.5 ⁴	N/A
5.05% Notes, Series CH	July 2010	July 2020	\$997.44	5.08%	\$1.0 billion	\$1.0 billion	47 ⁴	N/A
3.35% Notes, Series CJ	December 2012	March 2023	\$998.83	3.36%	\$500 million	\$500 million	40 ⁵	Dec. 15, 2022
3.35% Notes, Series CK	April 2013	April 2024	\$994.35	3.41%	\$1.1 billion	\$1.1 billion	36 ⁵	Jan. 2, 2024
4.40% Notes, Series CL	April 2013	April 2043	\$997.68	4.41%	\$600 million	\$600 million	47 ⁵	Oct. 1, 2042
3.60% Notes, Series CM	November 2013	January 2021	\$997.15	3.65%	\$400 million	\$400 million	35 ⁵	N/A
5.15% Notes, Series CN	November 2013	November 2043	\$995.00	5.18%	\$400 million	\$400 million	50 ⁵	May 26, 2043
3.20% Notes, Series CO	April 2014	April 2021	\$997.39	3.24%	\$500 million	\$500 million	30 ⁵	Mar. 5, 2021
4.85% Notes, Series CP	Multiple ⁶	April 2044	\$987.91 ⁶	4.93% ⁶	\$500 million ⁶	\$900 million ⁶	46 ⁵	Oct. 5, 2043
3.75% Notes, Series CQ	September 2014	January 2025	\$997.75	3.78%	\$800 million	\$800 million	38.5 ⁵	Oct. 17, 2024
4.75% Notes, Series CR	September 2014	January 2045	\$992.91	4.80%	\$400 million	\$400 million	51.5 ⁵	July 17, 2044
1.50% Notes, Series CS	March 2015	March 2018	\$999.62	1.51%	\$250 million	\$NIL	N/A 7	N/A
2.35% Notes, Series CT	March 2015	March 2022	\$997.31	2.39%	\$1.0 billion	\$1.0 billion	35.5 ⁵	Feb. 28, 2022
4.40% Notes, Series CU	March 2015	January 2046	\$999.72	4.40%	\$500 million	\$500 million	60.5 ⁵	July 29, 2045
3.75% Notes, Series CV	December 2015	March 2026	\$992.14	3.84%	\$600 million	\$600 million	53.5 ⁵	Dec. 10, 2025
2.80% U.S. Dollar Notes 8	September 2016	February 2027	US\$991.89	2.89%	US\$600 million	US\$600 million	20 ⁹	Nov. 16, 2026
3.70% U.S. Dollar Notes 10	March 2017	September 2027	US\$998.95	3.71%	US\$500 million	US\$500 million	20 ⁹	June 15, 2027
4.70% Notes, Series CW	Multiple 11	March 2048	\$998.06 11	4.71% ¹¹	\$325 million 11	\$475 million 11	58.5 ⁵	Sept. 6, 2047
3.625% Notes, Series CX	February 2018	February 2028	\$989.49	3.75%	\$600 million	\$600 million	37 ⁵	Dec. 1, 2027
4.60% U.S. Dollar Notes 12	June 2018	November 2048	US\$987.60	4.68%	US\$750 million	US\$750 million	25 ⁹	May 16, 2048

- 1 Interest is payable semi-annually. The notes requires us to make an offer to repurchase the notes at a price equal to 101% of their principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of repurchase upon the occurrence of a change in control triggering event, as defined in the supplemental trust indenture.
- 2 The effective interest rate is that which the notes would yield to an initial debt holder if held to maturity.
- 3 On June 28, 2018, we exercised our right to early redeem, on August 1, 2018, all of our 5.05%, Series CG Notes. The long-term debt prepayment premium has been recorded in the three-month period ending September 30, 2018, and was \$34 million before income taxes.
- The notes are redeemable at our option, in whole at any time, or in part from time to time, on not fewer than 30 and not more than 60 days' prior notice. The redemption price is equal to the greater of (i) the present value of the notes discounted at the Government of Canada yield plus the redemption present value spread, or (ii) 100% of the principal amount thereof. In addition, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, will be paid to the date fixed for redemption.
- At any time prior to the respective maturity dates set out in the table, the notes are redeemable at our option, in whole at any time, or in part from time to time, on not fewer than 30 and not more than 60 days' prior notice. The redemption price is equal to the greater of (i) the present value of the notes discounted at the Government of Canada yield plus the redemption present value spread calculated over the period to maturity, other than in the case of the Series CT, Series CW and Series CX notes, where it is calculated over the period to the redemption present value spread cessation date, or (ii) 100% of the principal amount thereof. In addition, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, will be paid to the date fixed for redemption. On or after the respective redemption present value spread cessation dates set out in the table, the notes are redeemable at our option, in whole but not in part, on not fewer than 30 and not more than 60 days' prior notice, at redemption prices equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof.
- 500 million of 4.85% Notes, Series CP were issued in April 2014 at an issue price of \$998.74 and an effective interest rate of 4.86%. This series of notes was reopened in December 2015 and a further \$400 million of notes were issued at an issue price of \$974.38 and an effective interest rate of 5.02%.



- 7 The notes were not redeemable at our option, other than in the event of certain changes in tax laws.
- 8 We have entered into a foreign exchange derivative (a cross currency interest rate exchange agreement) which effectively converted the principal payments and interest obligations to Canadian dollar obligations with a fixed interest rate of 2.95% and an issued and outstanding amount of \$792 million (reflecting a fixed exchange rate of \$1.3205).
- At any time prior to the respective maturity dates set out in the table, the notes are redeemable at our option, in whole at any time, or in part from time to time, on not fewer than 30 and not more than 60 days' prior notice. The redemption price is equal to the greater of (i) the present value of the notes discounted at the U.S. Adjusted Treasury Rate plus the redemption present value spread calculated over the period to the redemption present value spread cessation date, or (ii) 100% of the principal amount thereof. In addition, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, will be paid to the date fixed for redemption. On or after the respective redemption present value spread cessation dates set out in the table, the notes are redeemable at our option, in whole but not in part, on not fewer than 30 and not more than 60 days' prior notice, at redemption prices equal to 100% of the principal amounts thereof.
- We have entered into a foreign exchange derivative (a cross currency interest rate exchange agreement) which effectively converted the principal payments and interest obligations to Canadian dollar obligations with a fixed interest rate of 3.41% and an issued and outstanding amount of \$667 million (reflecting a fixed exchange rate of \$1.3348).
- 11 \$325 million of 4.70%, Series CW were issued in March 2017 at an issue price of \$990.65 and an effective interest rate of 4.76%. This series of notes was reopened in February 2018 and a further \$150 million of notes were issued at a price of \$1,014.11 and an effective interest rate of 4.61%.
- 12 We have entered into a foreign exchange derivative (a cross currency interest rate exchange agreement) which effectively converted the principal payments and interest obligations to Canadian dollar obligations with a fixed interest rate of 4.41% and an issued and outstanding amount of \$974 million (reflecting a fixed exchange rate of \$1.2985).

(c) TELUS Corporation commercial paper

TELUS Corporation has an unsecured commercial paper program, which is backstopped by our \$2.25 billion syndicated credit facility (see (d)) and is to be used for general corporate purposes, including capital expenditures and investments. This program enables us to issue commercial paper, subject to conditions related to debt ratings, up to a maximum aggregate amount at any one time of \$1.4 billion (December 31, 2017 – \$1.4 billion). Foreign currency forward contracts are used to manage currency risk arising from issuing commercial paper denominated in U.S. dollars. Commercial paper debt is due within one year and is classified as a current portion of long-term debt, as the amounts are fully supported, and we expect that they will continue to be supported, by the revolving credit facility, which has no repayment requirements within the next year. As at June 30, 2018, we had \$3 million of commercial paper outstanding, all of which was denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$2 million), with an effective weighted average interest rate of 2.77%, maturing through July 2018.

(d) TELUS Corporation credit facility

As at June 30, 2018, TELUS Corporation had an unsecured revolving \$2.25 billion bank credit facility, renewed in May 2018 and expiring on May 31, 2023, (December 31, 2017 – expiring May 31, 2021) with a syndicate of financial institutions, which is to be used for general corporate purposes, including the backstopping of commercial paper.

TELUS Corporation's credit facility bears interest at prime rate, U.S. Dollar Base Rate, a bankers' acceptance rate or London interbank offered rate (LIBOR) (all such terms as used or defined in the credit facility), plus applicable margins. The credit facility contains customary representations, warranties and covenants, including two financial quarter-end ratio tests. These tests are that our net debt to operating cash flow ratio must not exceed 4.00:1.00 and our operating cash flow to interest expense ratio must not be less than 2.00:1.00, all as defined under the credit facility.

Continued access to TELUS Corporation's credit facility is not contingent on TELUS Corporation maintaining a specific credit rating.

As at (millions)	June 30, 2018	December 31, 2017
Net available	\$ 2,247	\$ 1,110
Backstop of commercial paper	3	1,140
Gross available	\$ 2,250	\$ 2,250

We had \$206 million of letters of credit outstanding as at June 30, 2018 (December 31, 2017 – \$224 million), issued under various uncommitted facilities; such letter of credit facilities are in addition to the ability to provide letters of credit pursuant to our committed bank credit facility.

(e) TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility

As at June 30, 2018, TELUS International (Cda) Inc. had a bank credit facility, secured by its assets, expiring on December 20, 2022, with a syndicate of financial institutions. The credit facility is comprised of a US\$350 million (December 31, 2017 – US\$350 million) revolving component and an amortizing US\$120 million (December 31, 2017 – US\$120 million) term loan component. The credit facility is non-recourse to TELUS Corporation. As at June 30, 2018, \$439 million (\$432 million net of unamortized issue costs) was outstanding, all of which was denominated in U.S. dollars (US\$334 million), with the revolving component having a weighted average interest rate of 4.11%.



As at (millions)		June 30, 2018			December 31, 2017	<u>'</u>
	Revolving component	Term loan component ¹	Total	Revolving component	Term loan component	Total
Available	US\$ 132	US\$ N/A	US\$ 132	US\$ 193	US\$ N/A	US\$ 193
Outstanding	218	116	334	157	119	276
	US\$ 350	US\$ 116	US\$ 466	US\$ 350	US\$ 119	US\$ 469

¹ We have entered into a receive-floating, pay-fixed interest rate exchange agreement which effectively converts our interest obligations on the debt to a fixed rate of 2.64%.

TELUS International (Cda) Inc.'s credit facility bears interest at prime rate, U.S. Dollar Base Rate, a bankers' acceptance rate or London interbank offered rate (LIBOR) (all such terms as used or defined in the credit facility), plus applicable margins. The credit facility contains customary representations, warranties and covenants, including two financial quarter-end ratio tests. These tests are that TELUS International (Cda) Inc.'s net debt to operating cash flow ratio must not exceed 3.25:1.00 and its operating cash flow to debt service (interest and scheduled principal repayment) ratio must not be less than 1.50:1.00, all as defined in the credit facility.

The term loan is subject to an amortization schedule which requires that 5% of the principal advanced be repaid each year of the term of the agreement, with the balance due at maturity.

(f) Long-term debt maturities

Anticipated requirements to meet long-term debt repayments, calculated upon such long-term debts owing as at June 30, 2018, for each of the next five fiscal years are as follows:

Long-term debt denominated in		anadian dollars											
-			Derivative liability										
Years ending December 31 (millions)		Debt		Debt		(Receive) 1		Pay		Total		Total	
2018 (balance of year)	\$	1,000	\$	7	\$	(3)	\$	3	\$	7	\$	1,007	
2019		´ —		8		<u> </u>		_		8		[′] 8	
2020		1,000		8		_		_		8		1,008	
2021		1,075		8		_		_		8		1,083	
2022		1,249		412		_		_		412		1,661	
Thereafter		7,075		2,436		(2,439)		2,436		2,433		9,508	
Future cash outflows in respect of long-term debt principal repayments		11,399		2,879		(2,442)		2,439		2,876		14,275	
Future cash outflows in respect of associated interest and like carrying costs ²		5,674		1,893		(1,810)		1,730		1,813		7,487	
Undiscounted contractual maturities (Note 4(c))	\$	17,073	\$	4,772	\$	(4,252)	\$	4,169	\$	4,689	\$	21,762	

Where applicable, principal-related cash flows reflect foreign exchange rates at June 30, 2018.

27 other long-term liabilities

ther eferred revenues ension and other post-retirement liabilities estricted stock unit and deferred share unit liabilities erivative liabilities ther	Note	ıne 30, 2018	December 31, 2017		
Contract liabilities Other	24	\$ 72 9	\$	71 10	
Deferred revenues Pension and other post-retirement liabilities Restricted stock unit and deferred share unit liabilities Derivative liabilities Other		81 540 97 63 69		81 537 68 76 67	
Deferred customer activation and connection fees	24	\$ 850 17 867	\$	829 18 847	



² Future cash outflows in respect of associated interest and like carrying costs for commercial paper and amounts drawn under our credit facilities (if any) have been calculated based upon the rates in effect at June 30, 2018.

28 Common Share capital

(a) General

Our authorized share capital is as follows:

		December 31,
_ As at	June 30, 2018	2017
First Preferred Shares	1 billion	1 billion
Second Preferred Shares	1 billion	1 billion
Common Shares	2 billion	2 billion

Only holders of Common Shares may vote at our general meetings, with each holder of Common Shares entitled to one vote per Common Share held at all such meetings so long as not less than 66-2/3% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares are owned by Canadians. With respect to priority in payment of dividends and in the distribution of assets in the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, whether voluntary or involuntary, or any other distribution of our assets among our shareholders for the purpose of winding up our affairs, preferences are as follows: First Preferred Shares; Second Preferred Shares; and finally Common Shares.

As at June 30, 2018, approximately 47 million Common Shares were reserved for issuance, from Treasury, under a share option plan (see *Note 14(d)*).

(b) Purchase of Common Shares for cancellation pursuant to normal course issuer bid

As referred to in *Note* 3, we may purchase a portion of our Common Shares for cancellation pursuant to normal course issuer bids in order to maintain or adjust our capital structure. In November 2017, we received approval for a normal course issuer bid to purchase and cancel up to 8 million of our Common Shares (up to a maximum amount of \$250 million) from November 13, 2017, to November 12, 2018; through August 3, 2018, we had purchased no shares for cancellation. In August 2018, we received approval from the Toronto Stock Exchange (subject to receiving approval from Canadian securities regulators) to amend the normal course issuer bid to allow a wholly owned subsidiary to purchase our Common Shares, to a maximum amount of \$105 million, for donation to a charitable foundation we have established.

29 contingent liabilities

Claims and lawsuits

General

A number of claims and lawsuits (including class actions and intellectual property infringement claims) seeking damages and other relief are pending against us and, in some cases, other wireless carriers and telecommunications service providers. As well, we have received notice of, or are aware of, certain possible claims (including intellectual property infringement claims) against us and, in some cases, other wireless carriers and telecommunications service providers.

It is not currently possible for us to predict the outcome of such claims, possible claims and lawsuits due to various factors, including: the preliminary nature of some claims; uncertain damage theories and demands; an incomplete factual record; uncertainty concerning legal theories and procedures and their resolution by the courts, at both the trial and the appeal levels; and the unpredictable nature of opposing parties and their demands.

However, subject to the foregoing limitations, management is of the opinion, based upon legal assessments and information presently available, that it is unlikely that any liability, to the extent not provided for through insurance or otherwise, would have a material effect on our financial position and the results of our operations, including cash flows, with the exception of the items enumerated following.

Certified class actions

Certified class actions against us include the following:

Per minute billing class action

In 2008 a class action was brought in Ontario against us alleging breach of contract, breach of the Ontario *Consumer Protection Act*, breach of the *Competition Act* and unjust enrichment, in connection with our practice of "rounding up" wireless airtime to the nearest minute and charging for the full minute. The action sought certification of a national class. In November 2014, an Ontario class only was certified by the Ontario Superior Court of Justice in relation to the breach of contract, breach of *Consumer Protection Act*, and unjust enrichment claims; all appeals of



the certification decision have now been exhausted. At the same time, the Ontario Superior Court of Justice declined to stay the claims of our business customers notwithstanding an arbitration clause in our customer service agreements with those customers. This latter decision was appealed and on May 31, 2017, the Ontario Court of Appeal dismissed our appeal. The Supreme Court of Canada has granted us leave to appeal this decision.

Call set-up time class actions

In 2005 a class action was brought against us in British Columbia alleging that we have engaged in deceptive trade practices in charging for incoming calls from the moment the caller connects to the network, and not from the moment the incoming call is connected to the recipient. In 2011, the Supreme Court of Canada upheld a stay of all of the causes of action advanced by the plaintiff in this class action, with one exception, based on the arbitration clause that was included in our customer service agreements. The sole exception was the cause of action based on deceptive or unconscionable practices under the British Columbia *Business Practices and Consumer Protection Act*, which the Supreme Court of Canada declined to stay. In January 2016, the British Columbia Supreme Court certified this class action in relation to the claim under the *Business Practices and Consumer Protection Act*. The class is limited to residents of British Columbia who contracted wireless services with us in the period from January 21, 1999, to April 2010. We have appealed the certification decision and the appeal hearing is expected to occur in September 2018. A companion class action was brought against us in Alberta at the same time as the British Columbia class action. The Alberta class action duplicates the allegations in the British Columbia action, but has not proceeded to date and is not certified.

Uncertified class actions

Uncertified class actions against us include:

9-1-1 class actions

In 2008 a class action was brought in Saskatchewan against us and other Canadian telecommunications carriers alleging that, among other matters, we failed to provide proper notice of 9-1-1 charges to the public, have been deceitfully passing them off as government charges, and have charged 9-1-1 fees to customers who reside in areas where 9-1-1 service is not available. The plaintiffs advance causes of action in breach of contract, misrepresentation and false advertising and seek certification of a national class. A virtually identical class action was filed in Alberta at the same time, but the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench declared that class action expired against us as of 2009. No steps have been taken in this proceeding since 2016.

Electromagnetic field radiation class actions

In 2013 a class action was brought in British Columbia against us, other telecommunications carriers, and cellular telephone manufacturers alleging that prolonged usage of cellular telephones causes adverse health effects. The British Columbia class action alleges: strict liability; negligence; failure to warn; breach of warranty; breach of competition, consumer protection and trade practices legislation; negligent misrepresentation, breach of a duty not to market the products in question; and waiver of tort. Certification of a national class is sought. No steps have been taken in this proceeding since 2014. In 2015 a class action was brought in Quebec against us, other telecommunications carriers, and various other defendants alleging that electromagnetic field radiation causes adverse health effects, contravenes the Quebec *Environmental Quality Act*, creates a nuisance, and constitutes an abuse of right pursuant to the Quebec *Civil Code*. The authorization hearing for this matter occurred in May 2018 and on June 27, 2018, the Quebec Superior Court dismissed the authorization application.

Public Mobile class actions

In 2014 class actions were brought against us in Quebec and Ontario on behalf of Public Mobile's customers, alleging that changes to the technology, services and rate plans made by us contravene our statutory and common law obligations. In particular, the Quebec action alleges that our actions constitute a breach of the Quebec Consumer Protection Act, the Quebec Civil Code, and the Ontario Consumer Protection Act. It has not yet proceeded to an authorization hearing. The Ontario class action alleges negligence, breach of express and implied warranty, breach of the Competition Act, unjust enrichment, and waiver of tort. No steps have been taken in this proceeding since it was filed and served.

Handset subsidy class action

In 2016 a class action was brought in Quebec against us and other telecommunications carriers alleging that we breached the Quebec *Consumer Protection Act* and the *Civil Code of Quebec* by making false or misleading



notes to condensed interim consolidated financial statements

representations relating to the handset subsidy provided to our wireless customers, and by charging our wireless customers inflated rate plan prices and termination fees higher than those permitted under the *Act*. This action has not yet proceeded to an authorization hearing.

Intellectual property infringement claims

Claims and possible claims received by us include:

4G LTE network patent infringement claim

A patent infringement claim was filed in Ontario in 2016 alleging that communications between devices, including cellular telephones, and base stations on our 4G LTE network infringe three third-party patents. This matter is set to be tried in the fourth quarter of 2019.

Summary

We believe that we have good defences to the above matters. Should the ultimate resolution of these matters differ from management's assessments and assumptions, a material adjustment to our financial position and the results of our operations, including cash flows, could result. Management's assessments and assumptions include that reliable estimates of any such exposure cannot be made considering the continued uncertainty about: the nature of the damages that may be sought by the plaintiffs; the causes of action that are being, or may ultimately be, pursued; and, in the case of the uncertified class actions, the causes of action that may ultimately be certified.

30 related party transactions

(a) Transactions with key management personnel

Our key management personnel have authority and responsibility for overseeing, planning, directing and controlling our activities and consist of our Board of Directors and our Executive Leadership Team.

Total compensation expense for key management personnel, and the composition thereof, is as follows:

Post-employment pension ¹ and other benefits	2	2	2017	2	018	2	2017	
Short-term benefits	\$	3	\$	3	\$	6	\$	6
Post-employment pension ¹ and other benefits		3		_		4		1
Share-based compensation ²		21		8		24		12
	\$	27	\$	11	\$	34	\$	19

¹ Our Executive Leadership Team members are members of our Pension Plan for Management and Professional Employees of TELUS Corporation and non-registered, non-contributory supplementary defined benefit pension plans.

As disclosed in *Note 14*, we made initial awards of share-based compensation in 2018 and 2017, including, as set out in the following table, to our key management personnel. As most of these awards are cliff-vesting or graded-vesting and have multi-year requisite service periods, the expense will be recognized ratably over a period of years and thus only a portion of the 2018 and 2017 initial awards are included in the amounts in the table above.

Six-month periods ended June 30		2018			2017	
	Number of			Number of		_
	restricted	Notional	Grant-date	restricted	Notional	Grant-date
(\$ in millions)	stock units	value ¹	fair value 1	stock units	value ¹	fair value 1
Awarded in period	608,849	\$ 28	\$ 36	686,595	\$ 30	\$ 30

¹ Notional value is determined by multiplying the Common Share price at the time of award by the number of units awarded. The grant-date fair value differs from the notional value because the fair values of some awards have been determined using a Monte Carlo simulation (see *Note 14(b)*).

The liability amounts accrued for share-based compensation awards to key management personnel are as follows:

As at (millions)	June 30, 2018	Dec	ember 31, 2017
Restricted stock units	\$ 59	\$	40
Deferred share units ¹	20		24
	\$ 79	\$	64

Our *Directors' Deferred Share Unit Plan* provides that, in addition to his or her annual equity grant of deferred share units, a director may elect to receive his or her annual retainer and meeting fees in deferred share units, Common Shares or cash. Deferred share units entitle directors to a specified number of, or a cash payment based on the value of, our Common Shares. Deferred share units are paid out when a director ceases to be a director, for any reason, at a time elected by the director in accordance with the *Directors' Deferred Share Unit Plan*; during the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, \$6 (2017 – \$9) and \$6 (2017 – \$11), respectively, was paid out.



² For the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, share-based compensation expense is net of \$1 (2017 – \$1) and \$NIL (2017 – \$1), respectively, of the effects of derivatives used to manage share-based compensation costs (*Note 14(b)*).

Employment agreements with members of the Executive Leadership Team typically provide for severance payments if an executive's employment is terminated without cause: generally 18–24 months of base salary, benefits and accrual of pension service in lieu of notice and 50% of base salary in lieu of an annual cash bonus. In the event of a change in control, Executive Leadership Team members are not entitled to treatment any different than that given to our other employees with respect to non-vested share-based compensation.

(b) Transactions with defined benefit pension plans

During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018, we provided management and administrative services to our defined benefit pension plans; the charges for these services were on a cost recovery basis and amounted to \$2 million (2017 – \$1 million) and \$3 million (2017 – \$3 million), respectively.

(c) Transactions with real estate joint ventures

During the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017, we had transactions with the real estate joint ventures, which are related parties, as set out in *Note 21*.

31 additional statement of cash flow information

(a) Statements of cash flows - operating activities, investing activities and financing activities

		Three	months	nonths		Six months		
Periods ended June 30 (millions)	Note	2018	201	7		2018		2017
			٠.	justed – te 2(c))			•	ndjusted – Jote 2(c))
OPERATING ACTIVITIES								
Net change in non-cash operating working capital								
Accounts receivable		\$ (34)	\$	53	\$	169	\$	115
nventories		`17 [′]		6		50		(3)
Contract assets		(3)		(11)		(3)		`3
Prepaid expenses		(26)		(63)		(1 4 7)		(186)
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		194		70		(164)		(111)
ncome and other taxes receivable and payable, net		87		7		172		(85)
Advance billings and customer deposits		(7)		4		(16)		47
Provisions		13		(10)		4		(61)
		\$ 241	\$	56	\$	65	\$	(281)
NVESTING ACTIVITIES								
Cash payments for capital assets, excluding spectrum licences								
Capital asset additions								
Gross capital expenditures								
Property, plant and equipment	17	\$ (639)	\$	(655)	\$	(1,160)	\$	(1,227)
Intangible assets	18	(158)		(155)		(295)		(309)
		(797)		(810)		(1,455)		(1,536)
Additions arising from non-monetary transactions		6				14		2
Capital expenditures		(791)		(810)		(1,441)		(1,534)
Change in associated non-cash investing working capital		56		56		(32)		(16)
		\$ (735)	\$	(754)	\$	(1,473)	\$	(1,550)
INANCING ACTIVITIES								
ssue of shares by subsidiary to non-controlling interests								
ssue of shares		\$ _	\$	_	\$	43	\$	1
lon-monetary issue of shares in business combination	18(b)					(19)		
Cash proceeds on share issuance		_		_		24		1
Fransaction costs and other		_		_		_		(1)
		\$ _	\$	_	\$	24	\$	_



(b) Changes in liabilities arising from financing activities

		Statement	of cash	n flows		Non-cast	n chang	es	
(millions)	Beginning of period	sued or eceived	repa	demptions, ayments or ayments	exc mo	oreign change vement ote 4(f))	(Other	End of period
THREE-MONTH PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2017									
Dividends paid to holders of Common Shares Dividends reinvested in shares from Treasury	\$ 283 —	\$ _	\$	(283) 23	\$	_	\$	293 (23)	\$ 293 —
	\$ 283	\$ 	\$	(260)	\$	_	\$	270	\$ 293
Short-term borrowings	\$ 100	\$ _	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 100
Long-term debt TELUS Corporation notes TELUS Corporation commercial paper TELUS Communications Inc. debentures TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility Derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from	\$ 11,638 1,122 619 298	\$ 1,543 — —	\$	(1,614) — (4)	\$	(35) (19) — (8)	\$	2 — — 2	\$ 11,605 1,032 619 288
U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt – liability	38	1,614		(1,607)		54		(35)	64
To eliminate effect of gross settlement of derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt	13,715	3,157		(3,225) 1,614		(8)		(31)	13,608
	\$ 13,715	\$ 1,543	\$	(1,611)	\$	(8)	\$	(31)	\$ 13,608
THREE-MONTH PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2018									
Dividends paid to holders of Common Shares Dividends reinvested in shares from Treasury	\$ 299 —	\$ _	\$	(299) 21	\$	_	\$	315 (21)	\$ 315 —
	\$ 299	\$ _	\$	(278)	\$	_	\$	294	\$ 315
Short-term borrowings	\$ 100	\$ 26	\$	(13)	\$	_	\$		\$ 113
Long-term debt TELUS Corporation notes TELUS Corporation commercial paper TELUS Communications Inc. debentures TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility Derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from	\$ 12,094 843 620 433	\$ 975 304 —	\$	(1,154) — (11)	\$	43 10 — 9	\$	(22) _ 1	\$ 13,090 3 620 432
U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt – liability	59	1,154		(1,136)		(53)		39	63
To eliminate effect of gross settlement of derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt	14,049 —	2,433 (1,154)		(2,301) 1,154		9		18 —	14,208 —
	\$ 14,049	\$ 1,279	\$	(1,147)	\$	9	\$	18	\$ 14,208



				Statement	of cash	n flows	Non-cash changes					
(millions)		Beginning of period		ssued or eceived	rep	demptions, ayments or ayments	ex mo	oreign change vement ote 4(f))	(Other		End of period
SIX-MONTH PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2017												
Dividends paid to holders of Common Shares Dividends reinvested in shares from Treasury	\$	284 —	\$	_	\$	(567) 23	\$	_	\$	576 (23)	\$	293 —
	\$	284	\$	_	\$	(544)	\$	_	\$	553	\$	293
Short-term borrowings	\$	100	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	100
Long-term debt TELUS Corporation notes TELUS Corporation commercial paper TELUS Communications Inc. debentures TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility Derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from	\$	11,367 613 619 332	\$	990 3,071 —	\$	(700) (2,630) — (35)	\$	(43) (22) — (11)	\$	(9) — — 2	\$	11,605 1,032 619 288
U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt – liability		20		2,630		(2,625)		65		(26)		64
To eliminate effect of gross settlement of derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt		12,951		6,691		(5,990) 2,630		(11)		(33)		13,608
0.3. dollar denominated long-term debt	Ф	12,951	\$	4,061	\$	(3,360)	\$	(11)	\$	(33)	•	13,608
OLY MONTH DEDICE ENDED HINE OF 1040	Ψ	12,001	Ψ	4,001	Ψ_	(0,000)	Ψ	(11)	Ψ	(00)	Ψ	10,000
SIX-MONTH PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2018 Dividends paid to holders of Common Shares Dividends reinvested in shares from Treasury	\$	299 —	\$		\$	(598) 41	\$	_	\$	614 (41)	\$	315 —
	\$	299	\$		\$	(557)	\$	_	\$	573	\$	315
Short-term borrowings	\$	100	\$	26	\$	(19)	\$		\$	6	\$	113
Long-term debt TELUS Corporation notes TELUS Corporation commercial paper TELUS Communications Inc. debentures TELUS International (Cda) Inc. credit facility	\$	11,561 1,140 620 339	\$	1,725 1,618 — 97	\$	(250) (2,798) — (22)	\$	81 43 — 19	\$	(27) _ (1)	\$	13,090 3 620 432
Derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt – liability		93		2,798		(2,770)		(124)		66		63
To eliminate effect of gross settlement of derivatives used to manage currency risks arising from		13,753		6,238		(5,840)		19		38		14,208
U.S. dollar denominated long-term debt		_		(2,798)		2,798		_		_		_
	\$	13,753	\$	3,440	\$	(3,042)	\$	19	\$	38	\$	14,208

